

Universidade do Minho Escola de Engenharia

Leandro Filipe Feiteira Madureira Use of agro-industrial by-products for *Pavlova* spp. culture and heterotrophic growth of *Nannochloropsis* spp. as relevant production strategies for oleaginous microalgae



Universidade do Minho Escola de Engenharia

Leandro Filipe Feiteira Madureira Use of agro-industrial by-products for *Pavlova* spp. culture and heterotrophic growth of *Nannochloropsis* spp. as relevant production strategies for oleaginous microalgae

Dissertação de Mestrado Mestrado em Biotecnologia

Trabalho efectuado sob a orientação do **Professor Doutor António Augusto Vicente**

e coorientação do Professor José Filipe Gonçalves Maciel

DIREITOS DE AUTOR E CONDIÇÕES DE UTILIZAÇÃO DO TRABALHO POR TERCEIROS

Este é um trabalho académico que pode ser utilizado por terceiros desde que respeitadas as regras e boas práticas internacionalmente aceites, no que concerne aos direitos de autor e direitos conexos.

Assim, o presente trabalho pode ser utilizado nos termos previstos na licença abaixo indicada.

Caso o utilizador necessite de permissão para poder fazer um uso do trabalho em condições não previstas no licenciamento indicado, deverá contactar o autor, através do RepositóriUM da Universidade do Minho.

Licença concedida aos utilizadores deste trabalho



Atribuição-NãoComercial-SemDerivações CC BY-NC-ND

https://creativecommons.org/licenses/by-nc-nd/4.0/

Agradecimentos

Ao longo deste último ano de trabalho aprendi bastante, não só do ponto de vista científico, mas também à cerca dos objetivos que pretendo alcançar. A tese que apresento é o produto de toda esta aprendizagem, feita não só de novas noções, mas principalmente de pessoas.

Gostaria de começar por agradecer ao meu orientador e co-orientador. Ao Prof. António Vicente, agradeço por me ter dado oportunidade de realizar a minha dissertação de mestrado no grupo "LIP - Industry and Processes Laboratory", permitindo-me contribuir para o desenvolvimento deste projeto, bem como pela extensa aprendizagem e confiança. Ao Filipe Maciel, agradeço o conhecimento e a experiência que me transmitiu, todo o tempo que disponibilizou para me ensinar e o apoio inesgotável, essenciais à concretização desta dissertação e graças aos quais pude crescer bastante.

Valorizo também todos os elementos do grupo "LIP - Industry and Processes Laboratory" com quem aprendi bastante e proporcionaram um excelente ambiente de trabalho. Um especial agradecimento ao Dr. Pedro Geada pela partilha de conhecimentos, ao Luís Machado, à Mariana Barreiros e à Rita Santos pelo companheirismo e principalmente pela ajuda na parte final deste projeto.

Agradeço também ao Tiago, à Catarina, à Mariana e à Joana pelas batalhas partilhadas, algumas derrotas, muitas vitórias e principalmente festejos. Obrigado também à minha família pela motivação e confiança.

E por último, mas não menos importante, quero agradecer à Catarina, por me acompanhar sempre, por ouvir os meus desabafos, ajudar-me a tomar melhores decisões e por acreditar, muitas das vezes mais do que eu, que iria conseguir terminar este trabalho.

iii

Este trabalho foi realizado no âmbito do projeto ALGAVALOR - Microalgas: produção integrada e Valorização da biomassa e das suas diversas aplicações (POCI-01-0247-FEDER-035234), cofinanciado pelo Fundo Europeu de Desenvolvimento Regional (FEDER), Portugal 2020, através do Programa Operacional Competitividade e Internacionalização (COMPETE2020), do Programa Operacional Regional do Norte (Norte 2020), do Programa Operacional da Região Centro (Centro 2020), do Programa Operacional Regional Regional Regional de Lisboa (Lisboa 2020), do Programa Operacional Regional do Alentejo (Alentejo 2020) e do Programa Operacional do Algarve (CRESC ALGARVE 2020).



STATEMENT OF INTEGRITY

I hereby declare having conducted this academic work with integrity. I confirm that I have not used plagiarism or any form of undue use of information or falsification of results along the process leading to its elaboration.

I further declare that I have fully acknowledged the Code of Ethical Conduct of the University of Minho.

Utilização de subprodutos agroindustriais para o cultivo da microalga *Pavlova* spp. e crescimento heterotrófico de *Nannochloropsis* spp. comos estratégias para a produção de estirpes oleoginosas.

Resumo

Os ácidos gordos polinsaturados estão divididos em dois grupos relevantes em termos nutricionais, omega-6 (n-6) e omega-3 (n-3), e desempenham variadas funções importantes no organismo humano. Contudo, diferentes fatores levaram a um consumo de ácidos gordos polinsaturados n-6 aproximadamente 20 vezes superior ao consumo de ácidos gordos polinsaturados n-3, ressaltando-se o baixo consumo de ácido eicosapentaenóico (EPA) e ácido docosahexaenóico (DHA), que advém de peixes de água salgada, como salmão e cavala, ou de óleos de peixe. Como resultado da crescente demanda por alimentos, associada a uma crescente população mundial, estas fontes de ácidos gordos não são suficientes para atender aos requisitos nutricionais de EPA e DHA. Tornou-se por isso necessário explorar fontes alternativas, como as microalgas. As microalgas marinhas dos géneros *Nannochloropsis* e *Pavlova* são importantes produtores de EPA e DHA, exibindo um elevado conteúdo de ácidos gordos n-3 por biomassa de peso seco.

Apesar das espécies *Nannochloropsis* e *Pavlova* serem atualmente comercializadas a nível global, a produção em larga escala de microalgas ainda não é uma prática generalizada. Uma ampla implementação à escala industrial requer melhorias de forma a reduzir os custos de produção. Para atingir este objetivo, abordagens como (1) aumento da produtividade da biomassa por meio de culturas em condições de heterotrofia ou (2) substituição do meio de cultura sintético por subprodutos agroindustriais, podem ser implementadas. O potencial destas duas estratégias de produção foi avaliado com recurso às seguintes espécies de microalgas marinhas: *Nannochloropsis gaditana, Nannochloropsis oceanica, Pavlova lutheri, Pavlova pinguis* e *Pavlova gyrans*.

Avaliou-se o crescimento heterotrófico das espécies *N. gaditana* e *N. oceanica*, e foi possível determinar que ambas as espécies não apresentam crescimento nestas condições. As microalgas *P. pinguis* e *P. gyrans* cultivadas em fertilizante orgânico obtiveram crescimentos celulares e teor lipídico semelhantes ou significativamente superiores às respetivas culturas controlo (meio de cultura f/2). Verificou-se também que o crescimento celular e o teor lipídico em meio de fertilizante orgânico não estéril são estatisticamente comparáveis aos obtidos com recurso a fertilizante orgânico previamente esterilizado. *P. gyrans* produzidas com fertilizante orgânico

vi

exibiram variação da morfologia das células, resultando em células mais pequenas, alongadas e com motilidade. A utilização de efluentes sintéticos de aquacultura como meios de cultura das espécies *P. pinguis* e *P. gyrans* promoveram um crescimento significativamente inferior ao obtido pelas respetivas culturas controlo (medi de cultura f/2), sugerindo um efeito inibitório de elevadas concentrações de nitrato (16 a 20 mM). O conteúdo lipídico manteve-se inalterado.

De um modo geral, os resultados obtidos revelaram que a substituição de meios de cultura sintéticos por subprodutos agroindustriais é uma abordagem viável para reduzir os custos de produção de espécies de *Pavlova* à escala industrial, contribuindo simultaneamente para uma economia mais sustentável e obtenção de biomassa de microalgas certificada como orgânica.

Palavras chave: Conteúdo lipídico; Efluentes sintéticos de aquacultura; Fertilizante orgânico; Heterotrofia; *Nannochloropsis*; *Pavlova*; Subprodutos agroindustriais; Variação da morfologia das células.

Use of agro-industrial by-products for *Pavlova* spp. culture and heterotrophic growth of *Nannochloropsis* spp. as relevant production strategies for oleaginous microalgae

Abstract

The polyunsaturated essential fatty acids are divided into two relevant groups in human nutrition, omega-6 (n-6 PUFAs) and omega-3 (n-3 PUFAs) and carry on several important roles in the human body. However, several factors resulted in a consumption of n-6 PUFAs approximately 20 times greater than the consumption of n-3 PUFAs, showing a lack of eicosapentaenoic acid (EPA) and docosahexaenoic acid (DHA) in the dietary requirements. Both come from marine fish, such as salmon and mackerel, or from fish oils. As result of the increasing demand for food associated with a growing global population, these sources are not sufficient to answer the requirements for EPA and DHA, so it became necessary to explore alternative sources such as microalgae. The marine microalgae of the genera *Nannochloropsis* and *Pavlova* are important producers of EPA and DHA, since both exhibited the highest content of these n-3 PUFAS per dry weight biomass.

Despite *Nannochloropsis* and *Pavlova* being currently used on the global food and feed market, the large-scale production of microalgae is not a widespread practice yet. The efficient use and wide implementation at an industrial scale requires improvements to reduce production costs. The main challenges to overcome are related with high nutrient supply and low production efficiency of biomass and high value-added metabolites. The potential of use agro-industrial by products and heterotrophic conditions as production strategies to reduce production costs and enhance microalgal biomass productivity of marine microalgae was evaluated with the following strains: *Nannochloropsis gaditana, Nannochloropsis oceanica, Pavlova lutheri, Pavlova pinguis* and *Pavlova gyrans*.

The heterotrophic growth was evaluated with *N. gaditana* and *N. oceanica*. It was determined that both *Nannochloropsis* strains are not able to grow in heterotrophic conditions. *P. pinguis* and *P. gyrans* achieved similar or significant cell growth and lipid content in the medium composed of organic fertilizer than in synthetic control medium (f/2 medium). Cell growth and lipid content in the non-sterilized organic fertilizer medium were also found to be comparable to those in sterilized organic fertilizer media. *P. gyrans* cultured in organic fertilizer media suffered an interesting cell morphology variation, resulting in small, more elongated and motile cells. The use of synthetic aquaculture effluents as a culture medium to *P. pinguis* and *P. gyrans* cultivation,

promoted an opposite trend, as lower cell growth was determined for both of these strains, suggesting the inhibitory impact of high nitrate concentrations (16 to 20 mM). The lipid content was unaltered.

Overall, our results demonstrate that the replacement of synthetic culture medium by agroindustrial by-products is a viable approach to reduce production costs of *Pavlova* strains at industrial scale, while also contributing to a more sustainable economy and to produce organic microalgal biomass.

Keywords: Agro-industrial by-products; Heterotrophy; Lipid content; Morphological cell change; *Nannochloropsis*, Organic fertilizer; *Pavlova*; Synthetic aquaculture effluents.

Table of Contents

Resumo	vi
Abstract	viii
List of Figures	xii
List of Tables	xiii
List of Abbreviations	xv
1. Introduction	1
1.1 Essential fatty acids on global-scale	1
1.2. Marine fish – an important source of EPA and DHA	3
1.3. Alternative EPA and DHA sources	4
1.4. Microalgae	5
1.4.1. Growth regimes	6
1.4.2. Industry scale-up of microalgae production systems	7
1.4.2.1. Open systems	7
1.4.2.2. Closed systems	8
1.4.3. Economic overview of microalgae based-products	9
1.5. EPA and DHA microalgae producers	11
1.5.1. Nannochloropsis gaditana and Nannochloropsis oceanica	15
1.5.2. Pavlova lutheri, Pavlova gyrans and Pavlova pinguis	16
1.6. Heterotrophic metabolism	17
1.7. Agro-industrial by-products as culture medium	21
1.7.1. Aquaculture effluents	29
1.7.2. Digestate (Commercial organic fertilizers)	30
2. General aims	31
3. Materials and methods	32
3.1. Strains	32
3.2. Culture media	32
3.3. Culture conditions	33
3.3.1. Heterotrophic experiments	33
3.3.2. Organic fertilizer experiment with <i>P. lutheri</i>	33
3.3.2.1. Preliminary experiment with aeration	33
3.3.2.2. Preliminary experiment without aeration	34
3.3.2.4. Organic fertilizer experiment with <i>P. gyrans</i>	35
3.3.2.5. Synthetic aquaculture effluents experiment	35

3.4. Analytical methods
3.4.1. Measurement of cell growth
3.4.2. Bacterial viable plate counts
3.4.3. Determination of nitrogen concentration
3.4.4. Lipid content
3.4.5. Statistical analysis
4. Results and Discussion
4.1. Effects of organic carbon sources on <i>Nannochloropsis gaditana</i> and <i>Nannochloropsis</i> oceanica growth
4.2. Effect of organic fertilizer on microalgal growth
4.2.1. Experiment 1: <i>Pavlova lutheri</i> – Determination of optimal organic macronutrients concentration
4.2.2. Experiment 2: <i>Pavlova pinguis</i> – Determination of optimal organic iron concentration
4.2.3. Experiment 3: <i>Pavlova gyrans</i> – Determination of optimal organic micronutrients concentration under sterile and non-sterile culture media
4.2.4. Experiment 4: <i>Pavlova gyrans</i> – Evaluate the influence of vitamins B ₁ and B ₁₂ under sterile and non-sterile culture media
4.2.5. Effect of organic fertilizer on microalgal lipid content
4.2.6. Microscopic observations of <i>P. lutheri</i> , <i>P. pinguis</i> and <i>P. gyrans</i>
4.3. Evaluation of aquaculture effluent as an effective and low-cost medium
4.3.1. Effect of synthetic aquaculture effluents on growth of <i>P. pinguis</i> and <i>P. gyrans</i> 57
4.3.2. Effect of aquaculture effluents on nitrate (NO ³) removal from aquaculture effluents. 60
4.3.3. Effect of aquaculture effluents on microalgal lipid content
5. Conclusion
6. References

List of Figures

Fig. 1: Global capture fisheries and aquaculture production, 1990–2030 (FAO 2018)4
Fig. 2: Open and closed systems to microalgae culture
Fig. 3: Nitrate calibration curve
Fig. 4: Growth curves of <i>N. gaditana</i> (A) and <i>N. oceanica</i> (B) in photoautotrophic (control) and
heterotrophic conditions with different organic carbon sources: glucose (Glu), glycerol (Gly), sodium
acetate (Ace) and ethanol (EtOH) (<i>n=</i> 2)
Fig. 5: Growth curves of <i>P. lutheri</i> at different organic macronutrients concentrations (N1 to N5)
compared to control culture (f/2 medium) (n=2)40
Fig. 6: Growth curves of <i>P. lutheri</i> at different organic macro- (N1 to N5) and micronutrients (M2 _{N1}
to $M4_{N1}$) concentrations compared to control culture (f/2 medium) (<i>n</i> =2)41
Fig. 7: Growth curves of <i>P. pinguis</i> at different organic micronutrients ($M1_{N1}$ to $M4_{N1}$) and iron (F1
and F2) concentrations compared to control culture (f/2 medium) (n=3)43
Fig. 8: Growth curves of <i>P. gyrans</i> at different organic micronutrients (M1 _{N1} to M4 _{N1}) compared to
control culture (f/2 medium) (<i>n=</i> 3)45
Fig. 9: Growth curves of <i>P. gyrans</i> at sterile or non-sterile organic fertilizer (M2 _{N1} +F2) with or
without both or one of the vitamins B1 and B12 compared to control culture (f/2 medium) with
without both or one of the vitamins B1 and B12 compared to control culture (f/2 medium) with vitamin B1 and B12 (<i>n</i> =3)
without both or one of the vitamins B1 and B12 compared to control culture (f/2 medium) with vitamin B1 and B12 ($n=3$)
without both or one of the vitamins B1 and B12 compared to control culture (f/2 medium) with vitamin B1 and B12 ($n=3$)
without both or one of the vitamins B1 and B12 compared to control culture (f/2 medium) with vitamin B1 and B12 (<i>n</i> =3)
without both or one of the vitamins B1 and B12 compared to control culture (f/2 medium) with vitamin B1 and B12 (<i>n</i> =3)
without both or one of the vitamins B1 and B12 compared to control culture (f/2 medium) with vitamin B1 and B12 (<i>n</i> =3)
without both or one of the vitamins B1 and B12 compared to control culture (f/2 medium) with vitamin B1 and B12 (<i>n</i> =3)
without both or one of the vitamins B1 and B12 compared to control culture (f/2 medium) with vitamin B1 and B12 (<i>n</i> =3)
 without both or one of the vitamins B1 and B12 compared to control culture (f/2 medium) with vitamin B1 and B12 (n=3)
without both or one of the vitamins B1 and B12 compared to control culture (f/2 medium) with vitamin B1 and B12 (n =3)
 without both or one of the vitamins B1 and B12 compared to control culture (f/2 medium) with vitamin B1 and B12 (<i>n</i>=3)
 without both or one of the vitamins B1 and B12 compared to control culture (f/2 medium) with vitamin B1 and B12 (<i>n</i>=3)
without both or one of the vitamins B1 and B12 compared to control culture (f/2 medium) with vitamin B1 and B12 (n =3)

List of Tables

Table		1:	Major	food	sources	of	the	n-3	and	n-6	PUFAs.
Table	2: ⊦	- ligh-va	alue molec	cules proc	luced with n	nicroalg	ae used	in the fo	ood and	feed mar	2 ket10
Table	3:	Econo	mic overvi	ew of foo	d and feed	market	s and al	ternative	es for mi	croalgae	product.
										-	
Table	4: F	Produc	ction costs	of micro	algal system	ıs in thr	ee main	i types o	f produc	tion tech	nologies.
											11
Table	5: (Charao	cterization	of microa	algae produ	cers of	EPA and	l DHA, c	urrently	on food	and feed
market	t: DH	IA, EP	A and lipio	d content,	, lipids and l	piomass	s produc	tivity			
Table	6: [Detecta	able chara	octeristics	specific of e	each <i>Pa</i>	<i>vlova</i> sp	ecies			17
Table	7: (Genes	encoding	enzymes	present in <i>N</i>	. ocean	<i>ica</i> and <i>i</i>	N. gadita	<i>na</i> , esse	ntial for g	glyoxylate
cycle a	activi	ty, gly	cerol meta	abolism a	nd carbon s	ource ca	arrier pr	oteins			19
Table	8: (Genes	encoding	essential	proteins for	glycolys	sis meta	bolism -	EMP and	d PPP - p	resent in
N. oce	anic	a and	N. gaditai	1a							20
Table	9: (Compa	arison betv	veen Conv	way medium	ı (synthe	etic med	lium) an	d industr	ial efflue	nts or by-
produc	cts co	ompos	sition								
Table	10:	Avera	age value :	⊦ [lower li	mit-upper lir	nit] (<i>n=</i> :	2) of the	effects	of differe	nt organi	c macro-
and mi	icror	nutrien	its concent	trations o	n the growth	rate (μ_{r}	""), biom	ass proc	luctivity (<i>P_x</i>) and n	naximum
cell de	nsity	of <i>P.</i>	lutheri								41
Table	11:	Aver	age value	± standa	rd deviation	(<i>n=</i> 3)	of the e	ffects of	differen	t organic	: macro-,
micron	nutrie	ents a	nd iron co	oncentrati	ions on the	growth	rate (μ	(_{max}), bion	nass pro	ductivity	(P_x) and
maxim	um	cell de	ensity of <i>P</i>	. pinguis							44
Table	12	: Ave	erage valu	ie ± sta	ndard devia	tion (<i>r</i>	<i>1=</i> 3) of	the eff	ects of	different	organic
micron	nutrie	ents co	oncentrati	ons on th	e growth ra	te (μ_{max})	, bioma	ss produ	ictivity (<i>i</i>	P _x) and n	naximum
cell de	nsity	• of <i>P.</i>	gyrans								46
Table	13:	Avera	age value	± standa	rd deviation	(<i>n=</i> 3) o	of the ef	fects of	vitamins	B_1 and E	\mathbf{B}_{12} on the
growth	rate	e (µ _{max})	, biomass	productiv	rity (<i>P_x</i>) and	maximu	ım cell d	lensity o	f <i>P. gyra</i> l	ns	48
Table	14:	V alu	e ± stand	ard devia	tion (<i>n=</i> 3) a	of the e	ffect of	microal	gal cultiv	ation an	d growth
media	on p	оН									50
Table	15:	Avera	age value :	± standar	d deviation	(<i>n=</i> 3) of	f the effe	ect of org	ganic fer	tilizer in §	growth of
bacteri	ia (C	FU ml	L-1)								52
Table	16:	Macr	onutrients	characte	rization of th	ne synth	ietic aqu	aculture	effluent	s	57

Table 17: Average value \pm standard deviation (<i>n</i> =3) of the effects of the synthetic aquaculture
effluents on the growth rate (μ_{max}), biomass productivity (P_x) and maximum cell density of <i>P. pinguis</i>
and <i>P. gyrans</i>
Table 18: Average value \pm standard deviation ($n=3$) of the effects of the synthetic aquaculture
effluents on nitrate removal (NO ₃) by <i>P. pinguis</i> and <i>P. gyrans</i>
Table 19: Value ± standard deviation (<i>n=</i> 3) of the effects of <i>P. gyrans</i> cultivation on pH61
Table 20: Average value \pm standard deviation ($n=3$) of the effect of synthetic aquaculture effluents
in growth of bacteria (CFU mL1)61

List of Abbreviations

- AD Anaerobic Digestion
- ALA α -Linolenic Acid
- ARA Arachidonic Acid
- CFU Colony Forming Unit
- COD Chemical Oxygen Demand
- DHA Docosahexaenoic Acid
- EFSA European Food Safety Authority
- EMP Embden-Meyerhof Pathway
- EPA Eicosapentaenoic Acid
- FAO Food and Agriculture Organization
- GLA y-Linolenic Acid
- LA Linoleic Acid
- metE vitamin B₁₂-independent methionine synthase genes
- metH- vitamin B12-dependent methionine synthase
- MUFAs Monounsaturated Fatty Acids
- n-3 PUFAs Omega 3 Polyunsaturated Fatty Acids
- n-6 PUFAs Omega 6 Polyunsaturated Fatty Acids
- OD Optic Density
- OF Organic Fertilizer
- PBR Photobioreactor
- PIE Phosphate Intermedian Effluent
- PLE Phosphate Limited Effluent
- PPP Pentose Phosphate Pathway
- PPP Pentose Phosphate Pathway
- PRE Phosphate Rich Effluent
- PUFAs Polyunsaturated Fatty Acids
- S/V Surface-to-volume ratio
- SFAs Saturated Fatty Acids;
- TAG Triacylglycerol
- TCA Tricarboxylic Acid Cycle

1. Introduction

Long-chain polyunsaturated fatty acids (PUFAs), such as eicosapentaenoic acid (EPA) and docosahexaenoic acid (DHA), show very relevant functions in human metabolism, both being derivatives of marine fish like salmon or from fish oils. However, due to several factors, these sources aren't enough to respond to the growing needs for pure EPA and DHA, and it is necessary to explore alternative sources, such as microalgae. Currently, microalgae-based molecules have been recognized for their market potential but when comparing the production cost for microalgae with other biomass sources, it becomes clear that microalgae are not a cheap source of biomass. This highlights the necessity to optimize productivity and decrease the production costs of microalgae to achieve a more sustainability process.

To optimize the productivity of these microorganisms and its PUFAs content it is necessary to understand several variables, namely cultivation conditions (open or closed systems), growth conditions (autotrophy, mixotrophy or heterotrophy), ratio between nutrients (carbon, nitrogen, phosphorus), temperature, and pH, taking also into consideration the microalgae species. The use of industrial effluents or by-products as a substitutes of culture medium for the growth of microalgae can also be an alternative way to reduce the production costs and contributes to a sustainable food and feed production.

1.1 Essential fatty acids on global-scale

Fatty acids are the major components of triacylglycerols, phospholipids and other complex lipids (cholesterol esters¹, sphingolipids², etc.). They are widely dispersed in nature and have a great impact on various cellular properties resulting in altered metabolism, gene expression, hormonal response and bioactive compounds production pathways. They can be classified as saturated (SFA), monounsaturated (MUFA) and polyunsaturated (PUFA) fatty acids and most of them are provided to the body through diet but can also be synthesized in the human body by other fatty acids or non-lipid precursors such as glucose. Although, there are exceptions – essential fatty acids – that comes exclusively from food^{1.3}.

All the fats, including SFA, are important to metabolism and other body functions. We must emphasize the importance of essential fatty acids because despite being crucial for the proper organism functioning, they are not naturally produced by itself. Part of these fatty acids are PUFAs and these are divided into two groups: omega-6 (n-6 PUFAs) that includes linoleic acid, arachidonic acid and γ -linolenic acid and omega-3 (n-3 PUFAs) that includes α -linolenic acid, eicosapentaenoic acid and docosahexaenoic acid^{3,4} (**Table 1**).

The European Food Safety Authority (EFSA) has approved health claims on omega-3 fatty acids⁵. They are incorporated in various body parts, namely cell membranes⁶ where they play important roles related to flexibility and anti-inflammatory processes of cells⁷. They are essential to the appropriate fetal development and healthy growth⁸ and act as precursors of several metabolites (resolvins and protectins)⁹, which are considered potent beneficial lipid mediators in prevention or treatment of several diseases⁹ such as Alzheimer's and cardiovascular diseases¹⁰. The DHA is also a key component of all cell membranes and it's abundantly present in the brain and retina¹¹.

PUFAs	Name	Abbreviation	Structure	Food Source
_	α -linolenic acid	ALA	18:3n-3	Walnuts, flaxseed oil and soybean
Omega-3	Eicosapentaenoic acid	EPA	20:5n-3	Fatty fish (salmon, mackerel, tuna) and fish oils
	Docosahexaenoic acid	DHA	22:6n-3	Fatty fish (salmon, mackerel, tuna), fish oils and algal oils
_	Linoleic acid	LA	18:2n-6	Corn, safflower, soybean, cottonseed and sunflower oils
Omega-6	Arachidonic acid	ARA	20:4n-6	Meat, poultry and eggs
U	γ-linolenic acid	GLA	18:3n-6	Evening primrose oil, borage oil and black current seed oil

Tab	le	1:	Ma	jor	food	SOU	rces	of	the	n-3	and	n-6	ΡU	IFAs.
-----	----	----	----	-----	------	-----	------	----	-----	-----	-----	-----	----	-------

Adapted from International Food Information Council Foundation¹².

In European countries the mean intake of these fatty acids varies according to sex, age group, and dietary habits. Dietary recommendations for EPA and DHA for European adults and children are between 250 and 500 mg/day. However, according to EFSA, children aged between 3 to 13 years, adolescents and adults from both sex, from several countries consume low amounts of omega-3 (between 25 to 100 mg/day)⁵.

The lack of n-3 PUFAs, especially EPA and DHA, is a consequence of the following factors:

• **modern large-scale production methods** that reduce the n-3 PUFAs content of vegetables, eggs, meat and fish¹³, for example by changing the diet given to livestock, poultry and fish to a different diet that they would consume in nature (e.g. livestock fed with grains instead of grass, which is rich in n-3 and n-6 PUFAs)¹⁴;

 food processing or food confection, which may result in a decrease of essential fatty acids or convert them into unhealthy trans-fatty acids; • **vegetable oils consumption** many of which have higher n-6 PUFAs content. High levels of these fatty acids decrease the conversion of ALA to EPA and DHA¹⁵.

Globalization brought some dilemmas that society has to deal with. The population growth increases the consumption rates of meat and livestock products¹⁶, the intensification of industrialization and reduction of resources and the deficient utilization of nutrients for food and feed production. This reality has major impacts on the environment, which have been already observed^{17,19}. Furthermore, the decline of available irrigation water and arable land, along with rising global temperatures that undercut farming systems are a threat for feed and food security²⁰.

Increased global demand and competition, coupled with reductions in supply as a consequence of climate change, led to price increases and low availability of n-3 PUFAs sources²¹. Nowadays, as a consequence, more than 15 % (and increasing) of the people around the globe suffers from highly deficient calorie intake, and an even bigger percentage of the population experiences micronutrient dietary deficiency²².

1.2. Marine fish – an important source of EPA and DHA

In general, freshwater fish require LA (n-6 PUFA) or ALA (n-3 PUFA) or both, whereas marine fish require EPA (n-3 PUFA) and/or DHA (n-3 PUFA)²³. Indeed, marine fish like sardines, mackerel, anchovies, and some salmon species are rich in EPA and DHA, yet they cannot synthesize these fatty acids. EPA and DHA are obtained by marine fish via the consumption of algae and planktons (primary food sources)²⁴. As a means to supply the demand for food from a growing global population and to battle the consequences of an intensive wild fishery, aquaculture is going through a phase of fast development^{25,26}.

According to Food and Agriculture Organization of the United Nations (FAO), in 2016 human consumption of fish from aquaculture provides 47 % (80,03 million tonnes) of the global fish production and it is growing **(Fig. 1)**. It is expected that in the nearly future, aquaculture will become the main industry providing aquatic products²⁷.

Intensification of aquaculture practice led to serious concerns about environmental pollution as a consequence of aquaculture effluents^{26,28} and overfishing of wild fish stocks to be used as fish-feed (in form of fishmeal and fish oil, processing or other waste and whole fish)^{27,29}.

At last, the presence of pollutants such as heavy metals (e.g. mercury)^{30,31} in fish oil can be harmful to consumers and the smell makes it unattractive³². Moreover, fish oil is not suitable for vegetarians, which is promoting research on new products, creating new market opportunities.



Fig. 1: Global capture fisheries and aquaculture production, 1990–2030 (FAO 2018).

In summary, the need of EPA and DHA consumption, their low availability in food and depletion of fish resources have raised the research of alternative sources of these fatty acids such as bacteria, fungi, microalgae and genetically modified plants³³³⁶.

1.3. Alternative EPA and DHA sources

There is a variety of alternative EPA and DHA sources such as plants, bacteria, fungi and microalgae that are currently being explored for commercial production. Oil production from oleaginous plants present numerous advantages but they need arable land, have longer growth times and their metabolism don't have the enzymes required for producing EPA and DHA unless they had been genetically modified³⁶. The cultivation of transgenic crops in open ecosystems brought public concerns. These, together with regulatory issues, restrict the large-scale production of genetically modified crops³⁷.

In opposite, the mentioned microorganisms are natural oil producers and its PUFAs composition is similar to those obtained from fish^{38,39}. Currently bacteria, fungi and microalgae can accumulate between 10 to 60 % of total lipids as EPA and DHA, depending on the microorganism⁴⁰,

instead of fish or fish oil that can contain only 20-30 % of these PUFAs³². Microorganisms also have high growth rates, low nutrient requirement, easily controllable culture conditions⁴¹ and a significant amount of natural antioxidants, such as carotenoids and tocopherols. These compounds play an important role in protecting n-3 PUFAs from oxidation and thus raise their storage stability^{42,43}. All this information highlights bacteria, fungi and microalgae as alternative sources of EPA and DHA.

Employment of bacterial and fungal systems for n-3 PUFAs production allows the use of several types of bioreactors and it is a profitable process with operations and manutention already very usually performed in other types of biotechnology-based industry (baker's yeast production, beer, yoghurt, among others), resulting in a significant reduction of production costs^{44,45}. However, microalgae-based technologies appear more promising, since they are not limited either by low lipid production (bacterial systems) or by long growth periods (fungal systems)^{32,40}.

Microalgae not only have proved to be the best primary producers of EPA and DHA presenting superior productivities – but its use has also eliminated some problems normally related to fish oils such as stability³². When microalgae are grown under controlled conditions, the composition of the fatty acids shows no seasonal variation⁴⁶ and in contrast to terrestrial crops, microalgae can grow in aquatic environments such as the sea, freshwater, and marshlands. They can also be cultivated in wastewater and brackish water, so they avoid competition with agricultural land, utilization of non-organic fertilizers, and habitat destruction^{40,47,48}. Unlike fish oil, microalgae are the initial EPA and DHA producers in the marine food chain, and their consumption decreases cholesterol levels⁴⁹⁵¹.

Microalgae are gaining increasing attention due to their important nutritional value for human health as well as for aquaculture feeding.

1.4. Microalgae

There are around 100,000 different algae species with widely varied characteristics⁵². Microalgae are unicellular or multicellular microorganisms, prokaryotes (cyanobacteria) or eukaryotes (green and red algae and diatoms), which can grow autotrophically using solar energy and CO₂⁵³. Many species can also grow heterotrophically in several sources of organic carbon or mixotrophically⁵⁴. They are excellent sources of proteins, carbohydrates, lipids and vitamins^{33,55} with many applications in the pharmaceutical and cosmetic industry (antioxidants, pigments, PUFAs),

5

agriculture (food supplements, dyes) and animal feed (aquaculture, poultry or pig farming). Additionally, they are promising organisms for green chemistry (bioplastics), phytoremediation (wastewater treatment, CO₂ mitigation) and energy production (biodiesel, bioethanol, hydrogen)^{52,56,57}.

As it was previously stated, adding to the synthesis of several products by microalgae, characteristics like high growth rate, regardless of the time of the year in non-arable land without needing potable water, high photosynthetic efficiency, high lipid production and adaptability to different cultivation conditions contribute to their wide interests and advantages⁴⁸.

1.4.1. Growth regimes

In autotrophic growth, the cells capture solar energy and use carbon dioxide as carbon source⁵⁸. Currently, this is the most common growth regime for microalgae cultures, and these can growth in natural or artificially illuminated environments. In terms of production, this regime represents a simple and easy approach for microalgae culture, it results in the synthesis of photosynthetic based-products (e.g. chlorophylls and carotenoids) and it intervenes in CO₂ mitigation of the environment. There are some disadvantages related to this regime: (1) Low light diffusion; (2) Growth dependent on local weather conditions or it is required high investment in infrastructures that allow continuous illumination; (3) Harvest is hard, costly and sometimes it is limited by low cell density values, which results in limited food and pharmaceutical products^{59,60}.

As an alternative to autotrophic cultures, some microalgae can grow under heterotrophic conditions^{61,62}, in other words, they can grow in the absence of light and replacing the atmospheric carbon dioxide fixation by dissolved carbon sources in the culture medium. The autotrophic culture medium composition is similar to the heterotrophic culture medium, excepted that in the latter an organic carbon source is added⁶³.

Heterotrophic growth eliminates the two main disadvantages of autotrophic bioreactors, since that: (1) It allows the use of several types of bioreactors, and consequently, occurs a significant reduction of production costs⁴⁵; (2) It is a profitable process with well-known operations and manutention, usually performed in other types of biotechnology-based industry⁴⁴; (3) It promotes higher biomass density and greater lipid content than in autotrophic growth; (4) Consistent and reproducible biomass productivity^{45,6467}.

6

However, this growth regime has also limitations, but some of which can be easily overcome: (1) Only some microalgae can grow under heterotrophic conditions; (2) There is an increase in costs related to organic carbon source; (3) Contamination and competition with other microorganisms – aseptic conditions and sterile bioreactors, materials (pH, temperature and oxygen probes, and others) and culture medium are required; (4) There is no light-induced metabolites production⁶⁶.

The mixotrophic growth is an intermediary condition carried on in light, in which CO₂ and organic carbon are consumed simultaneously. Many species of microalgae can adapt their metabolism to autotrophic and heterotrophic conditions, exchanging between these two growth regimes⁶⁸. The mixotrophic regime is considered a good strategy to obtain high amounts of biomass, high growth rates⁶⁹ and photosynthetic metabolites⁶⁶.

1.4.2. Industry scale-up of microalgae production systems

Nowadays microalgae are cultivated in a broad range of different cultivation systems placed outdoors or indoors and can be classified as open systems (open ponds) or closed systems (photobioreactors), wherein the most used on a large scale and a commercial basis are open systems. The technology to produce microalgae is still immature. Research and development have been done in recent years, considering the requirement of increasing the production scale with a simultaneous decrease in the production costs, improvement of process strategies and development of new concepts⁵².

1.4.2.1. Open systems

Open systems are highly dependent on external factors. They are located at outdoors and are simpler to build and operate. The most common open systems for microalgae production are ponds. These systems are usually between 0.1 and 0.3 m deep, allowing the supply of enough sunlight for photosynthesis. The culture is kept in circulation in a closed channel and the mixing is ensured by a mechanical arm stirring in a circular motion in circular ponds, or more commonly by a paddle wheel in so-called raceway ponds, which also prevent sedimentation (**Fig. 2A**). CO₂ or flue gases containing CO₂ can be sprayed in the culture^{52,70,71}.

Major weaknesses of open systems are that there is almost no possibility for temperature control, can occurs water loss by evaporation and they are also very susceptible to contamination

by other microalgae strains or undesired species, such as bacteria, fungi or protozoa, leading to a reduction in the productivity and variability in the biomass composition. However, they are systems with low capital and operational cost that represent a high advantage given its industrial implementation^{52,72,73}.

1.4.2.2. Closed systems

There is a large variety of closed systems used for microalgae production. Tubular systems placed either vertically (**Fig. 2D**) or horizontally (**Fig. 2E**), polyethylene sleeves or bags (**Fig. 2C**) and flat panels (**Fig. 2B**) are the most commonly used. New insights contribute to making new designs like biodomes and even floating bags on ocean waters, nevertheless, accidents or careless handling may breach the containment of these systems. Closed systems are typically referred to as photobioreactors (PBRs). They can be placed outdoors or inside greenhouses to allow more controlled conditions^{52,60,72}.

PBRs are suitable for the production of high-value products for Food and Pharmaceutical industries since closed systems can prevent or minimize contamination, offer better control over cultivation conditions and produce higher cell concentration and therefore higher volumetric productivity. At the same time, they prevent evaporation and reduce water use and CO₂ issues due to outgassing, but the installation and operation costs of PBRs are higher than those of open pond systems **(Table 3)**^{52,72,73}.

Other type of closed system bioreactor, named fermenter-type reactor is more suitable for heterotrophic metabolism because the surface-to-volume (S/V) ratio (i.e. the ratio between the illuminated surface of the reactor and its volume) is quite low, therefore, the efficiency of sunlight capture is poor, which impairs autotrophic growth⁷². This type of reactor allows high control of all factors that directly interfere with microalgae growth, so it was able to reach higher biomass concentrations in little time and produces higher value products⁶⁰. However, the much higher costs of fermenter-type reactors, when compared to the previously mentioned ones, restrains the application of these reactors at an industrial scale.

Another approach at the industrial scale is the sequential use of heterotrophic and autotrophic culture conditions. In the first stage, the inoculum is produced in a fermenter-type reactor, in heterotrophic conditions, and then it is transported to PBRs, where microalgae will grow in autotrophic conditions. This two-stage system demands lower production costs, as it allows to increase the inoculum concentration, to reduce the autotrophic scale-up stages and to shorten the process of production of light-induced metabolites producing strains^{52,60,72,74}.



Fig. 2: Open and closed systems to microalgae culture. A - Open pond system; B - Flat panel system; C - Bag-type photobioreactor; D - Vertical tubular system; E - Horizontal tubular system.

1.4.3. Economic overview of microalgae based-products

Similarly, to n-3 PUFAs some microalgae-based molecules have specific advantages over their conventional alternatives, which make their use commercially viable. For instance, synthetic molecules are only available in specific isomers, which are frequently much less effective than natural variants for certain applications, such as in infant formulas, fish pigment enhancers or dietary supplements^{75,76}. Unfortunately, these molecules are less competitive than standard synthetic and traditional alternatives **(Table 2 and 3)**, mainly because traditional/synthetic alternatives are lucrative processes with huge know-how in terms of operations.

The current market of microalgae biomass is approximately 20,000 tonnes/year of dry matter⁷⁷, with an expected yearly growth of 10 %⁷⁸, and the price ranges between 100 and 465 €/kg for human consumption (food market) and 5 to 20 €/kg for animal and fish feed (feed market)^{52,76}.

High-value component		Microalgae source	Traditional/synthetic alternatives		
	β-carotene	Dunaliella salina	Synthetic form (but only trans-isomers, cis- isomers only come from natural sources)		
Pigments	Astaxanthin	Haematococcus pluvialis	Synthetic form Phaffia yeast extract		
-	Phycocyanin	<i>Arthrospira</i> sp. <i>Porphyridium</i> sp.	Synthetic pigments		
Fatty acids	EPA	<i>Nannochloropsis</i> sp. <i>Phaeodactylum</i> sp. <i>Nitzschia</i> sp.	Fish oils		
	DHA	<i>Schizochrytium</i> sp. <i>Cryptocodinium</i> sp.			

Table 2: High-value molecules produced with microalgae used in the food and feed market.

Adapted from Enzing et al.52

The prices of microalgae based-products, such as PUFAs and astaxanthin, for food market are higher than their alternatives, which are available for 0.04 and 220 \notin /kg, at least. In the other hand, in feed market, microalgae are more competitive since they are cheaper than fishmeal or fish oil (55 – 500 \notin /kg). Only soybean, which is, in the EU, the major vegetable feed for animal consumption⁷⁹, is available at a lower price, 0.27 \notin /kg.

	Microalgae product	Value (€/kg)	Alternatives	Value (€/kg)
rket	Whole microalgae biomass	120	Heterotrophic microorganisms	45
Food ma	Astaxanthin	100 – 465	Synthetic/ natural	220 – 2,200
	PUFA	100 – 1,235	Fish-PUFA	0.04
Feed market	Aquaculture		Fishmeal/ fish oil	55 – 500
	Livestock feed	5 – 20	Soybean	0.27
	Feed additives		Botanicals, antibiotics etc	-

Table 3: Economic overview of food and feed markets and alternatives for microalgae products.

- data not found.

Enzing et al.⁵², van der Voort et al.⁷³ and Sathasivam et al.⁷⁶

The optimization of microalgae production systems is crucial to decrease the production costs as a means to turn microalgae into a more inexpensive source, when compared to their substitute products or, at least in a more sustainable source in terms of cost/benefit ratio.

Discussion about better production system is an ongoing concern since none of the systems seems to completely surpass each other **(Table 4)**. Open ponds are simple and, in some cases, require half of the initial investment than closed systems like horizontal tubular PBR⁵², but instead, these open systems have lower biomass productivities, due to noncontrolled conditions

and more exposure to contaminations⁷⁴. Besides the fact that closed systems need greater investment, they are recommended for the cultivation of species suitable for human consumption. Undeniably, the production of high-value compounds obligates to strict control of culture variables in pursuit of satisfying the good manufacturing practice requirement for human feed or pharmaceutical products. As a matter of fact, most of the species cultivated for oil production require strict control of the temperature between 20 and 30°C, which is problematical to maintain in open ponds^{74,77}.

Several studies showed that closed systems have more potential for improvement, being that flat panel PBR is the most convenient system in terms of production costs (3.4 - 5.96 €/kg)^{52,74}. These costs cannot compete with traditional/synthetic alternatives, for this reason, it is necessary (1) the improvement on PBR design as an approach to achieve higher light conversion efficiency beyond the one currently attained⁷⁷ or (2) the development of new strategies for a more sustainable production, such the employment of agro-industrial by-products as cheap substrates⁷⁹⁸¹. These approaches seem to be the main way to develop cost-effective tubular PBR, about 1.80 €/kg.

		Microalgae production costs (€/kg)								
		Capital costs	Labour	Other variable costs (utilities, culture medium)	Total costs for a large plant (100 to 200 ha)	Optimal theoretical total costs				
lology	Open ponds	3.02	0.15	1.57	4.95 - 22.53	0.21 – 0.68				
ction techr	Horizontal tubular PBR	2.74 - 9.80	0.36 - 0.88	0.92 – 1.65	4.15 - 12.60	-				
Produc	Flat panel PBR	2.01	0.35	1.01	3.40 - 5.96	1.80				

 Table 4: Production costs of microalgal systems in three main types of production technologies.

PBR – Photobioreactor; - data not found.

Adapted from Enzing et al.52 and Ruiz et al.74

1.5. EPA and DHA microalgae producers

Microalgae of the genus *Chrypthecodinium*, *Nannochloropsis*, *Nitzschia*, *Odontella*, *Schizochrytium*, *Ulkenia* (food market), *Isochrysis*, *Nannochloropsis*, *Pavlova* and *Phaeodactylum* (feed market) are currently on the global market, as the main producers of EPA and DHA⁵².

Lipids production is closely linked to microalgal growth stages, functioning as an energy stock and contributing to their adaptation and survival in different or unfavourable environmental conditions, due to its high energy content and flow properties, which are essential for cellular functions^{40,82,83}. Marine microalgal strains produce a high percentage of total lipids (up to 30–70 % of dry weight), of which 10 to 30 % are PUFAs^{53,84,85}.

Omega-3 PUFAs are mostly accumulated in glycolipids and phospholipids, cell membrane constituents, while saturated (SFA) and monounsaturated (MUFA) fatty acids are mainly accumulated in triacylglycerols (TAG)⁹⁶⁻⁹⁰. Higher n-3 PUFAs content is observed during the early stationary phase and decrease throughout the stationary phase. However, lipid synthesis and fatty acid profiles are frequently affected by nutrient availability (nitrogen deprivation, phosphate concentration), pH, temperature, carbon supplies and salinity, and indeed, these approaches generally lead to an end of cell growth and promote accumulation of storage lipids, i.e. TAGs, rather than glycolipids or phospholipids, decreasing the percentage of EPA and DHA relative to total fatty acids present in biomass^{54,9195}.

Despite these variables lead to lower amounts of referred fatty acids in many species, it has been reported to occur PUFAs partitioning to TAG in a few species, such as *Nannochloropsis oculata, Parietochloris incisa, Pavlova lutheri, Phaeodactylum tricornutum* and *Thalassiosira pseudonana*^{96,97}. The ability to concentrate n-3 PUFAs in the form of TAGs offer much higher stability and higher bioavailability than those present as free fatty acids or as glycolipids or phospholipids⁹⁸. Additionally, TAGs are easier to isolate from the rest of the cell content since many microalgae can produce amounts of TAGs between 20 % and 50 % of dry cell weight, under stress conditions^{99,100}. The pathway by which n-3 PUFAS, such as EPA and DHA, are incorporated into TAG is not fully understood but it seems to be species-specific and growth phase dependent^{96,101,102}.

This data is described in several studies that contributed to the characterization of EPA and DHA producers currently on market, not even at EPA and DHA content but also at biomass and lipid yields **(Table 5)**. The genus *Nannochloropsis* and *Pavlova* have the highest content of EPA and DHA (% per dry weight biomass) however, the EPA and DHA yield of both genera are lower than the others, as a consequence of its lower biomass productivity. It should be noted that n-3 PUFAs yields are calculated by the ratio between biomass production and EPA and DHA content¹⁰³. *Pavlova* can reach at 33.22 % and 10.50 % of EPA and DHA content, respectively, but its biomass productivity ranges between 0.01 and 0.28 g/L/day. *Nannochloropsis* is more appreciated due to

EPA content, that can reach 8.2 %, but similarly to *Pavlova*, it has low biomass productivity, between 0.14 and 1.43 g/L/day, when compared to other microalgae species **(Table 5)**.

The data mentioned suggests that both microalgae could be the main producers of these n-3 PUFAs if its biomass productivity was enhanced. To achieve this aim, approaches such (1) increase biomass productivity through a hetero-photoautotrophic two-stage cultivation process^{52,60,72-}^{74,104,105} (see **Section 1.6**) or, as mentioned before, (2) substitute synthetic culture medium to agroindustrial by-products, in order to reduce production costs, could be applied (see **Section 1.7**). **Table 5:** Characterization of microalgae producers of EPA and DHA, currently on food and feed market: DHA, EPA and lipid content, lipids and biomass productivity. Note that the value ranges were obtained by a literature review, with different conditions and regime cultures. A – Autotrophic, M – Mixotrophic, Heterotrophic.

		n	-3 PUFAs		Linid content	Lipid	Biomass	Cuouth		
Microalgae	EPA %	DHA %	EPA	DHA	Lipia content	productivity	productivity	Growth	Production scale	
	% dry weigh	t biomass	mg/	L	% dry weight biomass	mg/L/day	g/L/day	regime		
Crypthecodinium sp.	0	0010	0	15.0 102.0	00.0 51.1	010.0 700.0	F 10 10 0		250 ml Flask;	
53,61,106-111	0	0.8 - 1.3	0	15.0 - 193.8	20.0 - 51.1	210.0 - 790.0	5.10 - 10.0	AIWIH	5 L Fermenter;	
									250 ml Flask;	
<i>lsochrysis</i> sn									100 L Airlift;	
53.61.112-117	0 – 0.9	0.2 – 4.7	0 - 8.0	1.7 – 40.0	7.0 – 40.0	37.7 – 180.0	0.04 – 1.6	A M	Turbidostat;	
									PBR;	
									15 L Carboy;	
									250 ml Flask;	
<i>Nannochloropsis</i> sp.	06-82	0 – 0 7	20 - 140	0 - 2 6	120 - 530	37 6 - 142 0	0 14 – 1 43	AIM	PBR;	
45,53,61,85,88,116,118-120	0.0 0.2	0 0.7	2.0 11.0	0 2.0	12.0 00.0	57.5 112.0	0.11 1.10	7. T III	Turbidostat;	
									Raceway pond;	
									250 ml Flask;	
Nitzschia sp.	1.1 - 12.6	-	118.07 - 721.9	-	16.0 - 47.0	-	1.03 – 6.75	AIMIH	500 mL Flask;	
53,121-124									2.4 L Fermenter;	
									3.7 L Fermenter;	
<i>Odontella</i> sp.	0.70 0.16				0.0 10.7				400 mL Cylindrical glass	
125-128	0.78 – 3.16	-	-	-	8.0 – 19.7	-	0.4 – 0.64	A	column;	
									1.2 L Cylindrical glass column;	
									250 mi Flask; PBR;	
<i>Pavlova</i> sp.	0 0 10 1	0.2 10.5		04 00	01 47 20 0	40.0 E0.0	0.01 0.00	A M	2 L Glass flask;	
53,61,116,117,129-133	0.2 - 12.1	0.3 – 10.5	0.6 - 7.5	0.4 – 2.9	21.47 - 36.0	40.2 - 50.2	0.01 – 0.28	A M	2 L Fermenter; 1 L Flask;	
									5 L Plastic container;	
D haaadaatulum en									SU and SUUE Spherical tarks,	
53 61 95 116 134 140	0.2 – 5.5	0.06 – 0.4	1.3 – 130.0	0 - 11.0	18.0 – 57.0	44.8	0.19 – 1.9	A M H	250 MI Flask;	
53,01,53,110,134-140									РВК;	
<i>Scnizochytrium</i> sp. 61,91,141,142	1.0 – 1.2	0 – 0.3	6.1 – 9.3	0 - 1.0	-	-	0.02	A M H	250 ml Flask;	
Illkoniasp										
UINCIIIA SP.	5.0*	13.7*	-	-	-	-	-	А	-	

- data not found.

* % total fatty acids.

1.5.1. Nannochloropsis gaditana and Nannochloropsis oceanica

Considering the EPA and DHA content, the species *Nannochloropsis gaditana* and *Nannochloropsis oceanica* have stood out from the others, mainly due to the EPA content (**Table 5**). These species contain values around 4.3 and 4.4 – 5.5 % of dry weight[®] of this PUFA, respectively.

Nannochloropsis is a genus of eukaryotic, unicellular and non-motile marine microalgae belonging to the family Eustigmataceae. It was initially classified by Hibberd¹⁴⁴ and comprises six species: *Nannochloropsis gaditana, Nannochloropsis granulata, Nannochloropsis limnetica, Nannochloropsis oceanica, Nannochloropsis oculata* and *Nannochloropsis salina*⁶⁶. They exhibit a simple spherical or oval cell, with diameters ranging from 2 to 5 µm¹⁴⁵ and plant-like plastids. These microalgae have a single chloroplast⁶⁸ and a lipid droplet, that acts as an energy reservoir, and it can increase in size under stress conditions¹⁴⁶. They reproduce asexually, i.e., microalgae are divided and originate two daughter cells¹⁴⁷. *Nannochloropsis* can be found mainly in salt water¹⁴⁸ and this genus grow mostly under autotrophic^{33,61,93,118,119,149,150} and mixotrophic conditions^{93,118,119,149}, however there are indications that evidence the possibility of heterotrophic growth^{45,119,120}.

Microalgae of the genus *Nannochloropsis* differ from another genus due to the presence of chlorophyll a¹⁵¹. The characterization/differentiation of each the six species is only achieved using sequence analyzes of the *rbc*L gene and the 18s rRNA. These analyzes also allowed deducing the phylogenetic proximity of these species^{152,153}.

There are some studies that infer the possibility of *Nannochloropsis* to be grown in heterotrophic conditions^{45,119,120}, although significant growth has not been achieved yet. This potential approach could greatly increase the economic value of this genus. As it is known *Nannochloropsis* can grow under photoautotrophic conditions, but large-scale production of EPA will be hindered by its inability to obtain high cell densities in photobioreactors due to light limitation.

As possible solution, the hetero-photoautotrophic two-stage cultivation process will occur in two stages: Stage 1 - Heterotrophic growth eliminates the requirement for light and offers the potential of enhancing inoculum concentration; Stage 2 – Photoautotrophic growth initiate at higher inoculum concentration and thus this will result in higher biomass concentration and productivity at the end of the culture.

1.5.2. Pavlova lutheri, Pavlova gyrans and Pavlova pinguis

Pavlova is a genus of eukaryotic, unicellular and motile marine microalgae belonging to the family Pavlovaceae^{154,155}. Butcher isolated and described the first species of the genus *Pavlova* in 1952, *Pavlova gyrans* ¹⁵⁶. Since then, only eight species of Pavlova have been described: *Pavlova ennorea*, *Pavlova granifera*, *Pavlova gyrans*, *Pavlova lutheri*, *Pavlova noctivaga*, *Pavlova pinguis*, *Pavlova virescens* and *Pavlova viridis*. They inhabit littoral, brackish water and sometimes freshwater environments¹⁵⁴ and can grow under autotrophic and mixotrophic conditions^{61,116,117,129,133}.

These microalgae cells are spherical, solitary (high metabolism)¹⁵⁶ or may form non-motile aggregations, contain chlorophyll a + c and they are characterized by the presence of two goldenbrown or yellow-green chloroplasts, organic body scales and a unique filamentous appendage, called haptonema¹⁵⁴. *P. gyrans* and *P. pinguis* shown asexual reproduction, that it takes place by cell division in either the motile or non-motile phase, while *P. lutheri*, which also shown asexual reproduction, only shown cell division on non-motile phase¹⁵⁷.

The flagellar arrangement arises sub-anteriorly on the ventral side and it is composed by two unequal and heterodynamic flagella, responsible for characteristic swimming movement, and the haptonema, a third appendage used for attachment and food handling. Pavlovophyceae is the only Class in the Phylum Haptophyta, where the two flagella are markedly different in length (posterior flagellum is shorter than anterior flagellum) and the anterior one is covered by knob scales and fine hairs. Haptonema has a variety of lengths and is located between the flagella, moving itself to aggregates nutrient particles and move them to the surface of the cell, where they are phagocytized into a food vacuole¹⁵⁵. Regardless of these common characteristics between different *Pavlova* species, it was observed characteristics that distinguish them, such as plastids, motile and non-motile stage, cell size and form and capable of pseudopodia **(Table 6)**^{154,156,158}.

With the exception of *P. lutheri*, there are not many studies about *Pavlova* species. Although *P. lutheri* and *P. gyrans* have been in use as feedstocks in aquaculture for a long time^{89,159-161}, due to its composition and similar characteristics, like a fragile cell wall composed by small cellulose scales (knob sales)¹⁶². The cell wall hardness of microalgae is related to nutrient digestibility in fish or other animal studies. Studies have shown that lower cell wall hardness can increase the *in vivo* accessibility and the digestibly of nutrients and natural colorants¹⁶³¹⁶⁵.

Recently, Bendif *et al.*, throughout phylogenetic analyses, concluded that *P. gyrans* is more similar to *P. granifera* and *P. pinguis* than to *P. lutheri*, even so, it was considered transfer *P. lutheri* to *Diacronema* genus¹⁵⁴.

Genus		•	Pavlova		
Species		gyrans	pinguis	lutheri	
Motile stage		irregular, elongate, compressed strongly metabolic	irregular, elongate, compressed strongly metabolic	compressed with ventral depression; not metabolic	
Eyespot		red-orange, located near the flagellar insertion	red, located near the flagellar insertion	red	
Non-motile stage		not recorded	homogeneous mucilage, appendages not abbreviated	not recorded	
Reproduction		asexual by cell division in non-motile and motile stages	asexual by cell division n non-motile and motile stages stages		
Cel size (µı	n)	3 - 6 3 - 4		5 - 7	
Knob scale	s cover the cell	+	-	+	
Pseudopod	ia	+	+	np	
	Characteristics	1 golden-brown	1 golden-brown	1 yellow-green	
Plastid	Arrangement of thylakoids	parallel	parallel	parallel	
Pyrenoid		posterior-bulging	posterior-bulging	np	

Table 6: Detectable characteristics specific of each Pavlova species.

np - not present.

Adapted from Bendif et al.154

1.6. Heterotrophic metabolism

In general, algae, bacteria, fungi, vascular plants and mammals have the same metabolic pathways for cellular respiration (oxygen, organic substrate consumption, CO₂, energy and water production)¹⁶⁶. The respiration rate for organic substrate consumption (mol_{o2}.mol_e⁻¹.d⁻¹) is closely related to cell growth and division, as it increases with the growth rate, and it performs two main functions in microalgae: (a) It is the only energy source available for maintenance and biosynthesis in the absence of light and (b) Provides essential carbon compounds for biosynthesis. It is assumed that the regulation of cellular respiration is controlled by the need for products, supplied by its metabolism, such as energy in the form of ATP and NADH and carbon compounds from the organic substrate^{167,168}. Therefore, it is possible to affirm that, independently of the organic carbon source provided, higher growth rates are promoted through high aeration values¹⁶⁹.

Nevertheless, the carbon source(s) also influence directly the growth and respiration rates, since the main molecules present in microalgae (proteins, carbohydrates and lipids) have carbon as their main constituent, while oxygen, hydrogen and nitrogen are present in lower amounts.

It should be noted that different carbon sources result in different biomass/substrate ratios and they affect the synthesis of desired products, i.e. large quantities of desired products are not always related to maximum biomass concentrations. One of the examples that corroborate this, is the culture of *Crypthecodinium cohnii* in ethanol, where it can be observed that less biomass concentration produces higher DHA content in a shorter period of time¹⁰⁹, when compared with the culture of this microalgae in acetic acid¹⁷⁰.

Glucose is the most widely used carbon source for microalgae culture in heterotrophic growth, leading to higher growth and respiration rates¹⁶⁹ when compared with other carbon sources (1 mol of glucose has a high energy amount)¹⁷¹. Out of all the pathways used by microorganisms to perform aerobic glycolysis (microalgae cannot metabolize glucose under anaerobic conditions, in the absence of light), only two were demonstrated in microalgae: Embden-Meyerhof Pathway (EMP) and Pentose Phosphate Pathway (PPP)¹⁶⁶. Both pathways occur in the cell 's cytoplasm, however, under heterotrophic conditions, glucose is mainly metabolized by the PPP. It is important to note that in the growth regime mentioned, there are signs that in plant cells the PPP can also occur in chloroplasts.

The heterotrophic growth with glycerol has also been demonstrated in several microalgae, most of them, in species that inhabit high osmolarity places (oceans and salines)¹⁶⁶. However, the use of this carbon source may have some limitations: (1) The PPP appears to be inhibited when glycerol is the sole carbon source¹⁷²; (2) Some microalgae species can only assimilate glycerol in the presence of light and without an external CO₂ source¹⁷³. Nevertheless, the species *Nannochloropsis* sp., *Rhodomonas reticulate* and *Cyclotella cryptica*, under mixotrophic conditions and when nitrate (source of nitrogen) is added to the medium, seem to prefer glycerol instead of glucose or acetate¹⁷⁴.

Acetate is one of the most common carbon sources for several microorganisms, including microalgae¹⁷⁵, although high concentrations of acetate may be toxic and inhibitors of growth¹⁷⁴. It can be oxidized through two metabolic pathways: (a) glyoxylate cycle, which leads to the formation of malate in the glyoxysomes (specialized plastids); (b) TCA cycle (occurs in the mitochondria), with consequent formation of citrate, which in turn, provides carbon and energy compounds in the

18

form of ATP and NADH. Generally, microalgae with the ability to grow with acetate as a carbon source, perform the glyoxylate cycle, which converts acetyl-CoA to carbon compounds^{171,176,177}.

Other carbon sources, namely sucrose, lactic acid, lactose and ethanol were tested in heterotrophic microalgae cultures, but they have not shown significant results so far at the cell growth and metabolite levels¹⁷⁸⁻¹⁸⁰.

Generally, heterotrophic conditions promote greater accumulation of lipids in the form of TAG¹⁸¹. However, some parameters support the EPA and DHA accumulation: (1) Carbon source¹⁰⁹; (2) Excess of carbon source promotes fatty acids saturation¹⁷⁴; (3) Nitrogen source¹⁸²; (4) High growth rates¹⁸³; (5) Temperature below the optimum microalgae growth temperature⁹⁵.

As previously mentioned, significant values of heterotrophic growth, in particular, of the species *Nannochloropsis oceanica* and *Nannochloropsis gaditana*, have not been reached so far, which can indicate that both species do not present the metabolic pathways necessary to proliferate in this regime. This information is partially contradicted by the comparison of the genomes *Nannochloropsis oceanica* CCMP1779¹⁵³, *Nannochloropsis gaditana* CCMP526¹⁸⁴ and *Nannochloropsis gaditana* B-31¹⁸⁵, where it is possible to observe the existence of all the genes necessary to the central metabolism (glycolysis, PPP, gluconeogenesis, TCA cycle and glyoxylate cycle)¹⁵³ in both species, being given special attention to the PPP and the glyoxylate cycle - main metabolic pathways in the heterotrophic regime (**Table 7** and **8**).

Table	7: Gei	nes	encoding	enzyme	s preser	it in 7	V. oc	eanica	and I	V. ga	<i>ditana</i> ,	essenti	al for	glyoxylat	te cycle	e activity,
glycero	l metal	bolis	m and ca	rbon so	urce carr	ier pro	otein	s. <i>Mat</i>	<i>ch</i> indi	cates	that th	nere is a	homo	ologous s	sequen	ce that is
not des	cribed	yet.	- indicate	s that th	ne seque	nce of	a ge	ene is i	not pre	sent	in the r	nicroalg	ae sp	ecies.		

Chrowdete evele	Nannochloropsis					
Giyoxylate cycle	oceanica	gaditana				
	6945-mRNA-1	Nga03739.01				
Malate synthase	11836-mRNA-1	Nga06726 Nga00084				
lassitusta husas	1574-mRNA-1	Nga01446				
Isocitrate lyase	4636-mRNA-1	Nga05520				
Alanine-glyoxylate	9944-mRNA-1	Nga01189				
aminotransferase	3460-mRNA-1	Nga05986				
	6047-mRNA-1	Nga02832				
Glycine decarboxylase	5912-mRNA-1	Nga04200.01				
	2342-mRNA-1	-				
	10757-mRNA-1	Nga02449				
Citrate synthase	10051-mRNA-1	Nga02812				
	7201-mRNA-1	Nga05548				
Aconitase	9186-mRNA-1	Nga05606				

Glycerol	Nannochloropsis						
metabolism	oceanica	gaditana					
Glycerol kinase	8404-mRNA-1	Nga01611					
	1750-mRNA-1	Nga06665.1					
Glycerol-3-	Match	Nga01869					
phosphate	6334-mRNA-1	Nga04914					
dehydrogenase	464-mRNA-1	Nga05226					
	-	Nga30015					
	3017-mRNA-1	N . 04065					
Triose phosphate	3017-mRNA-1	Nga04865					
isomerase	10440-mRNA-1	Nga01493.01					
	5281-mRNA-1	-					
Corrier proteins	Nannochloropsis						
Carrier proteins	oceanica	gaditana					
Chueses	1694-mRNA-1	Nga07017					
Glucose	8883-mRNA-1	Nga02209.01					
transporters	8483-mRNA-1	-					
Glycerol	11191-mRNA-1	Match					
transporters	3520-mRNA-1	Nga30544					
Acetate							
transporters	-	-					

Table 8: Genes encoding essential proteins for glycolysis metabolism - EMP and PPP - present in *N. oceanica* and *N. gaditana. Match* indicates that there is a homologous sequence that is not described yet. - indicates that the sequence of a gene is not present in the microalgae species.

EMP	Nannoch	loropsis	Phosphoenolpyruvate carboxylase	3970-mRNA-1	Nga05921
	oceanica	gaditana	Carbonic anhydrase	11263-mRNA-1	Nga01240
	11432-mRNA-1		Lactate	11349-mRNA-1	Nga00491
Hexokinase	11432-mRNA-1	Nga05398	dehydrogenase (anaerobic EMP) ¹⁶⁶	10879-mRNA-1	Nga06921
Glucose-6-phosphate	11835-mRNA-1	Nga00072	899	Nannoch	loropsis
isomerase	2243-mRNA-1	Nga05996.1	PPP	oceanica	gaditana
	6373-mRNA-1	Nga01845	Glucose-6-phosphate	640-mRNA-1	Nga00833
Phosphofructokinase	10476-mRNA-1	Nga06146.1	dehydrogenase	2822-mRNA-1	Nga00601.01
	5677-mRNA-1	Nga01843		734-mRNA-1	Nga05184
	135-mRNA-1	Nga01632	6-phosphogluconate	6395-mRNA-1	Nga02587
Aldologo	EC7 DNIA 1	Nga03620	uenyurogenase	214/-mRNA-1	N==0C144.1
Aluviase	7930-mRNA-1	Nga06350	Ribose 5-phosphate	5917-mRNA-1	Nga04197.01
	3017-mRNA-1	i	L-ribulose-5-phosphate	2948-mRNA-1	Nga03397.1
Triose phosphate	3017-mRNA-1	Nga04865	4-epimerase	5327-mRNA-1	Nga00779.01
isomerase	10440-mRNA-1	Nga01493.01		6748-mRNA-1	Nga05755
	5281-mRNA-1	-		852-mRNA-1	Nga01090.01
Glyceraldehyde-3-	2231-mRNA-1		Transketolase	667-mRNA-1	Nga01757.01
phosphate	4900-mRNA-1	Nga00153		7418-mRNA-1	Nga01286
dehydrogenase	3236-mRNA-1	Nga21005		6166-mRNA-1	Match
	9105-mRNA-1	Nga02421.01	RuBisco Small Subunit	10920-mRNA-1	Nga03188
Dhaanhaghyaayakinaaa	3273-mRNA-1	N05521	RuBisco Large Subunit	6968-mRNA-1	Nga20613
Phosphoglycerokinase	3273-mRNA-1	NgaU5531	RuBisco Small Subunit	10920-mRNA-1	Nga03188
	4644-mRNA-1	Match	RuBisco Large Subunit	4877-mRNA-1	Nga00364
	7187-mRNA-1	Nga05541	RuBisco Large Subunit	11329-mRNA-1	Nga00769
	7012-mRNA-1	-		3273-mRNA-1	Nga05531
	1942-mRNA-1	Nga06095	Phosphoglycerate	9105-mRNA-1	Nga02421.01
Phosphoglycerate	erate 7187-mRNA-1 Nga05541		kinase	3273-mRNA-1	Nga05531
mutase	4572-mRNA-1	Nga30366		4644-mRNA-1	Match
	214-mRNA-1	Nga02519.01	Glyceraldehyde-3-	2231-mRNA-1	Nga00153
	214-mRNA-1	Nga02519.01	phosphate	4900-mRNA-1	Nga01745
	7147-mRNA-1	_	dehydrogenase	3236-mRNA-1	Nga21005
Enolase	71/17-mRNA-1	Nga06360	Phoenhoribulokinaso	11364-mRNA-1	Match
	/14/-11100-1		r nosphoribulokinase	9418-mRNA-1	Nga01924
	497-mRNA-1	-	Gluconolactonase	1682-mRNA-1	Nga05464
Pyruvata kinasa	5759-mRNA-1	Nga02195.01	Sedahentulosa	2947-mRNA-1	Nga03392
i yi uvate killase	10510-mRNA-1		hisnhosnhatase	4701 mDNA 1	Nga04459
	8741-mRNA-1	Nga00020	Displicspilacase		Nga05055

However, none of the gene sequences mentioned in **Tables 7** and **8**, are reviewed by the UniProtKB database, and the homology between the gene sequences of the two microalgae species is, in most of cases, much greater than 50 %, but less than 100 %. Therefore, it remains unclear whether the expression of the mentioned enzymes occurs in both microalgae species.

It should also be noted that the presence of multiple copies of a gene coding for a particular protein indicates that it may be present in multiple cell compartments, whereas a single copy indicates that the protein activity is restricted to a single cell compartment. This aspect is critical, since some enzymes participate in different metabolic pathways that occur in different cellular compartments, such as aconitase – it act in TCA cycle (mitochondria) and in glyoxylate cycle (glyoxysome)¹⁵³.
1.7. Agro-industrial by-products as culture medium

World population is increasing, and it is estimated that it will reach about 9.3 billion people by 2050¹⁸⁶. This growth is followed by an enhance in the demand for natural resources (food, feed, clean water and energy), materials for clothing and infrastructures as well as the demand for education and health services¹⁸⁷. The current urbanization will almost multiply two-fold the waste generation to 2.6 billion tonnes per year by 2025, due at most, the enormous production of domestic residues and effluents/by-products derived from industrial processes. Traditional disposal techniques, such as landfills and incineration, result in methane and CO₂ and/or come along with a secondary waste generation (dioxins, furans, acid gases and particulates), which are toxic and can cause serious environmental and health hazards¹⁸⁸.

For those reasons, recycling industrial by-products for their sustainable and resourceful conversion in several value-added products is essential. This circular economy represents a significant shift in socio-economic, agricultural, energy, environment and technical systems, once that grow photosynthetic food is the best way to decrease levels of carbon in atmosphere^{189,190}. Therefore, microalgae, can be the basis of this economic concept, since it is rich in proteins, carbohydrates, lipids and vitamins, and can be used in many different areas.

Furthermore, the nutrients supplied in form of chemicals are major contributor towards the production costs of microalgae. Utilization of nutrients from agro-industrial effluents could improve the economics of microalgal biomass generation. The great performance of microalgae for nutrients assimilation has been widely observed in the remediation of agricultural and industrial effluents **(Table 9)**. As it was mentioned before, convert nutrients from effluents or by-products to microalgal biomass could decrease the costs of biomass production and simultaneously simplify their treatment processes. The industry effluents and by-products, besides their content in valuable nutrients, may contain also various other organic and/or inorganic compounds that could contaminate the biomass, turning them unsuitable for feed or food production. Such contaminants include pathogens and antibiotics^{79,191,192}.

Therefore, many countries implemented legislations for agro-industrial effluents, in order to categorize them according to their origin (animal by-products, food waste etc.), which is correlated to their level of health risk, and indicate regulatory approaches to their further usage or disposal. The chemical oxygen demand (COD) and turbidity are also useful parameters for determining the suitableness for effluents support microalgae growth. High turbidity limits

21

photosynthesis due to a reduction of light penetration into the culture media, which is caused by material in suspension, like organic matter and suspended or dissolved solids (Total solids)^{193,194}. Otherwise, COD is applied to quantifying the total amount of oxidisable pollutants (biodegradable and nonbiodegradable and both dissolved and particulate) found in water, measured by the amount of oxygen required for the oxidation of the organic matter^{194,195}.

In general, agro-industrial effluents have lower chemical risks than other industrial effluents and are potentially available on a large scale^{196,197}. The focus is on aquaculture effluents, due to its already intensification in years to come, and on effluents from anaerobic digestion (AD) technology, such as organic fertilizers. AD is widely used to treat part of the agro-industrial effluents.

It is also important to note that it has been frequently reported that non-axenic cultures are more suitable for large scale cultivation on industrial effluents than unicellular cultures^{198,199}. In this symbiotic relationship, photosynthetic microalgae release O₂, which is utilized by aerobic bacteria to consume organic and inorganic compounds and in turn, bacteria provide CO₂ and NH₃ as carbon and nitrogen sources, respectively²⁰⁰²⁰². Some bacteria also produce vitamin B₁₂ and phytohormones, such as indole-3-acetic acid that are growth-promoting agents that play a regulatory role in microalgae cell division, elongation, chlorophyll and protein metabolism and enhance tolerance to several stresses such as heavy metal toxicity, osmotic, and salt stresses^{200,203}. This relationship could turn out in an antagonistic one when microalgae and bacteria compete for nutrients and microalgae exhibit lower specific growth rates than bacteria^{67,204}, but interestingly, the cultivation of microalgal-bacteria consortia on this effluents commonly results in significantly reduce of bacteria^{205,207}. However, it is unclear if such reduction was attained through pathogen death or inactivation.

Table 9: Comparison between Conway medium (synthetic medium) and industrial effluents or by-products composition. Identification and culture conditions of microalgae species that could grow in industrial effluents or by-products. A – Autotrophic growth; M – Mixotrophic growth; H – Heterotrophic growth; 1 – 500 ml Flask; 2 - 5 L Bioreactor; 3 - 2 L Flask; 4 - 1 L Bubble column; 5 - 5 L Bubble column; 6 - 15 L Airlift flat plate; 7 - 1 L Flask; 8 - 250 mL Flask; 9 - 1 L Glass type vessel flask; 10 - 100 mL Flask; 11 - 5 L Cylindrical PBR; 12 - Cylindrical glass rods; 13 - 250 mL Bubble column; 14 – PBR; 15 – 0.5 L PBR; 16 – 50 mL Flask; 17 - Multi-chamber bioreactor; 18 - 2 L Glass bottle; 19 - 1.8 L Chemostat; 20 - 2 L Borosilicate flask; 21 - 1 L PBR; 22 - 15 L PBR.

trial	Nut sol	trient ution		Tı	race n	netal :	solutio	on		0	ther c	ompo	unds		Vita sol	amins ution	Pa	ramet	ers	Culture	e conditions	
ynthetic medium (f/2) / Indus effluents or by-products	Nitrate	Phosphate	Iron	EDTA	Copper	Molybdenum	Zinc	Cobalt	Manganese	Other nitrogen sources or Total nitrogen	Magnesium	Potassium	Calcium	Organic matter	Thiamine (B1)	Cyanocobalamin (B12)	Hd	COD	Total solids (TS)	Microalgae specie	Production scale Growth regime	Biomass productivity
Ś.								n	ng/L									mg	g/L			g/L/day
f/2 medium	75,000	5,000	3,150	4,360	9.8	6.3	22.0	10.0	180.0	I			ı	I	0.2	0.1	8.0 – 8.5	ı	ı			-
Molasses hydrolysate ¹¹⁰	pu	pu	pu	pu	pu	pu	pu	pu	pu	ри	ри	pu	pu	30,000	ри	I			·	 a) <i>C. cohnii</i> ¹¹⁰ b) <i>C. protothecoides</i> ²⁰⁸ c) <i>S. platensis</i> ²⁰⁹ d) <i>I. galbana</i> ²¹⁰ 	a) 1 H b) 2 H c) 3 M d) 4, 5 M	a) 0.37 b) 9.31 c) 0.5 d) 0.40
Sugarcane vinasse ²¹¹	823.7	33.26 - 560.0	44.9	ı	0.06	0.17	1.2		4.9	23.9	162.4	1.620	3.16	19,864	·		4.0 – 4.9	32,000 - 109,700	14,362 212	 a) <i>Micractinium</i> sp.²¹³ b) <i>C. biconvexa</i> ²¹³ c) <i>C. vulgaris</i> ²¹² 	a,b) 6 M c) 7 M	a) 0.16 – 0.18 b) 0.18 – 0.22 c) 0.07

ucts	Nut sol	trient ution		Т	race n	netal	solutio	on		01	ther c	ompo	unds		Vita sol	amins ution	Pa	ramet	ers	Culture	e conditions	
ndustrial effluents or by-prod	Nitrate	Phosphate	lron	EDTA	Copper	Molybdenum	Zinc	Cobalt	Manganese	Other nitrogen sources or Total nitrogen	Magnesium	Potassium	Calcium	Organic matter	Thiamine (B1)	Cyanocobalamin (B12)	Hd	COD	Total solids (TS)	Microalgae specie	Production scale Growth regime	Biomass productivity
-								r	ng/L									m	g/L			g/L/day
Palm oil mill effluent ²¹⁴	4 – 80	94 - 131	ı	ı	ı	ı	I	·	-	180 – 1,400	I	I	-	-		ı	3.4 – 9.0	15,000	100,0000	 a) <i>P. lutheri</i>²¹⁵ b) <i>I. galbana</i>²¹⁵ c) <i>C. sorokiniana</i>²¹⁶ d) <i>P. tricornutum</i>²¹⁷ 	a, b) 8 A c) 9 A d) 10 A	a) 0.10 - 0.13 b) 0.09 - 0.14 c) 0.13 - 0.15 d) +
Brewery effluent ²¹⁸	1.86 - 11.16	56.98 – 325.75	ı	ı	I	ı	I	I		3.07 – 106.44	I	I		-		ı	3.0 - 12.0 ²¹⁹	565 - 7,837	500 - 8,750 219	a) <i>S. obliquus</i> ²²⁰ b) <i>P. kessleri</i> ²²¹	a) 11 A b) 8 M	a) 77.9 – 217.0 b) 0.43 – 0.86
Winery wastewater ²²²	22 - 28	44 - 88	-					,	-	79 - 147	8 - 293	80 - 486	7 - 27	-	-		8.5 - 8.8	154 - 298		 a) <i>Leptolyngbya</i> and <i>Limnothrix</i> consortium ²²³ b) <i>A. platensis</i> ²²⁴ c) <i>C. vulgaris</i> ²²⁴ d) <i>Diplosphaera sp.</i>²²⁵ 	a) 12 A b,c) 13 A d) 8 A	a) 0.02 – 0.03 b) 0.04 – 0.10 c) 0.03 – 0.05 d) 0.08

ducts	Nut sol	trient ution		Tı	race n	netal	solutio	on		Ot	her c	ompoi	unds		Vita sol	amins ution	Pa	ramet	ers	Culture	e conditions	
ndustrial effluents or by-proc	Nitrate	Phosphate	lron	EDTA	Copper	Molybdenum	Zinc	Cobalt	Manganese	Other nitrogen sources or Total nitrogen	Magnesium	Potassium	Calcium	Organic matter	Thiamine (B1)	Cyanocobalamin (B12)	Hď	COD	Total solids (TS)	Microalgae specie	Production scale Growth regime	Biomass productivity
-								n	ng/L									m	g/L			g/L/day
Olive mill wastewater ²²⁶		-	0.45 - 20		0.49 – 2.96		1.7 – 4.98		0.46 - 20	60 - 15	30 - 170	730 – 6,100	30 - 290	16,700 - 81,600			4.7 – 5.7	16,500 - 190,000	15,000 - 102,500	a) <i>Scenedesmus</i> sp. ²²⁷ b,c) <i>C. pyrenoidosa</i> ^{228,229} d) <i>A. platensis</i> ²³⁰	a) 5 M b) 14 M c,d) 15 M	a) 0.04 b) 0.001 c) 0.12 - 1.04 d) 0.11
Cheese whey ²³¹	7 - 10	340 - 430					·	-	-	200 – 1,760				44,020 – 68,000	-	ı	3.9 – 6.5	50,000 - 86,300	5,930 – 70,900	a) <i>C. vulgaris</i> ²³² b) <i>S. obliquus</i> ²³³	а) 15 А; М Ь) 16 М; Н	a) A: 0.10; M: 0.32 – 0.75 b) M: 0.28; H: 0.21
Brine wash ²³⁴²³⁶ (salinity source)	<10 - 42,000	<10 - 290							-	<10 - 46.58	3.575	635.0	471.8	148	-	1	6.56 - 7.64			 a) <i>D. tertiolecta</i> ²³⁶ b) <i>D. salina</i> ²³⁷ c) <i>T. tetrathele</i> ²³⁷ d, e) <i>N. salina</i> ^{236,237} f) <i>P. tricornutum</i> ²³⁴ g) <i>P. lutheri</i> ²³⁴ 	a,e) 8 A b,c,d) 17 A f,g) 16 A	a) 0.13 b, c, d, f, g) + e) 0.16

ucts	Nut sol	trient ution		T	race n	netal	solutio	on		01	ther c	ompo	unds		Vita sol	amins ution	Pa	ramet	ers	Culture	conditions	
ndustrial effluents or by-prod	Nitrate	Phosphate	lron	EDTA	Copper	Molybdenum	Zinc	Cobalt	Manganese	Other nitrogen sources or Total nitrogen	Magnesium	Potassium	Calcium	Organic matter	Thiamine (B1)	Cyanocobalamin (B12)	Hd	COD	Total solids (TS)	Microalgae specie	Production scale Growth regime	Biomass productivity
_								r	ng/L									m	g/L			g/L/day
Organic fertilizer ²³⁶	4.2 – 21.6	47 - 365	8.3 – 22.6		0.13 – 0.04		2.5 – 18.0	-	1.22 – 5.7	330.8 – 495.7	60 - 257	921-923	386 - 545	3,504 – 6,046	-		7.4 - 8.6 239			 a, j) <i>N. salina</i> ^{236,240} b) <i>D. tertiolecta</i> ²³⁶ c) <i>Scenedesmus</i> sp.²⁴¹ d) <i>P. lutheri</i> ²⁴² e) <i>P. tricornutum</i> ²⁴² f) <i>T. obliquus</i> ²⁴³ g) <i>A. maxima</i> ²⁴³ h) <i>C. vulgaris</i> ²⁴⁴ i) <i>M. inermum</i> ²⁴⁵ 	a,b,f,g) 8 A c) 19 A d, e) 20 A h) 21 M i) 8 A j) 18 A	a) 0.17 b) 0.24 c) 0.58 - 0.67 d) 0.02 e) 0.03 f) 0.06 - 0.07 g) 0.10 - 0.12 h) 0.12 i) 0.16 j) 0.09 - 0.16
# Spent coffee grounds ²⁴⁶	-	1475.1	118.7		32.3		15.1		40.1	-	1293.3	3549.0	777.4	8.5		ı						

lucts	Nut sol	trient ution		Т	race r	netal	solutio	on		Ot	her c	ompo	unds		Vita sol	amins ution	Pa	ramet	ters	Culture	conditions	
ndustrial effluents or by-proc	Nitrate	Phosphate	lron	EDTA	Copper	Molybdenum	Zinc	Cobalt	Manganese	Other nitrogen sources or Total nitrogen	Magnesium	Potassium	Calcium	Organic matter	Thiamine (B1)	Cyanocobalamin (B12)	Hq	COD	Total solids (TS)	Microalgae specie	Production scale Growth regime	Biomass productivity
_								1	ng/L	-								m	g/L			g/L/day
Aquaculture effluent ²⁴⁷	18.1	2.1	0.069		0.0007		0.022		0.003	18.5	10	65	64	-	-		7.0	253		 a) <i>S. limacinum</i>²⁴⁸ b) <i>C. sorokiniana</i>²⁴⁹ c, i) <i>S. obliquus</i>^{81,249} d) <i>A. falcatus</i>²⁴⁹ e) <i>C. calcitrans</i>²⁵⁰ f) <i>N. maculate</i>²⁵⁰ g) <i>T. chuii</i>²⁵⁰ h) <i>C. vulgaris</i>²⁵⁰ j) <i>E. gracilis</i> + <i>Selenastrum</i>¹⁹² k) <i>T. suecica</i>²⁵¹ l) <i>D. tertiolecta</i>²⁵¹ m) <i>I. galbana</i>²⁵¹ 	a) 8 H b,c,d,h,i) 7 A e, f, g) 22 A j) 20 A k,l,m) 5 A	a) 0.42 - 0.49 b) 0.11 - 0.16 c) 0.09 d) 0.16 - 0.20 e, f, g) 0.001 h) 0.007 i) 0.006 j) 0.02 - 0.09 k) 0.09 l) 0.05 m) 0.02
Cork wash water ²⁵²	8.6	6.0	0.35	ı	ı	ı	ı	ı		212.8	ı	ı	1		-		2.29	253.9	529.9			

ucts	Nu sol	trient ution		Т	race n	netal	solutio	on		0	ther c	ompoi	unds		Vita sol	amins ution	Pa	ramet	ters	Culture	conditions	
Industrial effluents or by-prod	Nitrate	Phosphate	Iron	EDTA	Copper	Molybdenum	Zinc	Cobalt	Manganese	Other nitrogen sources or Total nitrogen	Magnesium	Potassium	Calcium	Organic matter	Thiamine (B1)	Cyanocobalamin (B12)	Hq	COD	Total solids (TS)	Microalgae specie	Production scale Growth regime	Biomass productivity
								n	ng/L									m	g/L			g/L/day
Textile industrial efluent ²⁵³	0.002	1.51	380.4		7.05		8.61	-	10.5	0.0006	159.72		140.28			·	8.1	51.2	735	a) <i>C. vulgaris</i> ²⁵³	a) 1 M	a) +
Tannery wastewater ²⁵⁴	49	3.90 – 50.5		ı	4.90 - 48.1	ı	7.4 – 20.02	-		ı	65.2 – 67.1	ı	232.5 – 234.5	9.02 – 9.27		ı	5.6 – 7.8	872 – 3,980	4528	a,b) <i>Scenedesmus</i> sp. ^{255,256} c) <i>C. vulgaris</i> ²⁵⁷ d) <i>P. pringsheimij</i> ²⁵⁷	a) 8 M b) 7 M c,d) 1 M	a) + b) 0.21 c,d) +
Pulp and Paper mill effluents ²⁵⁸		0.30 – 3.90						-		5.0 - 18.7					-	ı	4.51 - 10.53	1		 a) <i>C. reinhardtii</i> ²⁵⁸ b) <i>S. obliquus</i> ²⁵⁸ c) <i>D. pulchellum</i> ²⁵⁸ d) <i>N. oculate</i> ²⁵⁹ 	a, b, c, d) 8 A	a) 0.01 – 0.07 b) 0.03 – 0.07 c) 0.03 – 0.09 d) +

- data not found.

+ Microalgae was able to grow, but biomass productivity was not found in literature.

* Nutrients and parameters are in mg/kg, except pH (adimensional).

1.7.1. Aquaculture effluents

The problems of traditional aquaculture industries are mostly related to water deterioration. Even if the water deterioration does not cause the failure of aquaculture, aquatic animals with diseases or toxins may cause serious food safety problems and negative impacts on human health²⁶⁰.

The causes and effects of water deterioration are mainly: (a) Excess amount of traditional aquaculture feed (biomass rich in protein and lipid) – feed, that is not fully eaten by aquatic animals, would be converted into soluble nutrients, pushed by bacterial activities, which, in part, contributes to the water eutrophication; (b) Aquatic animals excreta such as nitrogen and phosphorous – aquaculture with high stocking density appears to be more suitable for bacterial reproduction; (c) In closed aquaculture system, eutrophication would accelerate the microbial reproduction and cause harmful algal bloom - algal bloom species, particularly cyanobacteria, could consume oxygen and, simultaneously, produce toxins²⁶¹²⁶⁴; (d) In an attempt to control diseases of aquatic animal caused by this phenom, antibiotics are used, even known that the antibiotics abuse enhances the presence of residual antibiotics in commercialized aquaculture products and contributes also to aquaculture pathogens becoming antibiotics-resistance^{265,266}.

The technologies commonly applied for the aquaculture effluents treatment are effective (e.g. aerobic²⁶⁷ and anaerobic²⁶⁸ treatment to remove organic carbon and nitrogen and chemical precipitation processes to remove phosphorous²⁶⁹). However, the cultivation of microalgae in aquaculture effluents offers the combined advantages of nutrients removal and simultaneously production of algal biomass, which can be used to produce valuable products to aquaculture feed, health products and others.

According to previous studies, microalgae can transform the nitrogen and phosphorus (more concentrated nutrients in aquaculture effluents), CO₂, H₂O and other substances into organic compounds such as protein, carbohydrate, lipid and other ingredients through photosynthesis^{81,205,249,270,271}.

The employment of microalgae production coupled with aquaculture effluents treatment has numerous advantages and economic benefits: (1) Oxygen production by microalgae decreases the risks of oxygen depletion and reduces the energy consumption of traditional aeration devices; (2) Microalgae growth is able to limit the growth of unfavourable or toxic microorganisms, and consequently, the water replacement frequency of a fish tank or pond would be minimized and the

29

related cost would be reduced; (3) As the immunity of aquatic animal is enhanced by the microalgae feed, use of antibiotics in aquaculture could be avoided, increasing the safety of aquaculture products and maximizing the market acceptance; (4) The aquaculture effluents could be treated by advanced microalgae biotechnology at low cost; (5) As the harvested biomass is used to partly replace the traditional aquaculture feed, the cost of fish rearing could be controlled; (6) Aquaculture effluents replaces the synthetic microalgae culture medium, and this will decrease the production costs of microalgal production²⁷².

1.7.2. Digestate (Commercial organic fertilizers)

In general, agro-industrial effluents are permitted to be used for agriculture, in the form at organic fertilizers, after appropriate treatment, such as composting or AD (EU Regulation (EC) No 1069/2009).

AD is a mature biological technology applied as an approach to treat organic effluents, where a consortium of microbes breaks down organic material and produce biogas, a source of renewable energy. This is a very efficient technology when compared to other treatment methods, like aerobic treatments and thus, it is a profit choice for high strength effluents, likewise agroindustrial effluents or by-products. AD can remove until 80 % of organic loads, but the remaining inorganic elements in the feedstock, such as nitrogen (N), phosphorus (P), potassium (K), sulfur (S), magnesium (Mg), copper (Cu), zinc (Zn) and iron (Fe) are mineralized and almost fully preserved in the digestion liquor (digestate)^{273,274}. Consequently, the effluents of AD, which are called digestate, are rich in inorganic nutrients, including N and P and some of them are already applied as organic fertilizers for plant production²⁷⁵.

In the same way, cultivation of microalgae, resorting to an organic fertilizer as culture medium, has gained increased attention because of the high potential of producing useful biomass with the simultaneous reduce of microalgae productions costs.

Furthermore, the microalgae production with an organic fertilizer highly contributes to microalgae by-products differentiation on market, organic products, certified according to European standards. These microalgal organic based-products could be used for human consumption, or animal farming allowing the production of poultry, fish and livestock under organic certification. This objective fits in with the demands of today's society, where the consumption of organic food is an increasing trend.

2. General aims

1st **objective:** Evaluate the growth of *N. gaditana* and *N. oceanica* in heterotrophic conditions with different organic carbon sources: glucose, glycerol, sodium acetate and ethanol at concentrations of 5, 10, 20 and 40 mM.

2nd **objective:** Evaluate the growth of *P. lutheri, P. pinguis* and *P. gyrans* cultured in organic fertilizer and in synthetic aquaculture effluents (phosphate rich effluent, phosphate intermedian effluent and phosphate limited effluent). Assess the total lipid content and bacterial growth (contaminants) in control and agro-industrial by-products cultures.

3. Materials and methods

3.1. Strains

Nannochloropsis oceanica, Nannochloropsis gaditana, Pavlova lutheri, Pavlova pinguis and *Pavlova gyrans* used in this work were provided by the Algafarm collection. Both *Nannochloropsis* strains were axenic, whereas *Pavlova* strains were non-axenic. All microalgae species were cultured in modified f/2 medium.

3.2. Culture media

The modified f/2 medium was used for the maintenance of the selected marine microalgae species and as control medium. The chemical composition of f/2 medium was as follows: nutrient solution (NaNO₃, 75.00 g m³; NaH₂PO₄.H₂O, 5.00 g m³; Na₂SiO₃.9H₂O, 30.00 g m³), trace metals solution (Na₂H₂EDTA.2H₂O, 4.36 g m³; FeCl₃.6H₂O, 3.15 g m³; MnCl₂.4H₂O, 180.00 mg m³; ZnSO₄, 22.0 mg m³; CoCl₂.6H₂O, 10.00 mg m³; CuSO₄.5H₂O, 9.80 mg m³; Na₂MoO₄.2H₂O, 6.30 mg m³; Na₂SiO₃, 30.00 g m³), Conway vitamins solution (Thiamin HCl, 200 mg m³; Cyanocobalamin, 10 mg m³) and a salinity of 30 g L¹.

The heterotrophic medium was the f/2 medium supplemented with different carbon sources (glucose, sodium acetate, glycerol and ethanol), in concentrations of 5, 10, 20 and 40 mM.

The organic fertilizer was composed by three enriched solutions of macronutrients, micronutrients and iron. The organic media experiments were carried out using the enriched organic macronutrients solution at different concentrations of 0.016 % (N1), 0.040 % (N2), 0.080 (N3), 0.097 (N4) and 0.190 % (N5) (v/v) supplemented with the f/2 medium trace metals and Conway vitamins solution. Then the organic medium experiments were performed adding 0.016 % (N1) of organic macronutrients to the enriched organic micronutrients solution at different concentrations of 0.0002 % (M1_{N1}), 0.002 % (M2_{N1}), 0.003 % (M3_{N1}) and 0.004 % (M4_{N1}) (v/v) supplemented with iron and Conway vitamins solution. Lastly, the organic medium experiments were completed with the enriched organic iron solution at concentrations of 1 % (F1) and 0.01 % (F2) (v/v) supplemented only with Conway vitamins solution. All experiments were carried out at a salinity of 30 g L⁴.

The chemical composition of synthetic aquaculture effluents had the following base composition (in g L⁴): NaCl, 27.00; MgSO₄.7H₂O, 6.60; CaCl₂, 1.50; KNO₃, 1.00; KH₂PO₄, 0.07; FeCl₃.6H₂O, 0.014; Na₂EDTA, 0.019 and 1 mL L⁴ of a microelement solution (containing in mg L⁴: ZnSO₄.7H₂O, 40.00; H₃BO₃, 600.00; CoCl₂.6H₂O, 1.50; CuSO₄.5H₂O, 40.00; MnCl₂, 400.00 and (NH₄)₆Mo₇O₂₄.4H₂O, 370.00). Taking into account the different compositions of the fish farm effluents, it was added to the previous medium (in mg L⁴): (1) Phosphate rich effluent, PRE, (NO₃-N, 136.8; NO₂-N, 2.9; PO₄³, 6.9); (2) Phosphate intermediate effluent, PIE, (NO₃-N, 175.4; NO₂-N, 2.7; PO₄³, 3.35) or (3) Phosphate limited effluent, PLE, (NO₃-N, 213.9; NO₂-N, 2.5; PO₄³, 0.2). These effluents were supplemented with the f/2 medium vitamins solution and the experiment was carried out with a salinity of 30 g L⁴.

3.3. Culture conditions

3.3.1. Heterotrophic experiments

N. oceanica and *N. gaditana* were cultivated in an orbital shaker at room temperature using 50 mL Erlenmeyer flasks with a cotton wool plug containing a final volume of 30 mL. The photoautotrophic controls were cultivated in autoclaved f/2 medium with a continuous illumination of 100 µmol photons m² s¹, using LED technology lighting systems. Heterotrophic experiments were carried out in the f/2 medium supplemented with different carbon sources (glucose, sodium acetate, glycerol and ethanol) in concentrations of 5, 10, 20 and 40 mM. Heterotrophic flasks were covered with aluminium foil to avoid the light exposure. Samples (200 µL) were taken every 2 days, and the absorbance was read at 540, 680 and 750 nm in a microplate reader Bio-Tek Synergy HT.

3.3.2. Organic fertilizer experiment with P. lutheri

3.3.2.1. Preliminary experiment with aeration

The effect of the organic macronutrients, in varying concentrations (N1, N2, N3, N4 and N5), on the growth of *P. lutheri* was evaluated at room temperature using glass test tubes with a cotton wool plug containing a final culture volume of 35 mL. The cells were cultivated in autoclaved enriched organic macronutrients solution supplemented with the f/2 medium trace metals and Conway vitamins solutions. The control cultures were cultivated in autoclaved f/2 medium. This experiment was performed with continuous illumination of 100 µmol photons m² s¹, using

LED technology lighting systems. Samples (600 μ L) were taken every 2 days and the absorbance was read at 540, 680 and 750 nm in a microplate reader Bio-Tek Synergy HT.

3.3.2.2. Preliminary experiment without aeration

The effect of organic macronutrients (N1, N2, N3, N4 and N5) and micronutrients (M2_{N1}, M3_{N1} and M4_{N1}) concentrations on the growth of *P. lutheri* was evaluated in an orbital shaker at room temperature using 50 mL Erlenmeyer flasks with a cotton wool plug containing a final culture volume of 35 mL. The cells were cultivated in (1) autoclaved enriched organic macronutrients solution supplemented with the f/2 medium trace metals and Conway vitamins solutions or in (2) autoclaved enriched organic macronutrients and micronutrients solutions supplemented with Conway vitamins solution and iron. The control cultures were cultivated in autoclaved f/2 medium. This experiment was performed with continuous illumination of 100 µmol photons m² s¹, using LED technology lighting systems. Samples (600 µL) were taken every 2 days. The absorbance was read at 540, 680 and 750 nm in a microplate reader Bio-Tek Synergy HT and the cells were counted resorting to a Neubauer hemocytometer.

3.3.2.3. Organic fertilizer experiment with P. pinguis

The effect of organic macronutrients (N1), micronutrients (M1_{N1}, M2_{N1} and M4_{N1}) and iron (F1 and F2) concentrations on the growth of *P. pinguis* was evaluated in an orbital shaker at room temperature using 250 mL Erlenmeyer flasks with a cotton wool plug containing a final culture volume of 100 mL. The cells were cultivated in autoclaved enriched organic macronutrients, micronutrients and iron solutions supplemented with the Conway vitamins solution. The control cultures were cultivated in autoclaved f/2 medium. This experiment was performed with continuous illumination of 100 µmol photons m² s¹, using LED technology lighting systems. Samples (600 µL) were taken every 2 days. The absorbance was read at 540, 680 and 750 nm in a microplate reader Bio-Tek Synergy HT and the cells were counted resorting to a Neubauer hemocytometer.

3.3.2.4. Organic fertilizer experiment with P. gyrans

The effect of organic macronutrients (N1), micronutrients (M1_{N1}, M2_{N1} and M4_{N1}) and iron (F2) concentrations on the growth of *P. gyrans* was evaluated in an orbital shaker at room temperature using 250 mL Erlenmeyer flasks with a cotton wool plug containing a final culture volume of 100 mL. The cells were cultivated in autoclaved enriched organic macronutrients, micronutrients and iron solutions supplemented with the Conway vitamins solution. The control cultures were cultivated in autoclaved f/2 medium. This experiment was performed with continuous illumination of 100 μ mol photons m² s¹, using LED technology lighting systems. Samples (600 μ L) were taken every 2 days. The absorbance was read at 540, 680 and 750 nm in a microplate reader Bio-Tek Synergy HT and the cells were counted resorting to a Neubauer hemocytometer.

3.3.2.5. Synthetic aquaculture effluents experiment

The effect of PRE, PIE and PLE on the growth of *P. pinguis* and *P. gyrans* was evaluated in an orbital shaker at room temperature using 250 mL Erlenmeyer flasks with a cotton wool plug containing a final culture volume of 100 mL. The cells were cultivated in autoclaved PRE, PIE and PLE supplemented with the Conway vitamins solution. The control cultures were cultivated in autoclaved f/2 medium. This experiment was performed with continuous illumination of 100 µmol photons m²s¹, using LED technology lighting systems. Samples (600 µL) were taken every 2 days. The absorbance was read at 540, 680 and 750 nm in a microplate reader Bio-Tek Synergy HT and the cells were counted resorting to a Neubauer hemocytometer.

3.4. Analytical methods

The kinetic parameters, maximum specific growth rate, μ_{max} (d¹), and maximum biomass productivity, P_x (cells mL¹d¹), were used to compare the performance of the different experiments. Along with this data, it was also evaluated the pH variation and the nitrate consumption over the time of culture. We also intended to know if the aquaculture effluents could be more suitable to contaminants growth, such as bacteria, since the species inocula were not axenic.

3.4.1. Measurement of cell growth

Microalgal cell growth was estimated by measuring the absorbance values at 540, 680 and 750 nm using a microplate reader Bio-Tek Synergy HT and by cell counting resorting to a Neubauer hemocytometer. The μ_{max} and P_x of *P. pinguis* and *P. gyrans* was estimated as follows:

$$\mu_{max} = \frac{\ln x_2 - \ln x_1}{t_2 - t_1}$$
 1)

$$\mathbf{P}_{X} = \frac{\mathbf{x}_{2} - \mathbf{x}_{1}}{\mathbf{t}_{2} - \mathbf{t}_{1}}$$
 2)

where X_i and X_2 are number of cells mL¹ at time 1 (t_i) and time 2 (t_2) in the exponential growth phase, respectively.

3.4.2. Bacterial viable plate counts

For viable bacterial counting, samples (1 mL) were taken at the initial and end of experiments. 10^{-3} , 10^{-4} and 10^{-5} dilutions were made with peptone salt solution from each culture condition (*n*=3); 0.1 mL was spread over the surface of the plate count agar plates, in duplicate. The colonies were counted after 3 days of incubation at 27 °C. The number of colonies were estimated as follows:

$$CFU \, mL^{-1} = CFU \, x \, \frac{1}{dilution \, factor} \, x \, \frac{1}{plated \, volume}$$
(3)

3.4.3. Determination of nitrogen concentration

Nitrate concentration was determined according to Ultraviolet spectrophotometric screening method (4500-NO₃⁻ B) (APHA, 1995). For this method samples were analyzed using a microplate reader Bio-Tek Synergy HT in the ultraviolet (UV) range at wavelengths of 220 nm and 275 nm. Measurements at both wavelengths are used to correct for possible interference by dissolved organic matter. Dissolved organic matter may be absorbed at 220 nm and 275 nm while NO₃⁻ is only absorbed at 220 nm. The nitrate concentration was calculated by subtracting the absorbance at 275 nm from the absorbance at 220 nm and then comparing the corrected

absorbance to a calibration curve (**Fig. 3**) developed using standards of known nitrate concentration.



Fig. 3 Nitrate calibration curve.

3.4.4. Lipid content

The microalgae total lipid content was extracted and quantified by resorting to the Bligh and Dyer method²⁷⁶, with modifications. We started by adding 1 mL of a mixture of solvent chloroform/methanol (2:1, v/v) to 50 g of microalgae powder. This mixture was homogenized, by vortexing for 2 minutes, incubated on a heating block at 30 °C for 30 minutes, and then centrifuged at 358 g for 10 minutes. The organic phase (supernatant) was collected to a pre-weighted glass tube and the biomass residue (in the pellet) was re-extracted seven more times with 1mL of solvent (until the solvent had no pigmentation). The resultant organic phase was dried, under a stream of nitrogen gas, the tube was weighted, and the initial extract weight was recorded (initial extract). To remove non-lipid contaminants, the initial extract was re-dissolved in 2 mL of chloroform and 1 mL of methanol. This mixture was vortexed, and 0.75 mL of water were added, followed by additional vortexing for 2 minutes.

To promote phase separation, the mixture was centrifuged during 10 minutes at 358 g, the organic (lower) phase was collected to a new pre-weighted tube, and the aqueous phase was re-extracted by adding 2 mL of chloroform. The combined organic phases were then dried under N₂ stream and weighted.

3.4.5. Statistical analysis

Experimental results were given as the average values of three independent experiments and their standard deviation. Statistical analysis of the data was carried out using the software Origin (Pro). Analysis of significance was determined by analysis of variance (ANOVA) and Tukey HSD tests performed at a confidence level of 95 % and p values < 0.05 were considered to be statistically significant.

4. Results and Discussion

4.1. Effects of organic carbon sources on *Nannochloropsis gaditana* and *Nannochloropsis oceanica* growth

We started by assessing the microalgae growth of *N. gaditana* and *N. oceanica* with organic substrates. As it is presented in **Fig. 4**, no significant growth was determined for both *Nannochloropsis* spp. under heterotrophic conditions, which is in accordance with what was previously described in the literature^{45,119,120}. Furthermore, when cultured in the presence of varying concentrations of either ethanol or sodium acetate, none of the *Nannochloropsis* spp. was able to growth, indicating the inhibitory effect of these compounds over both species.

N. oceanica presented a slight OD increase when cultured in the presence of 20 and 40 mM of glycerol and 20 mM of glucose (**Fig. 4B**). However, this increment was not as significant when compared with the values determined in photoautotrophic growth conditions (control). Overall, this data demonstrates that *Nannochloropsis* spp. tested in the present work are not able to grow in heterotrophic conditions.



Fig. 4: Growth curves of *N. gaditana* (A) and *N. oceanica* (B) in photoautotrophic (control) and heterotrophic conditions with different organic carbon sources: glucose (Glu), glycerol (Gly), sodium acetate (Ace) and ethanol (EtOH) (*n=*2).

4.2. Effect of organic fertilizer on microalgal growth

4.2.1. Experiment 1: *Pavlova lutheri* – Determination of optimal organic macronutrients concentration

The organic fertilizer was composed by three enriched solutions of either macronutrients, micronutrients or iron, in order to achieve higher or similar growth parameters to the ones determined using synthetic medium (f/2 medium) cultures.

Initially, the effect of five organic macronutrients concentrations, 0.016 % (N1), 0.040 % (N2), 0.080% (N3), 0.097 % (N4) and 0.190 % (N5) (v/v), was evaluated on *P. lutheri* growth. As, in the present work *P. lutheri* proved to be difficult to grow without aeration, the first preliminary experiment occurs with aeration (**Fig. 5**).

The final absorbance values (day 12) indicate that the condition N1 potentiates a similar *P. lutheri* growth, when compared to the control culture, while the conditions N2, N3, N4 and N5 led to a lower microalgal growth.



Fig. 5 Growth curves of *P. lutheri* at different organic macronutrients concentrations (N1 to N5) compared to control culture (f/2 medium). N1–0.016 %; N2–0.040 %; N3–0.080 %; N4–0.097 %; N5–0.190 % (v/v) (*n=*2).

These results were further validated by performing a new preliminary experiment where the same conditions were applied in the absence of aeration. It was also tested three new conditions, in which the microalgae were grown in a mixture of N1 and varying concentrations of the organic micronutrients' solution (M2_{N1}, M3_{N1} and M4_{N1}) (**Fig. 6**). These three concentrations were selected taking into consideration the control medium (f/2) micronutrients and the boron (B), sulfur (S), calcium (Ca) and manganese (Mn) concentrations. The presence of B is defined, by Carvalho *et al.*, as limiting to *P. lutheri* cell growth, while S is essential to cell survival. These authors also revealed that cultures deprived of Ca or Mn revealed cellular yields significantly below those obtained in media enriched with both micronutrients¹³¹.



Fig. 6 Growth curves of *P. lutheri* at different organic macro- (N1 to N5) and micronutrients ($M2_{N1}$ to $M4_{N1}$) concentrations compared to control culture (f/2 medium). N1-0.016 %; N2–0.040 %; N3–0.80 %; N4–0.097 %; N5-0.190 %; M2_{N1}-N1+0.002 %; M3_{N1}-N1+0.003 %; M4_{N1}-N1+0.004 % (v/v) (*n*=2).

Three species of blue-green algae, *N. muscorum, A. cylindrica, M. aeruginosa* and nitrogen fixing species, *C. parietina*, showed a marked uptake and growth response to boron when nitrate was omitted from the culture medium. In contrast, three species of green algae, *C. pyrenoidosa*, *D. plumose* and *S. tenue* were shown neither to require boron nor to absorb it in appreciable amounts²⁷⁷. Fabregas *et al.* also demonstrated that B was non-essential for growth of *H. pluvialis*²⁷⁸.

S is a macro-element essential to all organisms in the form of sulphur-containing amino acids methionine and cysteine²⁷⁹. Ca levels might be related to nitrate reductase activity. Deficiency in Ca seems to reduce nitrate reductase activity, which leads to a decrease of nitrate utilization. As a consequence, photosynthesis is reduced, as such microalgal growth²⁸⁰. Mn plays a role in chlorophyll synthesis and O_2/CO_2 utilization in photosynthesis²⁸¹.

As seen in the previous experiment, the results showed that the condition N1 potentiates a microalgae growth similar to the control culture and validated that the use of concentrations greater than 0.016 % (N1) of organic macronutrients' solution (conditions N2, N3, N4 and N5) inhibits *P. lutheri* growth (**Table 10**).

concentrations on	the growth rate (μ_{max}), DI	omass productivity (P_x) and matrix	aximum cell density of <i>P. lutheri</i> .
Condition	$\mu_{max}(d^{\cdot 1})$	<i>P_x</i> (x10 ⁶ cells mL ¹ d ¹)	Max. cell density (x10 ⁷ cells mL ¹)
N1	0.13±[0.11-0.16]	1.44±[1.25-1.64]	1.42±[1.41-1.43]
N2	ng	ng	ng
N3	ng	ng	ng
N4	ng	ng	ng
N5	ng	ng	ng
M2 _{N1}	0.14±[0.14-0.14]	1.44±[1.29-1.59]	1.56±[1.49-1.64]
M3 _{N1}	0.11±[0.08-0.14]	1.04±[0.86-1.22]	1.38±[1.37-1.40]
$M4_{N1}$	0.19±[0.14-0.21]	1.94±[1.65-2.24]	1.65±[1.60-1.70]
Control (f/2)	0.17±[0.13-0.20]	1.70±[1.46-1.93]	1.51±[1.44-1.59]

Table 10: Average value \pm [lower limit-upper limit] (*n*=2) of the effects of different organic macro- and micronutrients concentrations on the growth rate (μ_{max}), biomass productivity (*P*_a) and maximum cell density of *P. lutheri*.

ng – no growth.

This inhibition could be related to the increasing concentrations of N (as ammoniacal and organic forms), P or organic matter (absent in the control medium), mainly constituents of the enriched macronutrients solution (N1<N2<N3<N4<N5). It was known that the concentration and composition of available N, P and organic matter in the culture medium have a significant influence on the microalgae physiological responses.

Carvalho *et al.* revealed that *P. lutheri* cell growth was significantly higher when the culture medium is enriched with nitrogen present as nitrate (NO₃) rather than ammonium (NH₄⁺) or urea, as this species exhibited $1.61\pm0.47 \times 10^7$, $1.27\pm0.21 \times 10^7$ and $0.81\pm0.03 \times 10^7$ cells mL⁻¹ respectively. Regarding the P concentration, this research also contributed to understand that *P. lutheri* showed a statistically similar cell growth in a range between 0.01 and 0.9 mM of P¹³¹.

In the present work, the prepared dilutions of the enriched macronutrients' solution resulted in a range of N and P concentrations in the organic media near to the concentrations available in the control medium used in this project (9 mM of NO₃⁻ and 0.04 mM of P) and in the culture media used in Carvalho *et al.* experiments (3 mM of NO₃⁻, NH₄⁺ or urea and 0.01 to 0.90 mM of P)¹³¹. This data confirms that the N and P concentrations in conditions N2, N3, N4 and N5 are not available at limiting or excess levels, so these nutrients are not associated to the growth inhibition of *P. lutheri*.

Nevertheless, Eustance *et al.* demonstrated that the growth of *Scenedesmus* sp. and *Monoraphidium* sp. on ammonium resulted in a significant decrease of pH during the exponential phase, causing microalgae growth inhibition²⁸². The same conclusion was reached by Scherholz and Curtis when both ammonium and nitrate were provided during the culture time of *C. vulgaris* and *C. reinhardtii*²⁸³.

The mentioned studies highlighted the possibility of *P. lutheri* growth inhibition taking place due to increasing NH_{4^+} concentrations in organic fertilizer media (N1<N2<N3<N4<N5) and its consumption, which causes a significant decrease in pH. Further work must be done to understand the effects of NH_{4^+} consumption by *Pavlova* species when cultured with both NH_{4^+} and NO_{3^+} , prior to accepting this hypothesis.

Based on all mentioned data, it was hypothesized that concentrations of NH₄⁺ and/or organic matter higher than 0.016 % (N1) might promote conditions that favour cell growth inhibition. These results demonstrated the existence of an important stoichiometric limitation. As such, 0.016 % (N1) of the enriched macronutrients solution was used in subsequent experiments.

42

Furthermore, in this experiment, we also determined that replacing inorganic micronutrients to organic ones in conditions $M2_{N1}$, $M3_{N1}$ and $M4_{N1}$ does not change the growth trend of condition N1, since in these conditions *P. lutheri* exhibited growth trends similar to both N1 and control conditions. These organic micronutrients concentrations were found to be suitable for microalgal growth, which suggests that the previously mentioned micronutrients, B, S, Ca and Mn are present at proper concentrations.

4.2.2. Experiment 2: *Pavlova pinguis* – Determination of optimal organic iron concentration

The optimal organic iron concentration was determined through the growth assessment of *P. pinguis* (**Fig. 7**). Making an analogy between the phylogenetic similarities among the selected Pavlova species¹⁵⁴ and the species-specific nutrient requirements, we assumed that the optimal organic macronutrients concentration of *P. pinguis* would be similar to *P. lutheri*, 0.016 % (N1).

Taking into account the iron concentration of the control medium, two concentrations of organic iron were evaluated, 1 % (F1) and 0.010 % (F2) (v/v). The latter was selected since in the first one the medium acquired a dark colour, and it is common knowledge that several microalgae species cannot grow in dark media, since these limit microalgae photosynthetic activity.

Additionally, due to the similar growth previously determined in all organic micronutrients' concentrations ($M2_{N1}$, $M3_{N1}$ and $M4_{N1}$) (**Fig. 6**), it was tested a larger range of organic micronutrients' concentrations ($M1_{N1}$, $M2_{N1}$ and $M4_{N1}$) (**Fig. 7**).



Fig. 7 Growth curves of *P. pinguis* at different organic micronutrients ($M1_{n1}$ to $M4_{n1}$) and iron (F1 and F2) concentrations compared to control culture (f/2 medium). $M1_{n1}$ -N1+0.0002 %; $M2_{n1}$ -N1+0.002 %; $M4_{n1}$ -N1+0.004 %; F1-1 %; F2-0.010 % (v/v); bars indicate standard deviation (*n*=3).

We observed that different media with 1 % of organic iron did not promote microalgae cell growth (**Fig. 7**), however *P. pinguis* grew well in medium with 0.010 % of organic iron.

In fact, the condition M2_{N1}+F2 showed a statistically higher cell growth in terms of μ_{max} , P_x and maximum cell density (0.15±0.01 d⁻¹, 1.27±0.09x10⁶ cells mL⁻¹ d⁻¹ and 1.93±0.03x10⁷ cells mL⁻¹, respectively) when compared to control culture (0.12±0.01 d⁻¹, 0.99±0.04x10⁶ cells mL⁻¹ d⁻¹ and 1.70±0.08x10⁷ cells mL⁻¹ respectively) (p<0.05). As such, 0.010 % (F2) of organic iron was used in subsequent experiments (**Table 11**).

The microalgal growth inhibition, observed in conditions supplemented with F1, is very likely related to high turbidity and to pH of the culture medium. Addition of 1 % (v/v) of organic iron to culture media not only resulted in darker media but also in a decrease of pH values to 6.1 ± 0.1 , whereas culture medium supplemented with 0.010 % (v/v) maintained a low turbidity and a pH value of 8.1 (**Table 14**). Both parameters are similar to control medium.

These results are in agreement to Shah *et al.*, which determined that *P. lutheri* growth and lipid accumulation was optimum at pH $7-9^{130}$.

Table 11: Average value \pm standard deviation (*n*=3) of the effects of different organic macro-, micronutrients and iron concentrations on the growth rate (μ_{max}), biomass productivity (P_x) and maximum cell density of *P. pinguis*. Values in the same column with different superscript letter (a-b) are statistically different at ρ <0.05 by Tukey's test.

Condition	$\mu_{max}(\mathbf{d}^{\cdot 1})$	<i>P_x</i> (x10 ⁶ cells mL ⁻¹ d ⁻¹)	Max. cell density (x10 ⁷ cells mL ¹)
$M1_{N1}$ +F1	ng	ng	ng
$M2_{N1}+F1$	ng	ng	ng
$M4_{N1}+F1$	ng	ng	ng
$M2_{N1}+F2$	0.15±0.01 ª	1.27±0.09 °	1.93±0.03 °
Control (f/2)	0.12±0.01 ^b	0.99±0.04 b	1.70±0.08 ^b

ng – no growth.

Iron plays a crucial role in processes that require electron transfer reactions, including photosynthesis and nitrogen assimilation. The iron deficiency on photosynthesis results into a decrease in cellular content of proteins of the photosynthetic apparatus (e.g. D1-protein)²⁸⁴, chlorophyll *a* and other pigments involved in light harvesting²⁸⁵. The functioning of the photosynthetic electron transport chain is also affected by a decrease in iron-sulphur complexes, e.g. ferredoxin. Davey and Geider showed that, as a consequence, photosynthetic efficiency is reduced in iron-limited *C. muelleri* cultures²⁸⁶. Iron is also a structural component of the metallo-enzymes that are involved in nitrate uptake, nitrite and nitrate reductase. The activity of nitrate reductase is low in iron-deficient phytoplankton^{287,288}.

Carvalho *et al.* stated that *P. lutheri* cultures deprived of iron revealed cellular yields significantly below those obtained in iron enriched cultures. Although the condition F2 corresponds to a lower iron concentration than the available in the control medium, several studies have shown that small amounts of iron are sufficient to meet the requirements of this metal. Song *et al.*, van

Oijen *et al.* and Tao *et al.* established that optimal level of iron for microalgal biomass are 0.27, 1.00 and 7.00 µM for *B. braunii*²⁸⁹, *C. brevis*²⁹⁰ and *S. acuminatus*²⁹¹, respectively.

The reported iron concentrations are as much as one and two orders of magnitude lower those available at condition F2, which suggests that 0.010 % (v/v) of organic iron was enough to supply the iron requirements of *P. pinguis*.

4.2.3. Experiment 3: *Pavlova gyrans* – Determination of optimal organic micronutrients concentration under sterile and non-sterile culture media

As in the previous experiment it was only possible to determine the optimal iron concentration, we had to perform a new experiment to assess the optimal micronutrient concentration. The following experiments was performed resorting to *P. gyrans*. This species was described as phylogenetically more similar to *P. pinguis* than *P. lutheri* ¹⁵⁴, so on the already determined macronutrients (N1) and iron (F2) concentrations will be employed in the following experiments.

The previous range of organic micronutrients' concentrations (M1_{N1}, M2_{N1} and M4_{N1}) was evaluated again in culture media enriched with 0.010 % of iron (F2). In the non-sterile experiment, we selected the M2_{N1}+F2 culture medium, which promoted a significant *P. gyrans* cell growth (**Fig. 8**).



Fig. 8 Growth curves of *P. gyrans* at different organic micronutrients ($M1_{n1}$ to $M4_{n2}$) compared to control culture (f/2 medium). **M1_{n1}-N1+0.002** %; **M2_{n1}-N1+0.002** %; **M4_{n1}-N1+0.004** %; **F2-0.010** %; bars indicate standard deviation (*n*=3).

The growth parameters of each experiment are presented in **Table 12**. The higher values of growth rate ($0.22\pm0.02 \text{ d}^{-1}$), biomass productivity ($2.00\pm0.22x10^{\circ}$ cells mL⁻¹ d⁻¹) and cell density ($2.32\pm0.27x10^{7}$ cells mL⁻¹) were found in experiment M2_{N1}+F2. These results are statistically higher

than the results obtained in the control culture (p < 0.05), which support the ability of the organic fertilizer replace the inorganic f/2 medium in order to cultivate *P. pinguis* and *P. gyrans*.

with different superscrip	t letter (a-c) are si	tatistically different at <i>p</i> <0.05 b	by Tukey's test.
Condition	$\mu_{max}(\mathbf{d}^{\cdot})$	<i>P</i> _x (x10 ^₅ cells mL ^₁ day¹)	Max. cell density (x10 ⁷ cells mL ¹)
$M1_{N1}+F2$	0.20±0.04 ^{a,b}	1.80±0.26 ^b	2.18±0.08 ^b
M2 _{N1} +F2	0.22±0.02 ^b	2.00±0.22 ^b	2.32±0.27 ^b
M4 _{N1} +F2	0,21±0.01 ^b	1.91±0.21 ^b	2.13±0.08 ^b
Non-sterile $M2_{N1}$ +F2	$0,18\pm0.02$ a,b	1.56±0.25 ^{a,b}	2.10±0.11 ^b
Control (f/2)	0,14±0.02 ª	1.03±0.13 °	1.70±0.10 ª

Table 12: Average value \pm standard deviation (*n*=3) of the effects of different organic micronutrients concentrations on the growth rate (μ_{ma}), biomass productivity (*P*_a) and maximum cell density of *P. gyrans*. Values in the same column with different superscript letter (*a*-c) are statistically different at p < 0.05 by Tukey's test.

The statistical analysis of the results also revealed that the growth parameters of experiment M2_{N1}+Fe2 were equivalent to those obtained in the experiments M1_{N1}+Fe2, M4_{N1}+Fe2 and Non-sterile M2_{N1}+Fe2, which showed to us that *P. gyrans* grew well in a micronutrients concentration range between 0.0002 % (M1) and 0.004 % (M4). The results also showed that it is possible produce *P. gyrans* without previous fertilizer medium sterilization, as such the growth parameters obtained in non-sterile M2_{N1}+Fe2 condition are statistically equivalent to those obtained in experiment M2_{N1}+Fe2 (**Table 12**). This is a great advantage which promotes the application of organic fertilizer as culture medium for microalgal production, in order to achieve a differentiating product on the market and microalgal production on open systems.

Curiously, when we observed the growth curves of *P. gyrans* cultivated on organic fertilizer media (**Fig. 8**) were possible to detected that, in terms of OD_{750nm} evaluation, the control culture curve showed much higher optical densities than those obtained in organic fertilizer media. It appears that the increase of cell number of *P. gyrans* under organic fertilizer conditions is not accompanied by a proportional increase in optical density, opposing to it was observed in *P. lutheri* (**Fig. 5 and 6**) and *P. pinguis* (**Fig. 7**) when cultivated in organic fertilizer media.

Microscopic observations made over the time of culture suggested that *P. gyrans* cultivated in organic fertilizer media was subjected to a change in cell morphology, resulting into smaller cells than the cells growing in control medium.

This morphology variation was evaluated again in the following experiments and discussed in the **Section 4.2.6.**

4.2.4. Experiment 4: *Pavlova gyrans* – Evaluate the influence of vitamins B₁ and B₁₂ under sterile and non-sterile culture media

The concept that vitamin B₁ (thiamin) and B₁₂ (cobalamin) availability in seawater controls the productivity and structure of eukaryotic phytoplankton communities has been discussed for half a century¹³¹. The latter is claimed to be essential for algal flagellates and diatoms growth, whereas vitamin B₁ is supposed to act as a stimulant¹³¹.

As a consequence of this discussion and the divergence of results, depending on the marine species studied, in the present work all media were enriched with vitamins B_1 and B_{12} , in order to promote a better cell growth. After the assessment of the optimal concentrations of the organic fertilizer were achieved, we intended to understand the requirement of these vitamins for the growth of *Pavlova* species. To address this, a new experiment was performed resorting to the organic fertilizer medium, $M2_{N1}$ +F2 and to the control medium, enriched with or without both or one vitamin (**Fig. 9**).

The growth parameters of each experiment presented in **Table 13**. showed that the higher values of growth rate (0.31±0.02 d¹) and biomass productivity (2.27±0.18x10⁶ cells mL¹ d¹) were found in experiment M2_{N1}+F2 w/ B₁ and B₁₂. These results are statistically higher than the results obtained in the control culture, 0.23±0.03 d¹ and 1.43±0.23x10⁶ cells mL¹ d¹, respectively. Nevertheless, the results obtained in experiment M2_{N1}+F2 w/ B₁ and B₁₂, as the values of growth rate and biomass productivity were 0.31±0.02 d¹ and 2.22±0.10x10⁶ cells mL⁴ d¹, respectively. In fact, all experiments performed into organic fertilizer media with or without both or one vitamin were statistically equivalent (*p* <0.05).



Fig. 9 Growth curves of *P. gyrans* at sterile or non-sterile organic fertilizer ($M2_{n1}+F2$) with or without both or one of the vitamins B_1 and B_{12} compared to control culture (f/2 medium) with vitamin B_1 and B_{12} . **OF-organic fertilizer:** $M2_{n1}$ -**N1+F2; w/-with; w/o-without;** bars indicate standard deviation (*n*=3).

The combination of these data with the fact that the results obtained in the control culture w/B_1 and B_{12} were statistically similar to results of the control culture wo/B_1 and B_{12} , appears to be an evidence that microalgae *P. gyrans* did not require vitamins B_1 and B_{12} enriched media to promote cell growth (**Table 13**). In order to interpret these results, it is required understand the role of vitamin B_1 and B_{12} in algal metabolism.

Table 13: Average value \pm standard deviation (*n*=3) of the effects of vitamins B₁ and B₁₂ on the growth rate (μ_{mw}), biomass productivity (*P_x*) and maximum cell density of *P. gyrans*. Values in the same column with different superscript letter (a-c) are statistically different at p < 0.05 by Tukey's test.

Condition	μ_{max}	Max. biomass productivity (<i>P</i> ,)	Max. cell density
	(d [.] 1)	(x10 ⁶ cells mL ^{.1} d ^{.1})	(x10 ⁷ cells mL ¹)
Organic fertilizer w/ vitamin $B_{\scriptscriptstyle 1}$ and $B_{\scriptscriptstyle 12}$	0.31±0.02 ^b	2.27±0.18 °	1.84±0.21 °
Organic fertilizer w/o vitamin B_1 and B_{12}	0.31±0.02 ^b	2.22±0.10 b,c	1.76±0.10 °
Non-sterile organic fertilizer w/ vitamin B_1 and B_{12}	0.32±0.03 ^b	2.22±0.24 ^{b,c}	1.61±0.03 °
Non-sterile organic fertilizer w/o vitamin B_1 and B_{12}	0.25±0.03 ^{a,b}	1.68±0.20 ^{a,b}	1.86±0.16 °
Organic fertilizer w/ vitamin B	0.27±0.02 ^{a,b}	1.77±0.18 a,b,c	1.76±0.06 °
Organic fertilizer w/ vitamin B ₁₂	0.30±0.04 ^{a,b}	2.01±0.28 b,c	1.71±0.05 °
f/2 medium w/ vitamin B_1 and B_{12}	0.23±0.03 ª	1.43±0.23 °	1.60±0.20 ª
f/2 medium w/o vitamin $B_{\scriptscriptstyle 1}$ and $B_{\scriptscriptstyle 12}$	0.22±0.03 ª	1.40±0.21 °	1.58±0.31 °

Croft *et al.* did important scientific findings about the role of vitamin B_{12} in algal metabolism. The authors found that vitamin B_{12} -dependent algae contains the gene for the vitamin B_{12} -dependent methionine synthase (*metH*) only, while independent ones contain vitamin B_{12} -independent methionine synthase genes (*metE*) or both²⁹².

Another aspect was showed by Croft *et al.* related to the supplying of vitamin B_{12} to algae. The vitamin B_{12} biosynthesis is upregulated by bacteria in a mutualistic relationship with microalgae. Bacteria consume the products of microalgal photosynthesis to grow and provide vitamin B_{12} required to microalgae growth²⁹².

More recently, transcriptomic experiments performed by Nef *et al.*, suggest that none species of Haptophyta phylum encode *metE* nor a pseudogene, which presuppose that these microalgae are in majority B₁₂ auxotrophs²⁹³.

This theory is corroborated by Carvalho *et al.*, which demonstrate that *P. lutheri* cells are not viable if vitamin B₁₂ was not supplied¹³¹, and partially refuted by Croft *et al.* who found that whereas *P. gyrans* is B₁₂ auxotroph, *Pavlova* sp. did not require vitamin B₁₂ for growth²⁹².

Related to vitamin B₁, Gutowska *et al.* found that *Pavlova* sp. cultures cannot grow under B₁-depleted conditions²⁹⁴. In opposite, Carvalho *et al.* reported that *P. lutheri* cell growth was

unrelatedly to the amounts of vitamin B_1 . However, in latter study none information about bacterial contamination was obtained, since vitamin B_1 is mainly produced by bacteria. If *P. lutheri* culture was contaminated with bacteria, it would be able to grow.

We can conclude that, in this work, *P. gyrans* obtained statistically similar cell growths when cultured in media with or without vitamins B_1 and B_{12} , as result of bacteria presence in non-axenic cultures of *P. gyrans*. Bacteria enables the supplying of both vitamins.

Altogether, the results obtained through *P. lutheri*, *P. pinguis* and *P. gyrans* experiments are in agreement with several studies which showed that organic fertilizers or others AD effluents enable relevant microalgae growth (**Table 9**)^{236,240,245}.

Additionally, the overall effects of microalgal cultivation and the growth media on the pH of the media can be seen in **Table 14**.

The pH variation is a good measure to assess if autotrophic microalgae cell growth occurred, since photosynthetic growth is accompanied by an increase in pH value. Changes in the pH of the media may be attributed to two main mechanisms: (1) alkalization of the media through the release of hydroxyl ions as a result of microalgal dissolved inorganic carbon uptake (photosynthetic CO₂ assimilation), and (2) acidification of the media through the release of protons as a result of ammonium consumption by microalgae or contaminants, such as bacteria²⁸². Therefore, the pH variation may suggest that one of the mechanisms is dominant over the other.

As expected, the pH of the control medium (f/2) increased by ≈ 1.0 in both *P. pinguis* and *P. gyrans* experiments, suggesting that the effect of photosynthetic CO₂ assimilation may be dominant under these control conditions (values highlighted at grey in the **Table 14**). In opposition, when *P. pinguis* was cultured in conditions M1_{N1}+Fe1, M2_{N1}+Fe1 and M3_{N1}+Fe1, which it was not observed microalgae cell growth, the final pH decreased by ≈ 2.0 , suggesting that the effect of ammonium utilization was dominant. This occurred as a consequence of microalgae cell death due to microalgal cultivation into darker media with pH values of 6.1 ± 0.1 (**Table 14**) (see **Section 4.2.2**). At these conditions, ammonium content of microalgal biomass is released to the medium and favor the bacterial utilization of ammonium.

Interestingly, although *P. pinguins* and *P. gyrans* grew more in the organic fertilizer conditions than in control conditions, the pH variation measured was significantly lower in organic fertilizer conditions (0.0 to 0.4).

Microalgae strain	Condition	Initial pH	Final pH	ΔрΗ
	Experiment 2			
	M1 _{N1} +F1	6.1	4.2±0.1	-1.9±0.1
	M2 _{N1} +F1	6.1	4.0±0.3	-2.1±0.3
P. pinguis	M3 _{N1} +F1	6.2	4.2±0.1	-1.9±0.1
	M2 ₁₁ +F2	8.1	8.5±0.1	0.4±0.1
	Control (f/2)	8.2	9.3±0.0	1.1±0.0
	Experiment 3			
	M1 _{N1} +F2	8.3±0.0	8.4±0.1	0.1±0.1
	M2 _{N1} +F2	8.2±0.0	8.4±0.1	0.2±0.1
	M4 _{N1} +F2	8.2±0.0	8.3±0.1	0.1±0.1
	Non-sterile M2 _№ +F2	8.3±0.1	8.4±0.1	0.1±0.2
	Control (f/2)	8.6±0.0	9.2±0.1	0.6±0.1
	Experiment 4			
D	OF w/ vitamin B_1 and B_{12}	8.2±0.0	8.3±0.1	0.1±0.1
r. gyrans	OF w/o vitamin B_1 and B_{12}	8.2±0.0	8.4±0.1	0.2±0.1
	Non-sterile OF w/ vitamin B_1 and B_{12}	8.4±0.0	8.3±0.1	-0.1±0.1
	Non-sterile OF w/o vitamin B_1 and B_{12}	8.4±0.0	8.4±0.0	0.0±0.0
	OF w/ vitamin B ₁	8.2±0.0	8.3±0.1	0.1±0.1
	OF w/ vitamin B ₁₂	8.2±0.0	8.2±0.1	0.0±0.1
	Control (f/2) w/ vitamin B ₁ and B ₁₂	8.5±0.0	9.4±0.1	0.9±0.1
	Control (f/2) w/o vitamin B_1 and B_{12}	8.5±0.1	9.3±0.1	0.8±0.2

Table 14: Value \pm standard deviation (n=3) of the effect of microalgal cultivation and growth media on pH.

We propose three hypotheses that could justify these results: (1) the organic fertilizer medium has a buffer capacity, (2) alkalization of the media, throughout photosynthetic CO₂ assimilation, is balanced with acidification of the media as a result of ammonium consumption by *Pavlova* strains or bacteria (non-axenic cultures) or (3) *Pavlova* strains can metabolize organic carbon, available only in the organic fertilizer medium, in mixotrophic conditions, instead of performing photosynthesis.

The first hypothesis was supported by the results obtained by Racharaks *et al.*, which suggested that a high buffer capacity of culture media could minimize the influence of the opposing mechanisms responsible for alkalization or acidification of the media²³⁶.

The second hypothesis was already discussed in **Section 4.2.1**, based on the results obtained by Eustance *et al.*²⁸² and Scherholz and Curtis²⁸³. Both studies showed that microalgal growth on media supplemented with ammonium as nitrogen source or both ammonium and nitrate results in a significant decrease in pH during the exponential phase causing microalgae growth inhibition. Additional data about who might be responsible for ammonia consumption (*Pavlova* cells or bacteria) which may be balancing pH variation with nitrate consumption is provided by the following growth assessment of bacteria (contaminants), present in non-axenic cultures used in the present work.

The effects of organic fertilizer on bacterial growth can be seen in **Table 15** and it can be detected no statistically CFU mL⁻¹ variations between organic fertilizer and control conditions, except in the following conditions of experiment 3: non-sterile OF w/ and w/o vitamins B₁ and B₁₂, OF w/ vitamin B₁, OF w/o vitamin B₁₂ and control (f/2) w/ vitamins B₁ and B₁₂ (values highlighted at grey in the **Table 15**) (p < 0.05).

In the mentioned conditions, it was observed a significant decrease (around 150x10⁴ to 302x10⁴ CFU mL¹) in bacterial number in the final of the experiment. The results obtained are not sufficient to clarify this data, however this decrease could be related to the higher number of bacteria present at the beginning of experiment 3 compared to the number of bacteria present at the beginning of experiment 3 compared to the number of bacteria present at the beginning of experiment 3.

Nevertheless, this data was important to prove that the organic matter available in the organic fertilizer media did not potentiate the growth of bacteria present in the microalgae non-axenic cultures. Moreover, it also suggested that, if it is proved that the low pH variation under organic fertilizer conditions is related to the balanced consumption of ammonia and nitrate, it does not appear to be associated to ammonium uptake by bacteria, since no increase in number of bacteria was observed. Thus, the selected *Pavlova* strains might be responsible for ammonium consumption.

Regarding the third hypothesis, Guihéneuf *et al.*^{295,296} and Bashir *et al.*²⁹⁷ demonstrated that *P. lutheri* cell density and lipid content are significantly enhanced in mixotrophic conditions with acetate (2.07 and 5mM) or 10 mmol of sucrose, respectively, compared to the microalgal phototrophic growth.

According to Racharaks *et al.* the opposing hypotheses 2 and 3 could be correlated in order to explain pH variations of marine microalgae cultivation in an AD effluent (such as an organic fertilizer). The authors suggest that the effect of algal dissolved organic carbon uptake is favoured when ammonium is used as the nitrogen source²³⁶.

Coupled to the requirement of understand the effects of ammonium consumption, further work must be done to prove the organic carbon uptake by *P. pinguis* and *P. gyrans*, then to search the effects of organic matter levels and composition on microalgae cell growth and lipid metabolism.

51

Microalgae strain	Condition	x10 ⁴ CFU mL ⁻¹ initial	CFU mL ⁻¹
	Experiment 2		
P ninquia	M2 _{N1} +F2	25±7 ª	145±83x10 ³ ª
r. pinguis	Control (f/2)	25±7 ª	108±56x10 ³ °
	Experiment 3		
	M1 _{N1} +F2	19±7 °	33±19x10 ^{4 a}
	M2 _{N1} +F2	19±7 ª	41±38x10 ⁴ °
	M4 _{N1} +F2	19±7 °	22±3x10 ⁴ °
	Non-sterile M2 _{n1} +F2	50±8 ª	36±10x10 ⁴ a
	Control (f/2)	19±7 ª	110±33x10 ³ ª
	Experiment 4		
P. gyrans	OF w/ vitamin B_1 and B_{12}	309±48 ª	190±66x10 ⁴ ª
	OF w/o vitamin B_1 and B_{12}	309±48 ª	240±71x10 ⁴ ª
	Non-sterile OF w/ vitamin ${\bf B}_{_1}$ and ${\bf B}_{_{12}}$	352±25 ª	175±124x10⁴ ^ь
	Non-sterile OF w/o vitamin ${\bf B}_{\scriptscriptstyle 1}$ and ${\bf B}_{\scriptscriptstyle 12}$	352±25 ª	188±120x10 ^{4 b}
	OF w/ vitamin B ₁	309±48 ª	70±30x10 ^{4 b}
	OF w/ vitamin B ₁₂	309±48 ª	141±39x10 ^{4 b}
	Control (f/2) w/ vitamin B_1 and B_{12}	309±48 ª	71±26x10₃ ^b

Table 15: Average value \pm standard deviation (*n*=3) of the effect of organic fertilizer in growth of bacteria (CFU mL¹). Values in the same line with different superscript letter (a-b) are statistically different at p < 0.05 by Tukey's test.

4.2.5. Effect of organic fertilizer on microalgal lipid content

The results from the lipid content of *P. gyrans*, cultivated in either the organic fertilizer media or the f/2 medium, in the experiment 3, are shown in **Fig. 10**. The lipid content of this species in conditions $M1_{N1}$ +F2 and $M2_{N1}$ +F2 were statistically higher than the values obtained in control condition (*p*<0.05). The highest lipid content was founded in condition $M1_{N1}$ +F2 (15.47±1,47 % w/w), which promoted an increase by ≈19 % on lipid content when compared to the control lipid content (11.25±0.98 % w/w). Conditions $M4_{N1}$ +F2 and non-sterile $M1_{N1}$ +F2 exhibited a lipid content equivalent to $M1_{N1}$ +F2, $M2_{N1}$ +F2 and control conditions (*p*<0.05).

The lipid content was as high as 15.47 ± 1.47 % of the dry cell weight when the enriched organic micronutrients solution loading was 0.0002 % v/v (M1_{N1}) and appears to slight decreased as the organic micronutrients concentration increased (**Fig. 10**). These results were consistent with those obtained by Cai *et al.*²⁴⁰ and Wang *et al.*²⁷⁴ when both cultivated *N. salina* and *Chlorella* sp., respectively, into an AD effluent.



Fig. 10 Average value \pm standard deviation (*n*=3) of the effect of organic fertilizer in lipid content of *P. gyrans* compared to control culture (f/2 medium). Values with different superscript letter (a-b) are statistically different at *p*<0.05 by Tukey's test; bars indicate standard deviation.

In addition, the lower N and P concentrations of the condition N1 compared to control condition may have positively impacted the microalgal lipid content. As it was already demonstrated, depleted nutrient medium is a stress condition who results in cell growth cessation and as a consequence, the lipid content (energy store) of some microalgae increases as a survival strategy^{129,298301}. The possible relation between ammonium uptake and mixotrophic metabolism also could contribute to increase the lipid content, since it was recently proved, by Li *et al.*, that presence of ammonium and organic carbon increase the microalgal growth and its lipid content in mixotrophic conditions³⁰². The lipid content of Pavlova strains was not only affected by nutrient availability, but also by other factors such as photoperiod, temperature, irradiance, and salinity^{90,130,295}.

The lipid content of *P. lutheri* is usually in the range of 15-36 of dry cell weight^{117,130,297,303}. On the other hand, the lipid content of *P. pinguis* is about 7.6 of dry cell weight¹⁰¹, which is more in agreement with the present work (11.25 ± 0.98 % to 15.47 ± 1.47 % w/w) (**Fig. 10**), since *P. gyrans* was described as phylogenetically more similar to *P. pinguis* than to *P. lutheri*¹⁵⁴.

Racharaks *et al.* obtained a lipid content of 30.8 ± 2.2 % and 13.5 ± 0.3 (w/w) when cultured *N. salina* and *D. tertiolecta*, respectively in an AD effluent. These values were equivalent to those obtained in control cultures²³⁶. Cai *et al.* also determined a lipid content of 35 % of the dry cell weight in *N. salina* cultivation using an AD effluent. The lipid productivity obtained in this study was much higher than for *N. salina* fed with artificial sea water in outdoor ponds²⁴⁰.

In the present work, the highest lipid content obtained was 15.47 ± 1.47 % (w/w). This value is lower than the previously mentioned in *N. salina* cultures^{236,240}, however this value is higher

than both obtained from *P. gyrans* cultivated in control medium and *D. tertiolecta* culture in AD effluent²³⁶. These results enhance even more the ability of the organic fertilizer replace the synthetic culture media.

The present work is the first to evaluate the effect of an organic fertilizer on growth and lipid content of the microalgae *P. gyrans*. We reported a significantly increase of the growth parameters and lipid content compared to those obtained in synthetic f/2 medium (p < 0.05).

Nevertheless, further work must be done to assess the effect of this organic fertilizer in fatty acids profile with the main goal of verify whether the increase in lipid content was extended to the n-3 PUFAs, EPA and DHA.

4.2.6. Microscopic observations of *P. lutheri*, *P. pinguis* and *P. gyrans*

P. lutheri cells were described as spherical and not metabolic motile cells. In contrast *P. pinguis* and *P. gyrans* were more irregular, in terms of cells morphology, presenting either elongate, ovoid or amoeboid cells. Both species are strongly metabolic cells^{154,156,157}.

In the present work, the three *Pavlova* species when cultivated in f/2 medium, commonly used for growth of marine microalgae species, exhibited spherical and non-motile cells at all over the time culture. However, generally, in the very final days of each experiment (stationary phase) these microalgae began to show some motility, which led to us to considerer that these exchanges amongst non-motile and motile cells could be related to growth cease as a result of nutrient-depleted conditions or pH of culture media above 9.

This theory was partially refuted when we replaced f/2 medium by an organic fertilizer in order to growth *P. lutheri* (**Fig. 11A**), *P. pinguis* (**Fig. 11B**) and *P. gyrans* (**Fig. 11C**). We realize that besides obtaining higher cell growth, around the days 4 and 6 of cultivation the microalgae *P. gyrans* exhibited motile cells, in contrast with the same cells growing in f/2 medium. Therefore, we conclude that the microalgae growth cessation is not related to the appearance of motility cells and that organic fertilizer might be more suitable to *Pavlova* cell growth.

Fig. 11 Microscopic observations of *P. lutheri* (A), *P. pinguis* (B) and *P. gyrans* (C) cultivated in organic fertilizer compared to literature observations. *P. gyrans* cultivated in organic fertilizer was also compared with *P. gyrans* cultivated on f/2 medium (1.1 to 3.1). Day 0 (1); Day 4 (2); End of culture (3). Images are not represented at original scale. Images A¹⁵⁴, B¹⁵⁷ and C¹⁵⁶ were collected from other researches.



Another important and extremely rare modification it was observed in *P. gyrans* cells morphology when cultured in organic fertilizer. This microalga strain completely changed its morphology, around the days 4 and 6 of culture from spherical cells to elongate and apparently smaller cells (**Fig. 11C-2**) compared to cells growing under control conditions (**Fig. 11C-2.1**). *P. lutheri* (**Fig. 11A-1**) and *P. pinguis* (**Fig. 11B-2**) exhibited motile cells at the end of culture and both maintained its morphology, similar to control cells.

We are apparently facing a morphological cell change specific to microalgae *P. gyrans* with higher growth rates. Barely information was described about microalgae morphological changes and the most commonly reports occurs under stress conditions which lead to cell growth cessation. As a consequence, some microalgae metabolites content increase, such as lipids and polyglucans

(stores of metabolic energy) as a survival strategy. This metabolites accumulation generally results in an increase of the cells size^{300,304}.

Saruwatari *et al.* reported that the haptophyte microalgae *E. huxleyi* also change its size and morphology due to response to temperature and salinity stress conditions. These variations were linked to growth rate decreases, as aforementioned³⁰⁵.

The present work is the first study to achieve and evaluate how this morphological variation on *P. gyrans* cells efects its growth rates. Nevertheless, the first and only report of achieving this morphological change due to variations in culture conditions was at 1952. Butcher observed that in excess light on the microscope slides *P. gyrans* cells lose its long flagellum and motility. In terms of morphology, the elogates cells become oval or spherical. Butcher suggests that this form might be considered a pathological condition¹⁵⁶.

Our results are in agreement with Butcher observations. The hypothesis that we propose, in which *P. gyrans* could be able to grow in mixotrophic conditions, consuming ammonium and organic carbon, might be able to explain this change, since according to this author light excess slows down the microalgae motility.

As it was previously suggested, ammonium uptake decrease photoshynthetic activity³⁰², then inhibits this pathological condition, according to Butcher, at light conditions that seem to trigger it in f/2 medium cultures.

Liu *et al.* showed a diferrent perspective, related to the toxicity of copper, lead, and cadmium on the motility of two marine microalgae *I. galbana* and *T. chui*. A significant reduction in motility for I. galbana and T. chui was observed when Cu was present at 31.4 and 1.3 mM, respectively, while for Pb it was 37.8 and 10.9 mM and for Cd it was 121.6 and 37.8 mM, respectively³⁰⁶. Both organic fertilizer and f/2 medium used in this work only exhibits Cu, however the Cu concentration in organic fertilizer is much lower than the available in control (f/2) medium. Thus, it is possible that Cu available in f/2 medium could be related to non-motille cells.

Further work must be done in order to evaluate the micronutrients composition and the NO₃, NH₄ and organic matter content of organic fertilizer, cross micronutrients composition and consumption profiles with morphologic changes and follow cell morphological evolution resorting to a fluorescent stain for detection of intracellular lipid content (Nile red) to understand cell lipid variation.
Overall, our body of work highlighted organic fertilizer, as relevant microalgal culture medium, contributing not only to increasing biomass and lipid productivity of *Pavlova* species but also to obtaining a certified organic biomass.

The results obtained in the present work, require further validation at industrial scale, since the optimal concentrations of the three enriched solutions (macronutrients, micronutrients and iron) might be limiting to cell growth, at industrial scale. Considering that concentrations of NH₄⁺ and/or organic matter higher than 0.016 % (N1) or the consumption of NH₄⁺ concentration higher than those available in condition N1 might promote conditions that favour cell growth inhibition, a promising approach would be a fed-batch addition of stoichiometrically-balanced concentrations of organic fertilizer²⁸³.

4.3. Evaluation of aquaculture effluent as an effective and low-cost medium

4.3.1. Effect of synthetic aquaculture effluents on growth of *P. pinguis* and *P. gyrans*

The potential of aquaculture effluents replaces the synthetic f/2 medium to microalgae production was evaluated through *P. pinguis* and *P. gyrans* experiments.

We tested three diverse synthetic aquaculture effluents media in order to simulate seasonal variations of the waterbodies. The synthetic effluents had different concentrations of nitrate, nitrite and phosphate, in order to compare the culture growth parameters between each other and synthetic f/2 medium (**Table 16**).

Medium		NO ₃ concentration		
	NO ₃	NO ₂	PO ₄ ³⁻	measured (mM)
PRE	13.07	0.21	0.08	16.06±1.22
PIE	15.82	0.19	0.05	17.74±1.71
PLE	18.58	0.19	0.01	20.05±1.53
Control	8.82	-	0.04	8.41±1.27

Table 16: Macronutrients characterization of the synthetic aquaculture effluents.

The cultivation of *P. pinguis* (**Fig. 12-A**) showed biomass productivities of $1.74\pm0.29\times10^{\circ}$, $1.47\pm0.15\times10^{\circ}$ and $1.25\pm0.09\times10^{\circ}$ cells mL¹ d¹ in PRE, PIE and PLE, respectively. In the same trend, the cultivation of *P. gyrans* (**Fig. 12-B**) showed biomass productivities of $0.77\pm0.16\times10^{\circ}$, $0.65\pm0.18\times10^{\circ}$ and $0.43\pm0.20\times10^{\circ}$ cells mL¹ d¹ in PRE, PIE and PLE respectively. While the

biomass productivities in f/2 medium were $2.23\pm0.30x10^{\circ}$ cells mL¹ d¹ for *P. pinguis* and $1.06\pm0.09x10^{\circ}$ cells mL¹ d¹ for *P. gyrans* (**Table 17**).



Fig. 12 Growth curves of *P. pinguis* (A) and *P. gyrans* (B) in the synthetic aquaculture effluents compared to control culture (f/2 medium). PRE-Phosphate rich effluent; PIE-Phosphate intermedian effluent; PLE-Phosphate limited effluent; bars indicate standard deviation (*n*=3).

The biomass productivities of *P. pinguis* when cultured in PRE and *P. gyrans* when cultured in PRE and PIE are statistically equivalent to values obtained in control cultures, **Table 17**. However, in terms of maximum cell density, the results reached by both microalgae species in mentioned aquaculture effluents, are statistically lower than those reached in control cultures (p < 0.05).

Contrary to control medium, aquaculture effluents contain some differences, in terms of nitrate and phosphorus concentrations. Whereas nitrate concentrations from PRE, PIE and PLE (16, 18 and 20 mM, respectively) is considerable higher than in control medium, the range of phosphorus concentrations (0.01 to 0.08 mM) are similar to the content available in control medium (0.04 mM).

However, Laws *et al.* described the relationship between growth rate and phosphorus concentration as nonlinear and well defined by the Monod equation, with a half-saturation constant of 2.6 nM. This means that levels of phosphorus above 5.2 nM do not produce variations on growth rate. The determined value is as much as four orders of magnitude lower than the phosphorus concentration available in the aquaculture effluents³⁰⁷. Carvalho *et al.* supported this affirmation

showing that phosphorus concentrations in culture media between 0.014 and 0.9 mM do not significantly changed *P. lutheri* cell density.

We imply that variation of phosphorus concentration in aquaculture effluents is not directly linked to cell density decrease. Otherwise, as previously mentioned nitrogen concentrations are higher than those available in control medium. Among the aquaculture effluents used, both *P. pinguis* and *P. gyrans* exhibited higer cell densities in PRE, which contains the lowest nitrate concentration (987.9 mg L⁻¹ which corresponds to 16 mM). The reviewed literature, shows that the highest nitrogen concentration in aquaculture effluent already tested was 348.2 mg L⁻¹ only^{61,192,248251}.

It seems that nitrate concentrations between 16 and 20 mM have a slight limiting effect on the growth of *P. pinguis* and *P. gyrans*. Interestingly, when Taziki *et al.* grew *C. vulgaris* in high concentrations of nitrate and nitrite, they found that at 3000 mgL¹, nitrate appeared to inhibit microalgal growth but not nitrate uptake.

Indeed, *P. pinguis* and *P. gyrans* cultured in PRE and PIE had lower cell densities than in control conditions but mantained comparable nitrate uptakes. Otherwise, when both species were cultured in PLE showed a significantly decrease in cell density and nitrate uptake (**Table 17**).

These findings may suggest that in nitrate excess media (until 18 mM of nitrate) both *Pavlova* species decrease the fraction of nitrate consumed intended to cell gowth metabolism.

Microalgae strain	Medium	$\mu_{max}(\mathbf{d}^{\cdot 1})$	$P_x(x10^6 \text{ cells mL}^1 \text{ d}^1)$	Max. cell density (x10 ⁷ cells mL ¹)
P. pinguis	PRE	0.19±0.01 ª	1.74±0.29 ^{a,b}	1.79±0.12 ^b
	PIE	0.18±0.01 ª	1.47±0.15 °	1.56±0.03 °
	PLE	0.16±0.01 ª	1.25±0.09 °	1.50±0.12 ª
	Control (f/2)	0.24±0.02 ^b	2.23±0.30 ^b	2.02±0.02 °
P. gyrans	PRE	0.10±0.03 ª	0.77±0.16 ^{a,b}	1.27±0.11 ^b
	PIE	0.10±0.02 ª	0.65±0.18 ^{a,b}	1.16±0.10 ^{a,b}
	PLE	0.07±0.04 ª	0.43±0.20 ª	0.75±0.05 °
	Control (f/2)	0.15±0.02 ª	1.06±0.09 ^b	1.84±0.28 °

Table 17: Average value \pm standard deviation (*n*=3) of the effects of the synthetic aquaculture effluents on the growth rate (μ_{ma}), biomass productivity (P_{x}) and maximum cell density of *P. pinguis* and *P. gyrans*. Values in the same column with different superscript letter (a-c) are statistically different at p < 0.05 by Tukey's test.

4.3.2. Effect of aquaculture effluents on nitrate (NO³) removal from aquaculture effluents

Through the quantification of NO³ concentration during the time of culture of both microalgae species (**Fig. 13**), we showed that the highest NO₃ consumptions (38 and 58 %) are associated to lowest nitrogen concentration available in control medium (**Table 18**). These results clearly showed that under nitrogen conditions between 16 and 20mM *P. pinguis* and *P. gyrans* were inhibited.



Fig. 13 Effects of *P. pinguis* (A) and *P. gyrans* (B) cultivation at synthetic aquaculture effluents on nitrate (NO_s) consumption compared to control culture (f/2 medium). PRE-Phosphate rich effluent; PIE-Phosphate intermedian effluent; PLE-Phosphate limited effluent; bars indicate standard deviation (n=3).

Most of the work carried out with aquaculture effluents resorted to effluents enriched with a N content (4.03 to 34.1 mg/L) much lower than that used in the present work (987.9 to 1544.7 mg/L). Regardless to the P content, the values range is similar amongst different studies (0.42 to 8.82 mg/L). All the reported studies achieved removal efficiencies in the range of 75.4 to 89.2 % for N and 82.7 to 100 % for P contents^{81,192,248,249,251}, while, in the present work the removal efficiencies for N0₃ varies between 2 and 58 % (**Table 18**).

Ansari *et al.* cultivated *C. sorikiniana* and *A. falcatus* in an aquaculture effluent supplemented with 200, 400, 600 and 1500 mg/L of NaNO₃ and observed that higher biomass productivities and lower lipid content were associated to increasing NaNO₃ concentrations. Indeed, cultures grown at aquaculture effluent supplemented with 1500 mg/L of NaNO₃ resulted in highest biomass productivities and lowest lipid content (15.05 and 20.50 % w/w) for *C. sorikiniana* and *A. falcatus*, respectively, due to nitrate excess²⁴⁹. These authors determined that *C. sorikiniana* and *A. falcatus* were able to grow in nitrate excess conditions.

Condition	% NO ₃ consumption		
Condition	P. pinguis	P. gyrans	
PRE	24±3	22±4	
PIE	35±4	21±4	
PLE	2±3	6±1	
f/2	38±1	58±3	

Table 18: Average value \pm standard deviation (*n*=3) of the effects of the synthetic aquaculture effluents on nitrate removal (NO₃) by *P. pinguis* and *P. gyrans*.

In addition, photosynthetic activity of *P. gyrans* was also studied in terms of pH variation (**Table 19**). It was not possible to measure the pH values when evaluating *P. pinguis* growth. In the *P. gyrans* experiment, the media PRE and f/2, which promote higher cell growth, were the ones when it was observed major pH variations, such as 0.6 ± 0.1 and 0.7 ± 0.2 , respectively. The synthetic aquaculture effluents have no organic compounds, then the cell growth only takes place trough photosynthesis. Therefore, superior pH variations were associated to higher growth rates and biomass productivities.

Table 19: Value \pm standard deviation (n=3) of the effects of *P. gyrans* cultivation on pH.

Condition	Initial pH	Final pH	ΔрН
PRE	8.2±0.0	8.8±0.1	0.6±0.1
PIE	8.3±0.1	8.6±0.2	0.3±0.3
PLE	8.3±0.0	8.5±0.1	0.2±0.1
Control (f/2)	8.5±0.1	9.2±0.1	0.7±0.2

Interestingly, the number of bacteria In the *P. gyrans* experiment did not variate in f/2 medium cultures, however increased significantly in aquaculture effluents cultures (**Table 20**). These results suggest that aquaculture effluents composition (high nitrate levels and presence of nitrites) might potentiate bacterial growth instead microalgal growth and require further approval.

Table 20: Average value \pm standard deviation (n=3) of the effect of synthetic aquaculture effluents in growth of bacteria (CFU mL⁻¹). The initial CFU mL⁻¹ values were determined only on n=3 control condition. Values in the same line with different superscript letter (a-b) are statistically different at p <0.05 by Tukey's test.

The with underent superscript letter (a-b) are statistically underent at $p > 0.05$ by Tukey's test.				
Condition	x10 ⁴ CFU/mL _{initial}	x10 ⁴ CFU/mL _{final}		
PRE	27±5 °	95±8 ^b		
PIE	27±5 °	132±52 ^b		
PLE	27±5 °	93±8 ^b		
Control (f/2)	27±5 °	35±11 °		

4.3.3. Effect of aquaculture effluents on microalgal lipid content

The results of lipid content obtained from *P. pinguis* and *P. gyrans*, cultivated in either synthetic aquaculture effluents or f/2 medium, is shown in **Fig. 14**. The lipid content of *P. pinguis* and *P. gyrans* were statistically similar than the content of control cultures (p < 0.05).



Fig. 14 Effects of *P. pinguis* (A) and *P. gyrans* (B) cultivation at synthetic aquaculture effluents on lipid content compared to control culture (f/2 medium). PRE-Phosphate rich effluent; PIE-Phosphate intermedian effluent; PLE-Phosphate limited effluent; bars indicate standard deviation (n=3).

The lipid content of *P. pinguis* is about 7.6 of dry cell weight¹⁰¹, which is in agreement with the present work (6.72 ± 0.60 % to 8.28 ± 0.74 % w/w) (**Fig. 14**). Since *P. gyrans* was described as phylogenetically more similar to *P. pinguis* than to *P. lutheri*⁵⁴, the obtained values from *P. gyrans* cultures (8.78 ± 1.48 % to 10.87 ± 2.72 % w/w) are also similar to *P. pinguis* lipid content.

Contrarily to Ansari *et al.* study, both *P. pinguis* and *P. gyrans* exhibited a less cell growth when cultivated in nitrate excess conditions and higher nitrate concentrations do not decrease its lipid content.

The present work is the first to evaluate the effect of synthetic aquaculture effluents on growth and lipid content of the microalgae *P. pinguis* and *P. gyrans*. We reported a significantly decrease in terms of maximum cell density and a similar lipid content compared to those obtained in synthetic f/2 medium (p < 0.05).

Further work must be done to assess the effect of these synthetic aquaculture effluents in diluted concentrations as form to overtake the reported decrease of maximum cell density and hold potential of aquaculture effluent as microalgal culture medium.

5. Conclusions

We attempted to evaluate the possibility of cultivating *Nannochloropsis* in heterotrophic conditions, and to understand the viability of replacing synthetic culture medium by agro-industrial by-products in *Pavlova* production, namely organic fertilizer and synthetic aquaculture effluents.

The microalgae *N. gaditana* and *N. oceanica* exhibited absent cell growth in heterotrophic conditions, preventing further implementation of these microalgae in a hetero-photoautotrophic two-stage cultivation process. The use of organic fertilizer as a culture medium to *Pavlova* cultivation significantly increased microalgal cell growth and lipid content, when compared to control cultures (f/2 medium). Moreover, we observed that *P. gyrans* cultured in organic fertilizer suffered an interesting phenomenon of cell morphology variation, resulting in smaller, more elongated and motile cells. In contrast, the use of synthetic aquaculture effluents as a culture medium to *Pavlova* cultivation, significant decreases the cell growth, suggesting the inhibitory impact of high nitrate concentrations (16 to 20mM). However, the lipid content was unaltered.

Overall, the presented results highlighted the potential of agro-industrial by-products in industrial scale production of microalgae, as more efficient and cost-effective alternatives when compared to more conventional synthetic culture media. Further research at industrial scale is needed to prove these results.

6. References

- 1 Calder, P. C. Functional Roles of Fatty Acids and Their Effects on Human Health. *JPEN. Journal of parenteral and enteral nutrition* 39, 18s-32s, doi:10.1177/0148607115595980 (2015).
- 2 Poulos, A. Complex lipids: a review. *Pathology* 7, 252, doi:https://doi.org/10.1016/S0031-3025(16)38860-2 (1975).
- 3 Di Pasquale, M. G. The essentials of essential fatty acids. *Journal of dietary supplements* 6, 143-161, doi:10.1080/19390210902861841 (2009).
- Blasbalg, T. L., Hibbeln, J. R., Ramsden, C. E., Majchrzak, S. F. & Rawlings, R. R. Changes in consumption of omega-3 and omega-6 fatty acids in the United States during the 20th century. *The American Journal of Clinical Nutrition* 93, 950-962, doi:10.3945/ajcn.110.006643 (2011).
- 5 EFSA Panel on Dietetic Products, N. & Allergies. Scientific Opinion on the Tolerable Upper Intake Level of eicosapentaenoic acid (EPA), docosahexaenoic acid (DHA) and docosapentaenoic acid (DPA). *EFSA Journal* 10, 2815, doi:10.2903/j.efsa.2012.2815 (2012).
- 6 Lazzarin, N. *et al.* Low-dose aspirin and omega-3 fatty acids improve uterine artery blood flow velocity in women with recurrent miscarriage due to impaired uterine perfusion. *Fertility and sterility* 92, 296-300, doi:10.1016/j.fertnstert.2008.05.045 (2009).
- 7 Fetterman, J. W., Jr. & Zdanowicz, M. M. Therapeutic potential of n-3 polyunsaturated fatty acids in disease. *American journal of health-system pharmacy : AJHP : official journal of the American Society of Health-System Pharmacists* 66, 1169-1179, doi:10.2146/ajhp080411 (2009).
- 8 Dunstan, J. A. *et al.* The effects of fish oil supplementation in pregnancy on breast milk fatty acid composition over the course of lactation: a randomized controlled trial. *Pediatric research* 62, 689-694, doi:10.1203/PDR.0b013e318159a93a (2007).
- 9 Serhan, C. N., Chiang, N. & Van Dyke, T. E. Resolving inflammation: dual anti-inflammatory and pro-resolution lipid mediators. *Nature reviews. Immunology* 8, 349-361, doi:10.1038/nri2294 (2008).
- 10 Sadli, N., Barrow, C. J., McGee, S. & Suphioglu, C. Effect of DHA and coenzymeQ10 against Abeta- and zinc-induced mitochondrial dysfunction in human neuronal cells. *Cellular physiology and biochemistry : international journal of experimental cellular physiology, biochemistry, and pharmacology* 32, 243-252, doi:10.1159/000354433 (2013).
- 11 Fliesler, S. J. & Anderson, R. E. Chemistry and metabolism of lipids in the vertebrate retina. *Progress in lipid research* 22, 79-131 (1983).
- 12 International Food Information Council Foundation (IFICF): Functional Foods Fact Sheet: Omega-3 Fatty Acids; 2009 (Available in: https://www.foodinsight.org/Functional_Foods_Fact_Sheet_Omega_3_Fatty_Acids) Acessed on: May 2, 2018 2009).
- 13 Simopoulos, A. P. Human requirement for N-3 polyunsaturated fatty acids. *Poultry science* 79, 961-970, doi:10.1093/ps/79.7.961 (2000).
- 14 Crawford, M. A. Fatty-acid ratios in free-living and domestic animals: Possible Implications for Atheroma. *The Lancet* 291, 1329-1333, doi:https://doi.org/10.1016/S0140-6736(68)92034-5 (1968).

- 15 Ander, B. P., Dupasquier, C. M. C., Prociuk, M. A. & Pierce, G. N. Polyunsaturated fatty acids and their effects on cardiovascular disease. *Experimental & Clinical Cardiology* 8, 164-172 (2003).
- 16 Steinfeld, H. *et al. Livestock's Long Shadow: Environmental Issues and Options*. Vol. 24 (2006).
- 17 Vermeulen, S. J. *et al.* Options for support to agriculture and food security under climate change. *Environmental Science & Policy* 15, 136-144, doi:https://doi.org/10.1016/j.envsci.2011.09.003 (2012).
- 18 Wheeler, T. & von Braun, J. Climate Change Impacts on Global Food Security. *Science (New York, N.Y.)* 341, 508-513, doi:10.1126/science.1239402 (2013).
- 19 Van der Werf, G. R. *et al.* CO2 emissions from forests. *Nature Geoscience* 2, doi:10.1038/ngeo671 (2009).
- 20 Gasparri, N. I., Grau, H. R. & Gutiérrez Angonese, J. Linkages between soybean and neotropical deforestation: Coupling and transient decoupling dynamics in a multi-decadal analysis. *Global Environmental Change* 23, 1605-1614, doi:https://doi.org/10.1016/j.gloenvcha.2013.09.007 (2013).
- 21 Osborne, T., Rose, G. & Wheeler, T. Variation in the global-scale impacts of climate change on crop productivity due to climate model uncertainty and adaptation. *Agricultural and Forest Meteorology* 170, 183-194, doi:https://doi.org/10.1016/j.agrformet.2012.07.006 (2013).
- 22 Godfray, H. C. J. *et al.* Food Security: The Challenge of Feeding 9 Billion People. *Science (New York, N.Y.)* 327, 812-818, doi:10.1126/science.1185383 (2010).
- 23 Council, N. R. *Nutrient Requirements of Fish*. (The National Academies Press, 1993).
- 24 Falk-Petersen, S. *et al.* Lipids and fatty acids in ice algae and phytoplankton from the Marginal Ice Zone in the Barents Sea. *Polar Biology* 20, 41-47, doi:10.1007/s003000050274 (1998).
- Ahmed, N., Thompson, S. & Glaser, M. Global Aquaculture Productivity, Environmental Sustainability, and Climate Change Adaptability. *Environmental Management* 63, 159-172, doi:10.1007/s00267-018-1117-3 (2019).
- 26 Cao, L. *et al.* Environmental impact of aquaculture and countermeasures to aquaculture pollution in China. *Environmental science and pollution research international* 14, 452-462 (2007).
- 27 *The State of World Fisheries and Aquaculture 2018.* (FAO, 2018).
- 28 Lafferty, K. D. *et al.* Infectious diseases affect marine fisheries and aquaculture economics. *Annual review of marine science* 7, 471-496, doi:10.1146/annurev-marine-010814-015646 (2015).
- Huntington, T. C. & Hasan, M. Fish as feed inputs for aquaculture-practices, sustainability and implications: A global synthesis. *Fisheries and aquaculture technical paper* 518, 1-61 (2009).
- 30 Mahaffey, K. R., Clickner, R. P. & Jeffries, R. A. Methylmercury and omega-3 fatty acids: co-occurrence of dietary sources with emphasis on fish and shellfish. *Environmental research* 107, 20-29, doi:10.1016/j.envres.2007.09.011 (2008).
- 31 Bourdon, J. A. *et al.* Polychlorinated biphenyls (PCBs) contamination and aryl hydrocarbon receptor (AhR) agonist activity of Omega-3 polyunsaturated fatty acid supplements: implications for daily intake of dioxins and PCBs. Food and chemical toxicology : an international journal published for the British Industrial Biological Research Association 48, 3093-3097, doi:10.1016/j.fct.2010.07.051 (2010).
- 32 Barclay, W. R., Meager, K. M. & Abril, J. R. Heterotrophic production of long chain omega-3 fatty acids utilizing algae and algae-like microorganisms. Vol. 6 (1994).

- 33 Lai, Y.-J. Omega-3 fatty acid obtained from Nannochloropsis oceanica cultures grown under low urea protect against Abeta-induced neural damage. *Journal of Food Science and Technology* 52, 2982-2989, doi:10.1007/s13197-014-1329-3 (2015).
- Zhang, J. & Hu, B. Microbial Lipid Production from Corn Stover via Mortierella isabellina.
 Applied biochemistry and biotechnology 174, 574-586, doi:10.1007/s12010-014-1117-6 (2014).
- Wells, T., Wei, Z. & Ragauskas, A. Bioconversion of lignocellulosic pretreatment effluent via oleaginous Rhodococcus opacus DSM 1069. *Biomass and Bioenergy* 72, 200-205, doi:https://doi.org/10.1016/j.biombioe.2014.11.004 (2015).
- 36 Ursin, V. M. Modification of plant lipids for human health: development of functional landbased omega-3 fatty acids. *The Journal of nutrition* 133, 4271-4274, doi:10.1093/jn/133.12.4271 (2003).
- 37 Scheben, A. & Edwards, D. Bottlenecks for genome-edited crops on the road from lab to farm. *Genome Biology* 19, doi:10.1186/s13059-018-1555-5 (2018).
- 38 Beopoulos, A. *et al.* Yarrowia lipolytica as a model for bio-oil production. *Progress in lipid research* 48, 375-387, doi:https://doi.org/10.1016/j.plipres.2009.08.005 (2009).
- 39 van Beelen, V. A. *et al.* A comparative study on the effect of algal and fish oil on viability and cell proliferation of Caco-2 cells. *Food and chemical toxicology : an international journal published for the British Industrial Biological Research Association* 45, 716-724, doi:10.1016/j.fct.2006.10.017 (2007).
- 40 Adarme-Vega, T. C. *et al.* Microalgal biofactories: A promising approach towards sustainable omega-3 fatty acid production. *Microbial cell factories* 11, 96, doi:10.1186/1475-2859-11-96 (2012).
- 41 Beopoulos, A. & Nicaud, J.-M. Yeast: A new oil producer? *OCL* 19, 22-28 (2012).
- 42 Esterbauer, H., Waeg, G., Puhl, H., Dieber-Rotheneder, M. & Tatzber, F. Inhibition of LDL oxidation by antioxidants. *Exs* 62, 145-157 (1992).
- 43 Sansone, C. & Brunet, C. Promises and Challenges of Microalgal Antioxidant Production. *Antioxidants (Basel, Switzerland)* 8, doi:10.3390/antiox8070199 (2019).
- 44 Behrens, P. W. *Photobioreactor and fermentors: the light and the dark sides of the growing algae.* (2005).
- 45 Gladue, R. M. & Maxey, J. E. Microalgal feeds for aquaculture. *Journal of Applied Phycology* 6, 131-141, doi:10.1007/bf02186067 (1994).
- 46 Pernet, F., Tremblay, R., Demers, E. & Roussy, M. Variation of lipid class and fatty acid composition of Chaetoceros muelleri and Isochrysis sp. grown in a semicontinuous system. *Aquaculture* 221, 393-406, doi:https://doi.org/10.1016/S0044-8486(03)00030-9 (2003).
- 47 Amaro, H. M., Guedes, A. C. & Malcata, F. X. Advances and perspectives in using microalgae to produce biodiesel. *Applied Energy* 88, 3402-3410, doi:https://doi.org/10.1016/j.apenergy.2010.12.014 (2011).
- 48 Chisti, Y. Biodiesel from microalgae beats bioethanol. *Trends in biotechnology* 26, 126-131, doi:10.1016/j.tibtech.2007.12.002 (2008).
- 49 Navarro, F. *et al.* Microalgae as a safe food source for animals: nutritional characteristics of the acidophilic microalga Coccomyxa onubensis. *Food Nutr Res* 60, 30472-30472, doi:10.3402/fnr.v60.30472 (2016).
- 50 Luo, X., Su, P. & Zhang, W. Advances in Microalgae-Derived Phytosterols for Functional Food and Pharmaceutical Applications. *Marine drugs* 13, 4231-4254, doi:10.3390/md13074231 (2015).
- 51 Chen, J., Jiang, Y., Ma, K. Y., Chen, F. & Chen, Z.-Y. Microalga Decreases Plasma Cholesterol by Down-regulation of Intestinal NPC1L1, Hepatic LDL Receptor, and HMG-

CoA Reductase. *Journal of Agricultural and Food Chemistry* 59, 6790-6797, doi:10.1021/jf200757h (2011).

- 52 Enzing, C., Ploeg, M., Barbosa, M. J. & Sijtsma, L. Microalgae-based products for food and feed sector: an outlook for Europe. doi:10.2791/3339 (2014).
- 53 Mata, T. M., Martins, A. A. & Caetano, N. S. Microalgae for biodiesel production and other applications: A review. *Renewable and Sustainable Energy Reviews* 14, 217-232, doi:https://doi.org/10.1016/j.rser.2009.07.020 (2010).
- 54 Perez-Garcia, O., Escalante, F. M., de-Bashan, L. E. & Bashan, Y. Heterotrophic cultures of microalgae: metabolism and potential products. *Water research* 45, 11-36, doi:10.1016/j.watres.2010.08.037 (2011).
- 55 Shah, A. R., Ahmad, A., Srivastava, S. & Jaffar Ali, B. M. Reconstruction and analysis of a genome-scale metabolic model of *Nannochloropsis gaditana*. *Algal Research* 26, 354-364, doi:https://doi.org/10.1016/j.algal.2017.08.014 (2017).
- 56 Harun, R., Singh, M., M Forde, G. & K danquah, M. *Bioprocess engineering of microalgae to produce a variety of consumer products*. Vol. 14 (2010).
- 57 Baroukh, C., Turon, V. & Bernard, O. Dynamic metabolic modeling of heterotrophic and mixotrophic microalgal growth on fermentative wastes. *PLOS Computational Biology* 13, e1005590, doi:10.1371/journal.pcbi.1005590 (2017).
- 58 R., B. J., Ian, W. & Tryg, L. Autotrophic Microalgae Biomass Production: From Niche Markets to Commodities. *Industrial Biotechnology* 14, 3-10, doi:10.1089/ind.2018.29118.jrb (2018).
- 59 Pulz, O. Photobioreactors: production systems for phototrophic microorganisms. *Appl Microbiol Biotechnol* 57, 287-293 (2001).
- 60 Carvalho, A. P., Meireles, L. A. & Malcata, F. X. Microalgal reactors: a review of enclosed system designs and performances. *Biotechnology progress* 22, 1490-1506, doi:10.1021/bp060065r (2006).
- 61 Vazhappilly, R. & Chen, F. Eicosapentaenoic acid and docosahexaenoic acid production potential of microalgae and their heterotrophic growth. *Journal of the American Oil Chemists' Society* 75, 393-397, doi:10.1007/s11746-998-0057-0 (1998).
- 62 Chen, G. Q. & Chen, F. Growing phototrophic cells without light. *Biotechnology letters* 28, 607-616, doi:10.1007/s10529-006-0025-4 (2006).
- 63 J. Tsavalos, A. & Day, J. *Development of media for the mixotrophic/heterotrophic culture ofBrachiomonas submarina*. Vol. 6 (1994).
- 64 J. Radmer, R. & C. Parker, B. *Commercial applications of algae: opportunities and constraints*. Vol. 6 (1994).
- 55 Javanmardian, M. & Palsson, B. O. High-density photoautotrophic algal cultures: design, construction, and operation of a novel photobioreactor system. *Biotechnology and bioengineering* 38, 1182-1189, doi:10.1002/bit.260381010 (1991).
- 66 Chen, F. High cell density culture of microalgae in heterotrophic growth. *Trends in biotechnology* 14, 421-426, doi:https://doi.org/10.1016/0167-7799(96)10060-3 (1996).
- 67 Lee, Y.-K. *Microalgal mass culture systems and methods: Their limitation and potential.* Vol. 13 (2001).
- Tomaselli, L. in *Handbook of Microalgal Culture* (ed Amos Richmond) 1-19 (2003).
- 69 Ogawa, T. & Aiba, S. *Bioenergetic analysis of mixotrophic growth in Chlorella vulgaris and Scenedesmus acutus.* Vol. 23 (1981).
- 70 Larsdotter, K. Wastewater treatment with microalgae a literature review. *Vatten* 62, 31-38 (2006).

- 71 Chisti, Y. Biodiesel from microalgae. *Biotechnology Advances* 25, 294-306, doi:https://doi.org/10.1016/j.biotechadv.2007.02.001 (2007).
- 72 Cai, T., Park, S. Y. & Li, Y. Nutrient recovery from wastewater streams by microalgae: Status and prospects. *Renewable and Sustainable Energy Reviews* 19, 360-369, doi:https://doi.org/10.1016/j.rser.2012.11.030 (2013).
- van der Voort, M., Visser, C. & Vulsteke, E. Macro-economics of algae products. (2015).
- 74 Ruiz, J. *et al.* Towards industrial products from microalgae. *Energy & Environmental Science* 9, 3036-3043, doi:10.1039/C6EE01493C (2016).
- 75 Apt, K. E. & Behrens, P. W. COMMERCIAL DEVELOPMENTS IN MICROALGAL BIOTECHNOLOGY. *Journal of Phycology* 35, 215-226, doi:10.1046/j.1529-8817.1999.3520215.x (1999).
- 76 Sathasivam, R., Radhakrishnan, R., Hashem, A. & Abd_Allah, E. F. Microalgae metabolites: A rich source for food and medicine. *Saudi Journal of Biological Sciences* 26, 709-722, doi:https://doi.org/10.1016/j.sjbs.2017.11.003 (2019).
- 77 Acien, G. *et al.* 1-44 (2017).
- Guedes, A. C., Amaro, H. M. & Malcata, F. X. Microalgae as sources of high added-value compounds—a brief review of recent work. *Biotechnology progress* 27, 597-613, doi:10.1002/btpr.575 (2011).
- 79 Markou, G., Wang, L., Ye, J. & Unc, A. Using agro-industrial wastes for the cultivation of microalgae and duckweeds: Contamination risks and biomass safety concerns. *Biotechnology Advances* 36, 1238-1254, doi:https://doi.org/10.1016/j.biotechadv.2018.04.003 (2018).
- 80 Diwan, B., Parkhey, P. & Gupta, P. From agro-industrial wastes to single cell oils: a step towards prospective biorefinery. *Folia Microbiologica* 63, 547-568, doi:10.1007/s12223-018-0602-7 (2018).
- 81 Gao, F. *et al.* Continuous microalgae cultivation in aquaculture wastewater by a membrane photobioreactor for biomass production and nutrients removal. *Ecological Engineering* 92, 55-61, doi:https://doi.org/10.1016/j.ecoleng.2016.03.046 (2016).
- 82 Silva, T. Plant Physiology . Fifth Edition . By Lincoln Taiz and Eduardo Zeiger. Sunderland (Massachusetts): Sinauer Associates. *The Quarterly Review of Biology* 86, 58-58, doi:10.1086/658450 (2011).
- 83 Cohen, Z., Khozin-Goldberg, I., Adlerstein, D. & Bigogno, C. The role of triacylglycerol as a reservoir of polyunsaturated fatty acids for the rapid production of chloroplastic lipids in certain microalgae. *Biochemical Society transactions* 28, 740-743, doi:10.1042/0300-5127:0280740 (2001).
- P. Ward, O. & Singh, A. Omega-3/6 fatty acids: Alternative sources of production. *Process Biochemistry* 40, 3627-3652, doi:10.1016/j.procbio.2005.02.020 (2005).
- 85 Cavonius, L. R., Albers, E. & Undeland, I. In vitro bioaccessibility of proteins and lipids of pH-shift processed *Nannochloropsis oculata* microalga. *Food & function* 7, 2016-2024, doi:10.1039/c5fo01144b (2016).
- B6 Da Costa, E., Silva, J., Mendonça, S. H., Abreu, M. H. & Domingues, M. R. Lipidomic Approaches towards Deciphering Glycolipids from Microalgae as a Reservoir of Bioactive Lipids. *Marine Drugs* 14, 101 (2016).
- 87 Hubert, F. *et al.* Lipids and lipolytic enzymes of the microalga *Isochrysis galbana*. *OCL* 24, D407 (2017).
- 88 Ma, X. N., Chen, T. P., Yang, B., Liu, J. & Chen, F. Lipid Production from *Nannochloropsis. Mar Drugs* 14, doi:10.3390/md14040061 (2016).

- 89 Meireles, L. A., Guedes, A. C. & Malcata, F. X. Lipid class composition of the microalga *Pavlova lutheri*. eicosapentaenoic and docosahexaenoic acids. *J Agric Food Chem* 51, 2237-2241, doi:10.1021/jf025952y (2003).
- 90 Guihéneuf, F. & Stengel, D. B. Interactive effects of light and temperature on pigments and n-3 LC-PUFA-enriched oil accumulation in batch-cultivated *Pavlova lutheri* using highbicarbonate supply. *Algal Research* 23, 113-125, doi:https://doi.org/10.1016/j.algal.2017.02.002 (2017).
- 91 Wu, S.-T., Yu, S.-T. & Lin, L.-P. Effect of culture conditions on docosahexaenoic acid production by *Schizochytrium sp. S31*. Vol. 40 (2005).
- 92 Hu, H. & Gao, K. Optimization of growth and fatty acid composition of a unicellular marine picoplankton, *Nannochloropsis* sp., with enriched carbon sources. *Biotechnology letters* 25, 421-425 (2003).
- 93 Rocha, J. M., Garcia, J. E. & Henriques, M. H. Growth aspects of the marine microalga *Nannochloropsis gaditana. Biomolecular engineering* 20, 237-242 (2003).
- Safi, C., Zebib, B., Merah, O., Pontalier, P.-Y. & Vaca-Garcia, C. Morphology, composition, production, processing and applications of *Chlorella vulgaris*: A review. *Renewable and Sustainable Energy Reviews* 35, 265-278, doi:https://doi.org/10.1016/j.rser.2014.04.007 (2014).
- 95 Hanming, J. & Kunshan, G. Effects of lowering temperature during culture on the production of polyunsaturated fatty acids in the marine diatom *Phaeodactylum tricornutum* (Bacillariophyceae). *Journal of Phycology* 40, 651-654, doi:doi:10.1111/j.1529-8817.2004.03112.x (2004).
- 96 Tonon, T., Harvey, D., Larson, T. & Graham, I. Long chain polyunsaturated fatty acid production and partitioning to triacylglycerols in four microalgae. *Phytochemistry* 61, 15-24, doi:10.1016/S0031-9422(02)00201-7 (2002).
- 97 Yu, E. *et al.* Triacylglycerol accumulation and profiling in the model diatoms *Thalassiosira pseudonana* and *Phaedactylum tricornutum* (Baccilariophyceae) during strvation. *Journal of Applied Phycology* 21, 669-681, doi:10.1007/s10811-008-9400-y (2009).
- 98 Valenzuela, A., Valenzuela, V., Sanhueza, J. & Nieto, S. Effect of Supplementation with Docosahexaenoic Acid Ethyl Ester and sn-2 Docosahexaenyl Monoacylglyceride on Plasma and Erythrocyte Fatty Acids in Rats. *Annals of Nutrition and Metabolism* 49, 49-53, doi:10.1159/000084177 (2005).
- 99 Hu, Q. *et al.* Microalgal triacylglycerols as feedstocks for biofuel production: perspectives and advances. *The Plant journal : for cell and molecular biology* 54, 621-639, doi:10.1111/j.1365-313X.2008.03492.x (2008).
- 100 Breuer, G., Lamers, P. P., Martens, D. E., Draaisma, R. B. & Wijffels, R. H. The impact of nitrogen starvation on the dynamics of triacylglycerol accumulation in nine microalgae strains. *Bioresource technology* 124, 217-226, doi:https://doi.org/10.1016/j.biortech.2012.08.003 (2012).
- 101 Mansour, M. P., Frampton, D. M. F., Nichols, P. D., Volkman, J. K. & Blackburn, S. I. Lipid and fatty acid yield of nine stationary-phase microalgae: Applications and unusual C24– C28 polyunsaturated fatty acids. *Journal of Applied Phycology* 17, 287-300, doi:10.1007/s10811-005-6625-x (2005).
- 102Xin, Y. et al. Biosynthesis of Triacylglycerol Molecules with a Tailored PUFA Profile in
Industrial Microalgae. Molecular Plant 12, 474-488,
doi:https://doi.org/10.1016/j.molp.2018.12.007 (2019).
- 103 Lv, J. M., Cheng, L. H., Xu, X. H., Zhang, L. & Chen, H. L. Enhanced lipid production of *Chlorella vulgaris* by adjustment of cultivation conditions. *Bioresource technology* 101, 6797-6804, doi:10.1016/j.biortech.2010.03.120 (2010).

- 104 Lu, X. *et al.* A Hetero-Photoautotrophic Two-Stage Cultivation Process for Production of Fucoxanthin by the Marine Diatom *Nitzschia laevis. Marine Drugs* 16, 219 (2018).
- 105 Zhou, W. *et al.* A hetero-photoautotrophic two-stage cultivation process to improve wastewater nutrient removal and enhance algal lipid accumulation. *Bioresource technology* 110, 448-455, doi:https://doi.org/10.1016/j.biortech.2012.01.063 (2012).
- 106 Diao, J., Song, X., Zhang, X., Chen, L. & Zhang, W. Genetic Engineering of *Crypthecodinium cohnii* to Increase Growth and Lipid Accumulation. *Frontiers in Microbiology* 9, 492, doi:10.3389/fmicb.2018.00492 (2018).
- 107 Mendes, A., Reis, A., Vasconcelos, R., Guerra, P. & Lopes da Silva, T. *Crypthecodinium cohnii* with emphasis on DHA production*: A review.* Vol. 21 (2009).
- 108 da Silva, T. L. *et al.* Effect of n-dodecane on *Crypthecodinium cohnii* fermentations and DHA production. *Journal of industrial microbiology & biotechnology* 33, 408-416, doi:10.1007/s10295-006-0081-8 (2006).
- 109 de Swaaf, M. E., Pronk, J. T. & Sijtsma, L. Fed-batch cultivation of the docosahexaenoicacid-producing marine alga *Crypthecodinium cohnii* on ethanol. *Appl Microbiol Biotechnol* 61, 40-43, doi:10.1007/s00253-002-1118-1 (2003).
- 110 Gong, Y. *et al.* Improvement of Omega-3 Docosahexaenoic Acid Production by Marine Dinoflagellate *Crypthecodinium cohnii* Using Rapeseed Meal Hydrolysate and Waste Molasses as Feedstock. *PLOS ONE* 10, e0125368, doi:10.1371/journal.pone.0125368 (2015).
- 111 Safdar, W. *et al.* Growth kinetics, fatty acid composition and metabolic activity changes of *Crypthecodinium cohnii* under different nitrogen source and concentration. *AMB Express* 7, 85, doi:10.1186/s13568-017-0384-3 (2017).
- 112 Ohse, S. *et al.* Lipid content and fatty acid profiles in ten species of microalgae. *Idesia (Arica)* 33, 93-101, doi:10.4067/S0718-34292015000100010 (2015).
- 113 Huerlimann, R., de Nys, R. & Heimann, K. Growth, Lipid Content, Productivity, and Fatty Acid Composition of Tropical Microalgae for Scale-Up Production. *Biotechnology and bioengineering* 107, 245-257, doi:10.1002/bit.22809 (2010).
- Liu, J., Sommerfeld, M. & Hu, Q. Screening and characterization of *Isochrysis* strains and optimization of culture conditions for docosahexaenoic acid production. *Applied Microbiology and Biotechnology* 97, 4785-4798, doi:10.1007/s00253-013-4749-5 (2013).
- 115 Sun, Z., Wei, H., Zhou, Z.-g., Ashokkumar, M. & Liu, J. Screening of *Isochrysis* Strains and Utilization of a Two-Stage Outdoor Cultivation Strategy for Algal Biomass and Lipid Production. *Applied biochemistry and biotechnology* 185, 1100-1117, doi:10.1007/s12010-018-2717-3 (2018).
- 116 Rodolfi, L. *et al.* Microalgae for oil: strain selection, induction of lipid synthesis and outdoor mass cultivation in a low-cost photobioreactor. *Biotechnology and bioengineering* 102, 100-112, doi:10.1002/bit.22033 (2009).
- 117 Patil, V., Källqvist, T., Olsen, E., Vogt, G. & Gislerød, H. R. Fatty acid composition of 12 microalgae for possible use in aquaculture feed. *Aquaculture International* 15, 1-9, doi:10.1007/s10499-006-9060-3 (2007).
- 118 Fang, X., Wei, C., Zhao-Ling, C. & Fan, O. Effects of organic carbon sources on cell growth and eicosapentaenoic acid content of *Nannochloropsis* sp. *Journal of Applied Phycology* 16, 499-503, doi:10.1007/s10811-004-5520-1 (2004).
- 119 Cheirsilp, B. & Torpee, S. Enhanced growth and lipid production of microalgae under mixotrophic culture condition: effect of light intensity, glucose concentration and fed-batch cultivation. *Bioresource technology* 110, 510-516, doi:10.1016/j.biortech.2012.01.125 (2012).

- 120 Marudhupandi, T., Sathishkumar, R. & Kumar, T. T. A. Heterotrophic cultivation of *Nannochloropsis salina* for enhancing biomass and lipid production. *Biotechnology Reports* 10, 8-16, doi:https://doi.org/10.1016/j.btre.2016.02.001 (2016).
- 121 Yalçin Duygu, D. Determination of growth kinetics and biochemical composition of *Nitzschia palea* (Kützing) W. Smith Isolated from freshwater sources in Turkey. *Trakya University Journal of Natural Sciences* 20, doi:10.23902/trkjnat.498426 (2019).
- 122 Wen, Z.-Y. & Chen, F. Continuous Cultivation of the Diatom *Nitzschia laevis* for Eicosapentaenoic Acid Production: Physiological Study and Process Optimization. *Biotechnology progress* 18, 21-28, doi:10.1021/bp010125n (2002).
- 123 Wen, Z.-Y. & Chen, F. A perfusion–cell bleeding culture strategy for enhancing the productivity of eicosapentaenoic acid by *Nitzschia laevis*. *Applied Microbiology and Biotechnology* 57, 316-322, doi:10.1007/s002530100786 (2001).
- 124 Chen, G.-Q., Jiang, Y. & Chen, F. Variation of lipid class composition in *Nitzschia laevis* as a response to growth temperature change. *Food Chemistry* 109, 88-94, doi:https://doi.org/10.1016/j.foodchem.2007.12.022 (2008).
- 125 Xia, S., Wan, L., Li, A., Sang, M. & Zhang, C. Effects of nutrients and light intensity on the growth and biochemical composition of a marine microalga *Odontella aurita*. *Chinese Journal of Oceanology and Limnology* 31, 1163-1173, doi:10.1007/s00343-013-2092-4 (2013).
- 126 Xia, S., Gao, B., Fu, J., Xiong, J. & Zhang, C. Production of fucoxanthin, chrysolaminarin, and eicosapentaenoic acid by *Odontella aurita* under different nitrogen supply regimes. *Journal of bioscience and bioengineering* 126, 723-729, doi:https://doi.org/10.1016/j.jbiosc.2018.06.002 (2018).
- 127 Xia, S. *et al.* Production, Characterization, and Antioxidant Activity of Fucoxanthin from the Marine Diatom *Odontella aurita. Marine Drugs* 11, 2667-2681 (2013).
- 128 Mimouni, V. *et al.* Marine microalgae used as food supplements and their implication in preventing cardiovascular diseases. *OCL* 22, D409 (2015).
- 129 Carvalho, A. P. & Malcata, F. X. Effect of culture media on production of polyunsaturated fatty acids by *Pavlova lutheri. Cryptogamie Algologie* 21, 59-71, doi:https://doi.org/10.1016/S0181-1568(00)00101-X (2000).
- 130 Shah, S. M. U. *et al.* Effects of photoperiod, salinity and pH on cell growth and lipid content of *Pavlova lutheri. Annals of Microbiology* 64, 157-164, doi:10.1007/s13213-013-0645-6 (2014).
- 131 Carvalho, A. P., Pontes, I., Gaspar, H. & Malcata, F. X. Metabolic relationships between macro- and micronutrients, and the eicosapentaenoic acid and docosahexaenoic acid contents of *Pavlova lutheri. Enzyme and microbial technology* 38, 358-366, doi:https://doi.org/10.1016/j.enzmictec.2005.05.014 (2006).
- 132 Carvalho, A. P. & Malcata, F. X. Optimization of ω-3 fatty acid production by microalgae: crossover effects of CO2 and light intensity under batch and continuous cultivation modes. *Marine Biotechnology* 7, 381-388, doi:10.1007/s10126-004-4047-4 (2005).
- 133 Pettersen, A. K., Turchini, G. M., Jahangard, S., Ingram, B. A. & Sherman, C. D. H. Effects of different dietary microalgae on survival, growth, settlement and fatty acid composition of blue mussel (Mytilus galloprovincialis) larvae. *Aquaculture* 309, 115-124, doi:https://doi.org/10.1016/j.aquaculture.2010.09.024 (2010).
- 134 Bohlin, v. K. Zur Morphologie und Biologie einzelliger Algen. *Öfversigt af Kongliga Svenska Vetenskaps-Akademiens Förhandlingar, Stockholm* 54, 507-529 (1897).
- 135 Cerón-García, M. C., Fernandez-Sevilla, J. M., Acien, G., Molina-Grima, E. & Camacho, F. Mixotrophic growth of *Phaeodactylum tricornutum* on glycerol: Growth rate and fatty acid profile. Vol. 12 (2000).

- 136 Kim, J. *et al.* Flux balance analysis of primary metabolism in the diatom *Phaeodactylum tricornutum. The Plant journal : for cell and molecular biology* 85, 161-176, doi:10.1111/tpj.13081 (2016).
- 137 Scala, S., Carels, N., Falciatore, A., Chiusano, M. L. & Bowler, C. Genome properties of the diatom *Phaeodactylum tricornutum*. *Plant physiology* 129, 993-1002, doi:10.1104/pp.010713 (2002).
- 138 Remmers, I. M., Martens, D. E., Wijffels, R. H. & Lamers, P. P. Dynamics of triacylglycerol and EPA production in *Phaeodactylum tricornutum* under nitrogen starvation at different light intensities. *PLoS One* 12, e0175630, doi:10.1371/journal.pone.0175630 (2017).
- 139 Steinrücken, P. *et al.* Comparing EPA production and fatty acid profiles of three *Phaeodactylum tricornutum* strains under western Norwegian climate conditions. *Algal Research* 30, 11-22, doi:https://doi.org/10.1016/j.algal.2017.12.001 (2018).
- 140 Qiao, H. *et al.* Effect of culture conditions on growth, fatty acid composition and DHA/EPA ratio of *Phaeodactylum tricornutum*. *Aquaculture* 452, 311-317, doi:https://doi.org/10.1016/j.aquaculture.2015.11.011 (2016).
- 141 Ratledge, C., Streekstra, H., Cohen, Z. & Fichtali, J. in *Single Cell Oils (Second Edition)* 179-197 (AOCS Press, 2010).
- 142 Sahin, D., Tas, E. & Altindag, U. H. Enhancement of docosahexaenoic acid (DHA) production from *Schizochytrium* sp. S31 using different growth medium conditions. *AMB Express* 8, 7, doi:10.1186/s13568-018-0540-4 (2018).
- 143 Lee Chang, K. J. *et al.* Comparison of *Thraustochytrids Aurantiochytrium* sp., *Schizochytrium* sp., *Thraustochytrium* sp., and *Ulkenia* sp. for Production of Biodiesel, Long-Chain Omega-3 Oils, and Exopolysaccharide. *Marine Biotechnology* 16, 396-411, doi:10.1007/s10126-014-9560-5 (2014).
- 144 Hibberd, D. J. Notes on the taxonomy and nomenclature of the algal classes Eustigmatophyceae and Tribophyceae (synonym Xanthophyceae). *Botanical Journal of the Linnean Society* 82, 93-119, doi:10.1111/j.1095-8339.1981.tb00954.x (1981).
- 145 Wang, D. *et al. Nannochloropsis* Genomes Reveal Evolution of Microalgal Oleaginous Traits. *PLoS Genetics* 10, e1004094, doi:10.1371/journal.pgen.1004094 (2014).
- 146 Vieler, A., Brubaker, S. B., Vick, B. & Benning, C. A lipid droplet protein of *Nannochloropsis* with functions partially analogous to plant oleosins. *Plant physiology* 158, 1562-1569, doi:10.1104/pp.111.193029 (2012).
- 147 Murakami, R. & Hashimoto, H. Unusual nuclear division in *Nannochloropsis oculata* (Eustigmatophyceae, Heterokonta) which may ensure faithful transmission of secondary plastids. *Protist* 160, 41-49, doi:10.1016/j.protis.2008.09.002 (2009).
- 148 Eliáš, M. *et al.* in *Handbook of the Protists* (eds John M. Archibald, Alastair G. B. Simpson, & Claudio H. Slamovits) 367-406 (Springer International Publishing, 2017).
- 149 Sforza, E., Cipriani, R., Morosinotto, T., Bertucco, A. & Giacometti, G. M. Excess CO2 supply inhibits mixotrophic growth of *Chlorella protothecoides* and *Nannochloropsis salina*. *Bioresource technology* 104, 523-529, doi:10.1016/j.biortech.2011.10.025 (2012).
- 150 Pedersen, T. C., Gardner, R. D., Gerlach, R. & Peyton, B. M. Assessment of *Nannochloropsis gaditana* growth and lipid accumulation with increased inorganic carbon delivery. *Journal of Applied Phycology*, doi:10.1007/s10811-018-1470-x (2018).
- 151 Lubián, L. M. *et al. Nannochloropsis* (Eustigmatophyceae) as source of commercially valuable pigments. *Journal of Applied Phycology* 12, 249-255, doi:10.1023/a:1008170915932 (2000).
- 152 Suda, S., Atsumi, M. & Miyashita, H. Taxonomic characterization of a marine *Nannochloropsis* species, *N. oceanica* sp. nov. (Eustigmatophyceae). *Phycologia* 41, 273-279, doi:10.2216/i0031-8884-41-3-273.1 (2002).

- 153 Vieler, A. *et al.* Genome, Functional Gene Annotation, and Nuclear Transformation of the Heterokont Oleaginous Alga *Nannochloropsis oceanica* CCMP1779. *PLOS Genetics* 8, e1003064, doi:10.1371/journal.pgen.1003064 (2012).
- 154 Bendif, E. M. *et al.* Integrative Taxonomy of the Pavlovophyceae (Haptophyta): A Reassessment. *Protist* 162, 738-761, doi:https://doi.org/10.1016/j.protis.2011.05.001 (2011).
- 155 Eikrem, W. *et al.* in *Handbook of the Protists* (eds John M. Archibald, Alastair G. B. Simpson, & Claudio H. Slamovits) 893-953 (Springer International Publishing, 2017).
- 156 Butcher, R. W. Contributions to our knowledge of the smaller marine algae. *Journal of the Marine Biological Association of the United Kingdom* 31, 175-191, doi:10.1017/S0025315400003751 (1952).
- 157 Green, J. C. A new species of *Pavlova* from Madeira. *British Phycological Bulletin* 3, 299-303, doi:10.1080/00071616700650181 (1967).
- 158 Tseng, C. K., Jiaofen, C. & Zhefu, Z. On a new species of *Pavlova* (Prymnesiophyceae) from China. *Chinese Journal of Oceanology and Limnology* 10, 23, doi:10.1007/bf02844296 (1992).
- 159 Green, J. C. The fine-structure and taxonomy of the haptophycean flagellate *Pavlova lutheri* (Droop) comb. nov. (= Monochrysis lutheri Droop). *Journal of the Marine Biological Association of the United Kingdom* 55, 785-793, doi:10.1017/S0025315400017707 (1975).
- 160 Xue, Z. *et al.* Edible Oil Production From Microalgae: A Review. *European Journal of Lipid Science and Technology* 120, 1700428, doi:10.1002/ejlt.201700428 (2018).
- 161 Ponis, E. *et al.* Nutritional value of six *Pavlovophyceae* for *Crassostrea gigas* and *Pecten maximus* larvae. *Aquaculture* 254, 544-553, doi:https://doi.org/10.1016/j.aquaculture.2005.11.017 (2006).
- 162 Arnold, A. A. *et al.* Identification of lipid and saccharide constituents of whole microalgal cells by 13C solid-state NMR. *Biochimica et Biophysica Acta (BBA) Biomembranes* 1848, 369-377, doi:https://doi.org/10.1016/j.bbamem.2014.07.017 (2015).
- 163 Teuling, E., Wierenga, P. A., Agboola, J. O., Gruppen, H. & Schrama, J. W. Cell wall disruption increases bioavailability of *Nannochloropsis gaditana* nutrients for juvenile Nile tilapia (*Oreochromis niloticus*). *Aquaculture* 499, 269-282, doi:https://doi.org/10.1016/j.aquaculture.2018.09.047 (2019).
- 164 Agboola, J. O., Teuling, E., Wierenga, P. A., Gruppen, H. & Schrama, J. W. Cell wall disruption: An effective strategy to improve the nutritive quality of microalgae in African catfish (*Clarias gariepinus*). *Aquaculture Nutrition* 25, 783-797, doi:10.1111/anu.12896 (2019).
- 165 Kose, A., Ozen, M. O., Elibol, M. & Oncel, S. S. Investigation of in vitro digestibility of dietary microalga *Chlorella vulgaris* and cyanobacterium *Spirulina platensis* as a nutritional supplement. *3 Biotech* 7, 170, doi:10.1007/s13205-017-0832-4 (2017).
- 166 Neilson, A. H. & Lewin, R. A. The uptake and utilization of organic carbon by algae: an essay in comparative biochemistry. *Phycologia* 13, 227-264, doi:10.2216/i0031-8884-13-3-227.1 (1974).
- 167 Geider, R. & Osborne, B. Respiration and microalgal growth: a review of the quantitative relationship between dark respiration and growth. Vol. 112 (1989).
- 168 Raven, J. A. The Quantitative Role of 'Dark' Respiratory Processes in Heterotrophic and Photolithotrophic Plant Growth. Vol. 40 (1976).
- 169 Griffiths, D. J., Thresher, C. L. & Street, H. E. The Heterotrophic Nutrition of *Chlorella vulgaris* (Brannon No. 1 Strain): With two Figures In the Text. *Annals of Botany* 24, 1-11, doi:10.1093/oxfordjournals.aob.a083682 (1960).

- 170 De Swaaf, M. E., Sijtsma, L. & Pronk, J. T. High-cell-density fed-batch cultivation of the docosahexaenoic acid producing marine alga *Crypthecodinium cohnii*. *Biotechnology and bioengineering* 81, 666-672, doi:10.1002/bit.10513 (2003).
- 171 Boyle, N. R. & Morgan, J. A. Flux balance analysis of primary metabolism in *Chlamydomonas reinhardtii. BMC systems biology* 3, 4, doi:10.1186/1752-0509-3-4 (2009).
- 172 Aubert, S., Gout, E., Bligny, R. & Douce, R. Multiple effects of glycerol on plant cell metabolism. Phosphorus-31 nuclear magnetic resonance studies. *The Journal of biological chemistry* 269, 21420-21427 (1994).
- 173 Ingram, L. O., Van Baalen, C. & Calder, J. A. Role of reduced exogenous organic compounds in the physiology of the blue-green bacteria (algae): photoheterotrophic growth of an "autotrophic" blue-green bacterium. *J Bacteriol* 114, 701-705 (1973).
- 174 Wood, B. J. B., Grimson, P. H. K., German, J. B. & Turner, M. Photoheterotrophy in the production of phytoplankton organisms. *Journal of Biotechnology* 70, 175-183, doi:https://doi.org/10.1016/S0168-1656(99)00070-X (1999).
- 175 Bollman, R. C. & Robinson, G. G. C. The kinetics of organic acid uptake by three Chlorophyta in axenic culture. *Journal of Phycology* 13, 1-5, doi:10.1111/j.1529-8817.1977.tb02877.x (1977).
- 176 H. Goulding, K. & J. Merrett, M. The Photometabolism of Acetate by *Chlorella pyrenoidosa*. Vol. 17 (1966).
- 177 Rebeille, F. & Gans, P. Interaction between Chloroplasts and Mitochondria in Microalgae: Role of Glycolysis. *Plant physiology* 88, 973-975 (1988).
- 178 Theriault, R. J. Heterotrophic growth and production of xanthophylls by *Chlorella pyrenoidosa. Applied microbiology* 13, 402-416 (1965).
- 179 Ogbonna, J., Tomiyamal, S. & Tanaka, H. Heterotrophic cultivation of *Euglena gracilis* for efficient production of tocopherol. Vol. 10 (1998).
- 180 Schmidt, R. A., Wiebe, M. G. & Eriksen, N. T. Heterotrophic high cell-density fed-batch cultures of the phycocyanin-producing red alga *Galdieria sulphuraria*. *Biotechnology and bioengineering* 90, 77-84, doi:10.1002/bit.20417 (2005).
- 181 Koon Tan, C. & Johns, R. Fatty acid production by heterotrophic *Chlorella saccharophila*. Vol. 215 (1991).
- 182 Wen, Z.-Y. & Chen, F. Optimization of nitrogen sources for heterotrophic production of eicosapentaenoic acid by the diatom *Nitzschia laevis*. *Enzyme and microbial technology* 29, 341-347, doi:https://doi.org/10.1016/S0141-0229(01)00385-4 (2001).
- 183 Li, H.-Y., Lu, Y., Zheng, J.-W., Yang, W.-D. & Liu, J.-S. Biochemical and Genetic Engineering of Diatoms for Polyunsaturated Fatty Acid Biosynthesis. *Marine Drugs* 12, 153-166, doi:10.3390/md12010153 (2014).
- 184 Radakovits, R. *et al.* Draft genome sequence and genetic transformation of the oleaginous alga *Nannochloropsis gaditana*. *Nature Communications* 3, 686, doi:10.1038/ncomms1688 https://www.nature.com/articles/ncomms1688#supplementary-information (2012).
- 185 Corteggiani Carpinelli, E. *et al.* Chromosome Scale Genome Assembly and Transcriptome Profiling of *Nannochloropsis gaditana* in Nitrogen Depletion. *Molecular Plant* 7, 323-335, doi:https://doi.org/10.1093/mp/sst120 (2014).
- 186 OECD. The Bioeconomy to 2030. (2009).
- 187 OECD. Meeting Policy Challenges for a Sustainable Bioeconomy. (2018).
- 188 Scarlat, N., Motola, V., Dallemand, J. F., Monforti-Ferrario, F. & Mofor, L. Evaluation of energy potential of Municipal Solid Waste from African urban areas. *Renewable and*

Sustainable Energy Reviews 50, 1269-1286, doi:https://doi.org/10.1016/j.rser.2015.05.067 (2015).

- 189 McCormick, K. & Kautto, N. The Bioeconomy in Europe: An Overview. *Sustainability* 5, 2589-2608 (2013).
- 190 Staffas, L., Gustavsson, M. & McCormick, K. Strategies and Policies for the Bioeconomy and Bio-Based Economy: An Analysis of Official National Approaches. *Sustainability* 5, 2751-2769 (2013).
- 191 Vezzulli, L. *et al.* Organic waste impact of capture-based Atlantic bluefin tuna aquaculture at an exposed site in the Mediterranean Sea. *Estuarine, Coastal and Shelf Science* 78, 369-384, doi:https://doi.org/10.1016/j.ecss.2008.01.002 (2008).
- 192 Tossavainen, M. *et al.* Integrated utilization of microalgae cultured in aquaculture wastewater: wastewater treatment and production of valuable fatty acids and tocopherols. *Journal of Applied Phycology* 31, 1753-1763, doi:10.1007/s10811-018-1689-6 (2019).
- 193 Brandt, M. J., Johnson, K. M., Elphinston, A. J. & Ratnayaka, D. D. in *Twort's Water Supply (Seventh Edition)* (eds Malcolm J. Brandt, K. Michael Johnson, Andrew J. Elphinston, & Don D. Ratnayaka) 235-321 (Butterworth-Heinemann, 2017).
- 194 Calixto, C. D. *et al.* Biochemical compositions and fatty acid profiles in four species of microalgae cultivated on household sewage and agro-industrial residues. *Bioresource technology* 221, 438-446, doi:https://doi.org/10.1016/j.biortech.2016.09.066 (2016).
- 195 Nazari, L. *et al.* in *Direct Thermochemical Liquefaction for Energy Applications* (ed Lasse Rosendahl) 67-100 (Woodhead Publishing, 2018).
- 196 Jacob-Lopes, E. & Franco, T. (2010).
- 197 Jacob-Lopes, E. & Franco, T. T. From oil refinery to microalgal biorefinery. *Journal of CO2 Utilization* 2, 1-7, doi:https://doi.org/10.1016/j.jcou.2013.06.001 (2013).
- 198 Posadas, E., Morales, M. d. M., Gomez, C., Acién, F. G. & Muñoz, R. Influence of pH and CO2 source on the performance of microalgae-based secondary domestic wastewater treatment in outdoors pilot raceways. *Chemical Engineering Journal* 265, 239-248, doi:https://doi.org/10.1016/j.cej.2014.12.059 (2015).
- 199 Park, J. B. K. & Craggs, R. J. Nutrient removal in wastewater treatment high rate algal ponds with carbon dioxide addition. *Water Science and Technology* 63, 1758-1764, doi:10.2166/wst.2011.114 (2011).
- 200 Fuentes, J. L. *et al.* Impact of Microalgae-Bacteria Interactions on the Production of Algal Biomass and Associated Compounds. *Marine Drugs* 14, 100 (2016).
- 201 Medina, M. & Neis, U. Symbiotic algal bacterial wastewater treatment: Effect of food to microorganism ratio and hydraulic retention time on the process performance. *Water science and technology : a journal of the International Association on Water Pollution Research* 55, 165-171, doi:10.2166/wst.2007.351 (2007).
- 202 González-Fernández, C., Molinuevo-Salces, B. & García-González, M. C. Nitrogen transformations under different conditions in open ponds by means of microalgae–bacteria consortium treating pig slurry. *Bioresource technology* 102, 960-966, doi:https://doi.org/10.1016/j.biortech.2010.09.052 (2011).
- 203 Pei, H., Jiang, L., Hou, Q. & Yu, Z. Toward facilitating microalgae cope with effluent from anaerobic digestion of kitchen waste: the art of agricultural phytohormones. *Biotechnology for Biofuels* 10, 76, doi:10.1186/s13068-017-0759-3 (2017).
- 204 Semple, K. T., Cain, R. B. & Schmidt, S. Biodegradation of aromatic compounds by microalgae. *FEMS microbiology letters* 170, 291-300, doi:https://doi.org/10.1016/S0378-1097(98)00544-8 (1999).

- Liu, Y. *et al.* Treatment of real aquaculture wastewater from a fishery utilizing phytoremediation with microalgae. *Journal of Chemical Technology & Biotechnology* 94, 900-910, doi:10.1002/jctb.5837 (2019).
- Al-Gheethi, A. A. *et al.* Influence of pathogenic bacterial activity on growth of Scenedesmus sp. and removal of nutrients from public market wastewater. *Journal of Water and Health* 15, 741-756, doi:10.2166/wh.2017.080 (2017).
- 207 Schumacher, G., Blume, T. & Sekoulov, I. Bacteria reduction and nutrient removal in small wastewater treatment plants by an algal biofilm. *Water Science and Technology* 47, 195-202, doi:10.2166/wst.2003.0605 (2003).
- 208 Yan, D., Lu, Y., Chen, Y.-F. & Wu, Q. Waste molasses alone displaces glucose-based medium for microalgal fermentation towards cost-saving biodiesel production. *Bioresource technology* 102, 6487-6493, doi:https://doi.org/10.1016/j.biortech.2011.03.036 (2011).
- 209 Andrade, M. R. & Costa, J. A. V. Mixotrophic cultivation of microalga *Spirulina platensis* using molasses as organic substrate. *Aquaculture* 264, 130-134, doi:https://doi.org/10.1016/j.aquaculture.2006.11.021 (2007).
- 210 Babuskin, S., Radhakrishnan, K., Babu, P. A. S., Sivarajan, M. & Sukumar, M. Effect of photoperiod, light intensity and carbon sources on biomass and lipid productivities of *Isochrysis galbana. Biotechnology letters* 36, 1653-1660, doi:10.1007/s10529-014-1517-2 (2014).
- 211 Rodrigues Reis, C. E. & Hu, B. Vinasse from Sugarcane Ethanol Production: Better Treatment or Better Utilization? *Frontiers in Energy Research* 5, doi:10.3389/fenrg.2017.00007 (2017).
- 212 Marques, S. S. I., Nascimento, I. A., de Almeida, P. F. & Chinalia, F. A. Growth of *Chlorella vulgaris* on Sugarcane Vinasse: The Effect of Anaerobic Digestion Pretreatment. *Applied biochemistry and biotechnology* 171, 1933-1943, doi:10.1007/s12010-013-0481-y (2013).
- 213 Santana, H. *et al.* Microalgae cultivation in sugarcane vinasse: Selection, growth and biochemical characterization. *Bioresource technology* 228, 133-140, doi:https://doi.org/10.1016/j.biortech.2016.12.075 (2017).
- 214 Hariz, H. & Takriff, M. Palm oil mill effluent treatment and CO2 sequestration by using microalgae—sustainable strategies for environmental protection. Vol. 24 (2017).
- 215 Nur, M. M. A. & Buma, A. G. J. Opportunities and Challenges of Microalgal Cultivation on Wastewater, with Special Focus on Palm Oil Mill Effluent and the Production of High Value Compounds. *Waste and Biomass Valorization* 10, 2079-2097, doi:10.1007/s12649-018-0256-3 (2019).
- 216 Cheah, W. Y., Show, P. L., Juan, J. C., Chang, J.-S. & Ling, T. C. Microalgae cultivation in palm oil mill effluent (POME) for lipid production and pollutants removal. *Energy Conversion and Management* 174, 430-438, doi:https://doi.org/10.1016/j.enconman.2018.08.057 (2018).
- 217 Nur, M. M. A., Swaminathan, M. K., Boelen, P. & Buma, A. G. J. Sulfated exopolysaccharide production and nutrient removal by the marine diatom *Phaeodactylum tricornutum* growing on palm oil mill effluent. *Journal of Applied Phycology* 31, 2335-2348, doi:10.1007/s10811-019-01780-2 (2019).
- 218 Raposo, M. F. d. J., Oliveira, S. E., Castro, P. M., Bandarra, N. M. & Morais, R. M. On the Utilization of Microalgae for Brewery Effluent Treatment and Possible Applications of the Produced Biomass. *Journal of the Institute of Brewing* 116, 285-292, doi:10.1002/j.2050-0416.2010.tb00433.x (2010).

- 219 Amenorfenyo, D. K. *et al.* Microalgae Brewery Wastewater Treatment: Potentials, Benefits and the Challenges. *International Journal of Environmental Research and Public Health* 16, 1910 (2019).
- 220 Ferreira, A. *et al. Scenedesmus obliquus* mediated brewery wastewater remediation and CO2 biofixation for green energy purposes. *Journal of Cleaner Production* 165, 1316-1327, doi:https://doi.org/10.1016/j.jclepro.2017.07.232 (2017).
- 221 O'Rourke, R., Gaffney, M. & Murphy, R. The effects of *Parachlorella kessleri* cultivation on brewery wastewater. *Water Science and Technology* 73, 1401-1408, doi:10.2166/wst.2015.618 (2015).
- Higgins, B. T. *et al.* Algal-bacterial synergy in treatment of winery wastewater. *npj Clean Water* 1, 6, doi:10.1038/s41545-018-0005-y (2018).
- 223 Tsolcha, O. N. *et al.* Agroindustrial Wastewater Treatment with Simultaneous Biodiesel Production in Attached Growth Systems Using a Mixed Microbial Culture. *Water* 10, 1693 (2018).
- 224 Casazza, A., Ferrari, P. F., Aliakbarian, B., Comotto, M. & Perego, P. Microalgae growth using winery wastewater for energetic and environmental purposes. 49, 565-570, doi:10.3303/CET1649095 (2016).
- Liu, C. *et al.* Phycoremediation of dairy and winery wastewater using *Diplosphaera* sp. MM1. *Journal of Applied Phycology* 28, 3331-3341, doi:10.1007/s10811-016-0894-4 (2016).
- 226 Zbakh, H. & El Abbassi, A. Potential use of olive mill wastewater in the preparation of functional beverages: A review. *Journal of Functional Foods* 4, 53-65, doi:https://doi.org/10.1016/j.jff.2012.01.002 (2012).
- 227 Di Caprio, F., Altimari, P. & Pagnanelli, F. Integrated microalgae biomass production and olive mill wastewater biodegradation: Optimization of the wastewater supply strategy. *Chemical Engineering Journal* 349, 539-546, doi:https://doi.org/10.1016/j.cej.2018.05.084 (2018).
- 228 Hodaifa, G., Malvis Romero, A., Halioui, M. & Sánchez, S. 1127-1129 (Springer International Publishing).
- 229 Sánchez, S. *et al.* Mixotrophic culture of *Chlorella pyrenoidosa* with olive-mill wastewater as the nutrient medium. *Journal of Applied Phycology* 13, 443-449, doi:10.1023/a:1011929723586 (2001).
- 230 Markou, G., Chatzipavlidis, I. & Georgakakis, D. Cultivation of *Arthrospira (Spirulina) platensis* in olive-oil mill wastewater treated with sodium hypochlorite. *Bioresource technology* 112, 234-241, doi:https://doi.org/10.1016/j.biortech.2012.02.098 (2012).
- 231 Carvalho, F., Prazeres, A. R. & Rivas, J. Cheese whey wastewater: Characterization and treatment. *Science of The Total Environment* 445-446, 385-396, doi:https://doi.org/10.1016/j.scitotenv.2012.12.038 (2013).
- 232 Abreu, A. P., Fernandes, B., Vicente, A. A., Teixeira, J. & Dragone, G. Mixotrophic cultivation of *Chlorella vulgaris* using industrial dairy waste as organic carbon source. *Bioresource technology* 118, 61-66, doi:10.1016/j.biortech.2012.05.055 (2012).
- 233 Girard, J.-M. *et al.* Mixotrophic cultivation of green microalgae *Scenedesmus obliquus* on cheese whey permeate for biodiesel production. *Algal Research* 5, 241-248, doi:https://doi.org/10.1016/j.algal.2014.03.002 (2014).
- Ridley, C. J. A. *et al.* Growth of microalgae using nitrate-rich brine wash from the water industry. *Algal Research* 33, 91-98, doi:https://doi.org/10.1016/j.algal.2018.04.018 (2018).
- 235 Ariono, D., Purwasasmita, M. & Wenten, I. G. Brine Effluents: Characteristics, Environmental Impacts, and Their Handling. Vol. 48 (2016).

- 236 Racharaks, R., Ge, X. & Li, Y. Cultivation of marine microalgae using shale gas flowback water and anaerobic digestion effluent as the cultivation medium. *Bioresource technology* 191, 146-156, doi:https://doi.org/10.1016/j.biortech.2015.04.065 (2015).
- 237 Sebastian Menke, A. S., Jörg-H. Sachse, Elke Majewski, Bernhard Huchzermeyer, Thomas Rath. Screening of Microalgae for Feasible Mass Production in Industrial Hypersaline Wastewater Using Disposable Bioreactors. *CLEAN – Soil, Air, Water* 40, 1401-1407, doi:10.1002/clen.201100402 (2012).
- 238 Martínez-Alcántara, B., Martínez-Cuenca, M.-R., Bermejo, A., Legaz, F. & Quiñones, A. Liquid Organic Fertilizers for Sustainable Agriculture: Nutrient Uptake of Organic versus Mineral Fertilizers in Citrus Trees. *PLOS ONE* 11, e0161619, doi:10.1371/journal.pone.0161619 (2016).
- 239 Kpomblekou-A, K. & Mortley, D. (2016).
- 240 Cai, T., Park, S. Y., Racharaks, R. & Li, Y. Cultivation of *Nannochloropsis salina* using anaerobic digestion effluent as a nutrient source for biofuel production. *Applied Energy* 108, 486-492, doi:https://doi.org/10.1016/j.apenergy.2013.03.056 (2013).
- 241 Dickinson, K. E. *et al.* Simultaneous remediation of nutrients from liquid anaerobic digestate and municipal wastewater by the microalga *Scenedesmus* sp. AMDD grown in continuous chemostats. *Journal of Applied Microbiology* 118, 75-83, doi:10.1111/jam.12681 (2015).
- 242 Veronesi, D., Ida, A., D'Imporzano, G. & Adani, F. Microalgae cultivation: Nutrient recovery from digestate for producing algae biomass. 43, 1201-1206, doi:10.3303/CET1543201 (2015).
- 243 Massa, M. *et al.* Evaluation of anaerobic digestates from different feedstocks as growth media for *Tetradesmus obliquus, Botryococcus braunii, Phaeodactylum tricornutum* and *Arthrospira maxima. New Biotechnology* 36, 8-16, doi:https://doi.org/10.1016/j.nbt.2016.12.007 (2017).
- 244 Dang, N. M. & Lee, K. Utilization of Organic Liquid Fertilizer in Microalgae Cultivation for Biodiesel Production. *Biotechnology and Bioprocess Engineering* 23, 405-414, doi:10.1007/s12257-018-0081-3 (2018).
- Kim, G.-Y., Yun, Y.-M., Shin, H.-S. & Han, J.-I. Cultivation of four microalgae species in the effluent of anaerobic digester for biodiesel production. *Bioresource technology* 224, 738-742, doi:https://doi.org/10.1016/j.biortech.2016.11.048 (2017).
- 246 Mata, T. M., Martins, A. A. & Caetano, N. S. Bio-refinery approach for spent coffee grounds valorization. *Bioresource technology* 247, 1077-1084, doi:https://doi.org/10.1016/j.biortech.2017.09.106 (2018).
- Halfhide, T., Åkerstrøm, A., Lekang, O. I., Gislerød, H. R. & Ergas, S. J. Production of algal biomass, chlorophyll, starch and lipids using aquaculture wastewater under axenic and non-axenic conditions. *Algal Research* 6, 152-159, doi:https://doi.org/10.1016/j.algal.2014.10.009 (2014).
- 248 Jung, I. S. & Lovitt, R. W. Integrated production of long chain polyunsaturated fatty acids (PUFA)-rich *Schizochytrium* biomass using a nutrient supplemented marine aquaculture wastewater. *Aquacultural Engineering* 43, 51-61, doi:https://doi.org/10.1016/j.aquaeng.2010.05.004 (2010).
- Ansari, F. A., Singh, P., Guldhe, A. & Bux, F. Microalgal cultivation using aquaculture wastewater: Integrated biomass generation and nutrient remediation. *Algal Research* 21, 169-177, doi:https://doi.org/10.1016/j.algal.2016.11.015 (2017).
- 250 Khatoon, H. *et al.* Re-use of aquaculture wastewater in cultivating microalgae as live feed for aquaculture organisms. *Desalination and Water Treatment* 57, 29295-29302, doi:10.1080/19443994.2016.1156030 (2016).

- 251 Andreotti, V. *et al.* Bioremediation of aquaculture wastewater from *Mugil cephalus* (Linnaeus, 1758) with different microalgae species. *Chemistry and Ecology* 33, 750-761, doi:10.1080/02757540.2017.1378351 (2017).
- 252 Pintor, A. M. A. Tratamento de Águas Residuais da Indústria Corticeira por Processos Combinados Foto-Fenton Solar/Oxidação Biológica Master Thesis thesis, Faculdade de Engenharia da Universidade do Porto, (2010).
- 253 El-Kassas, H. & Sallam, L. Bioremediation of the textile waste effluent by *Chlorella vulgaris*. Vol. 40 (2014).
- 254 Chowdhury, M., Mostafa, M. G., Biswas, T. K., Mandal, A. & Saha, A. K. Characterization of the Effluents from Leather Processing Industries. *Environmental Processes* 2, 173-187, doi:10.1007/s40710-015-0065-7 (2015).
- 255 Kv, A., Muthu, S., P, U. & Palliyath, S. Phycoremediation of Tannery Wastewater Using Microalgae *Scenedesmus* Species. Vol. 17 (2015).
- 256 da Fontoura, J. T., Rolim, G. S., Farenzena, M. & Gutterres, M. Influence of light intensity and tannery wastewater concentration on biomass production and nutrient removal by microalgae *Scenedesmus* sp. *Process Safety and Environmental Protection* 111, 355-362, doi:https://doi.org/10.1016/j.psep.2017.07.024 (2017).
- 257 Saranya, D. & Shanthakumar, S. Green microalgae for combined sewage and tannery effluent treatment: Performance and lipid accumulation potential. *Journal of Environmental Management* 241, 167-178, doi:https://doi.org/10.1016/j.jenvman.2019.04.031 (2019).
- 258 Ferdowshi, Z. Screening of fresh water microalgae and Swedish pulp and paper mill waste waters with the focus on high algal biomass production Master Thesis thesis, Chalmers University of Technology (2013).
- 259 Polishchuk, A. *et al.* Cultivation of *Nannochloropsis* for eicosapentaenoic acid production in wastewaters of pulp and paper industry. *Bioresource technology* 193, 469-476, doi:https://doi.org/10.1016/j.biortech.2015.06.135 (2015).
- Lu, Q. *et al.* The novel approach of using microbial system for sustainable development of aquaponics. *Journal of Cleaner Production* 217, 573-575, doi:https://doi.org/10.1016/j.jclepro.2019.01.252 (2019).
- 261 Randall, D. J. & Tsui, T. K. N. Ammonia toxicity in fish. *Marine Pollution Bulletin* 45, 17-23, doi:https://doi.org/10.1016/S0025-326X(02)00227-8 (2002).
- 262 Liu, X., Xu, H., Wang, X., Wu, Z. & Bao, X. An Ecological Engineering Pond Aquaculture Recirculating System for Effluent Purification and Water Quality Control. *CLEAN – Soil, Air, Water* 42, 221-228, doi:10.1002/clen.201200567 (2014).
- 263 Paerl, H. W. & Otten, T. G. Harmful Cyanobacterial Blooms: Causes, Consequences, and Controls. *Microbial Ecology* 65, 995-1010, doi:10.1007/s00248-012-0159-y (2013).
- 264 Lamb, J. B. *et al.* Seagrass ecosystems reduce exposure to bacterial pathogens of humans, fishes, and invertebrates. *Science (New York, N.Y.)* 355, 731-733, doi:10.1126/science.aal1956 (2017).
- Zou, S. *et al.* Occurrence and distribution of antibiotics in coastal water of the Bohai Bay, China: Impacts of river discharge and aquaculture activities. *Environmental Pollution* 159, 2913-2920, doi:https://doi.org/10.1016/j.envpol.2011.04.037 (2011).
- 266 Hossain, M. *et al.* Prevalence and Characterization of Multiple Drug Resistance Pathogenic Bacteria in Cultured Black Tiger Shrimp (*Penaeus monodon Fabricius*). *Global Journal of Environmental Research* 6, 118-124, doi:10.5829/idosi.gjer.2012.6.3.822 (2012).
- 267 Boopathy, R., Bonvillain, C., Fontenot, Q. & Kilgen, M. Biological treatment of low-salinity shrimp aquaculture wastewater using sequencing batch reactor. *International*

Biodeterioration & Biodegradation 59, 16-19, doi:https://doi.org/10.1016/j.ibiod.2006.05.003 (2007).

- 268 Mirzoyan, N. *et al.* Quality of brackish aquaculture sludge and its suitability for anaerobic digestion and methane production in an upflow anaerobic sludge blanket (UASB) reactor. *Aquaculture* 279, 35-41, doi:https://doi.org/10.1016/j.aquaculture.2008.04.008 (2008).
- 269 Ebeling, J. M., Sibrell, P. L., Ogden, S. R. & Summerfelt, S. T. Evaluation of chemical coagulation–flocculation aids for the removal of suspended solids and phosphorus from intensive recirculating aquaculture effluent discharge. *Aquacultural Engineering* 29, 23-42, doi:https://doi.org/10.1016/S0144-8609(03)00029-3 (2003).
- 270 Guo, Z., Liu, Y., Guo, H., Yan, S. & Mu, J. Microalgae cultivation using an aquaculture wastewater as growth medium for biomass and biofuel production. *Journal of Environmental Sciences* 25, S85-S88, doi:https://doi.org/10.1016/S1001-0742(14)60632-X (2013).
- 271 Zheng, J., Hao, J. M., Wang, B. & Shui, C. Bioremediation of Aquiculture Wastewater by Microalgae *Isochrysis zhanjiangensis* and Production of the Biomass Material. *Key Engineering Materials* 460-461, 491-495, doi:10.4028/www.scientific.net/KEM.460-461.491 (2011).
- Han, P., Lu, Q., Fan, L. & Zhou, W. A Review on the Use of Microalgae for Sustainable Aquaculture. *Applied Sciences* 9, 2377 (2019).
- 273 Markou, G. Fed-batch cultivation of *Arthrospira* and *Chlorella* in ammonia-rich wastewater: Optimization of nutrient removal and biomass production. *Bioresource technology* 193, 35-41, doi:https://doi.org/10.1016/j.biortech.2015.06.071 (2015).
- 274 Wang, L. *et al.* Anaerobic digested dairy manure as a nutrient supplement for cultivation of oil-rich green microalgae *Chlorella* sp. *Bioresource technology* 101, 2623-2628, doi:https://doi.org/10.1016/j.biortech.2009.10.062 (2010).
- 275 Möller, K. & Müller, T. Effects of anaerobic digestion on digestate nutrient availability and crop growth: A review. *Engineering in Life Sciences* 12, 242-257, doi:10.1002/elsc.201100085 (2012).
- 276 Bligh, E. L. G. & Dyer, W. J. A. A Rapid Method of Total Lipid Extraction And Purification. Vol. 37 (1959).
- 277 Gerloff, G. C. The Comparative Boron Nutrition of Several Green and Blue-Green Algae. *Physiologia Plantarum* 21, 369-377, doi:10.1111/j.1399-3054.1968.tb07260.x (1968).
- 278 Fábregas, J., Domínguez, A., Regueiro, M., Maseda, A. & Otero, A. Optimization of culture medium for the continuous cultivation of the microalga *Haematococcus pluvialis*. *Applied Microbiology and Biotechnology* 53, 530-535, doi:10.1007/s002530051652 (2000).
- 279 Richmond AE. Algal nutrition. In: CRC handbook of microalgal mass culture. Florida: CRC Press; 1986. p. 69–99.
- 280 DvOřáková-Hladká, J. The effect of calcium on the growth of *Chlorella* and *Scenedesmus*. *Biologia Plantarum* 18, 214-220, doi:10.1007/bf02922808 (1976).
- Livorness, J. & Smith, T. D. 1-44 (Springer Berlin Heidelberg).
- Eustance, E. *et al.* Growth, nitrogen utilization and biodiesel potential for two chlorophytes grown on ammonium, nitrate or urea. *Journal of Applied Phycology* 25, 1663-1677, doi:10.1007/s10811-013-0008-5 (2013).
- 283 Scherholz, M. L. & Curtis, W. R. Achieving pH control in microalgal cultures through fedbatch addition of stoichiometrically-balanced growth media. *BMC Biotechnology* 13, 39, doi:10.1186/1472-6750-13-39 (2013).

- 284 Vassiliev, I. R. *et al.* Effects of Iron Limitation on Photosystem II Composition and Light Utilization in *Dunaliella tertiolecta*. *Plant physiology* 109, 963-972, doi:10.1104/pp.109.3.963 (1995).
- 285 van Leeuwe, M. A. & Stefels, J. Effects of iron and light stress on the biochemical composition of antarctic *Phaeocystis* sp. (Prymnesiophyceae). Pigment composition. *Journal of Phycology* 34, 496-503, doi:10.1046/j.1529-8817.1998.340496.x (1998).
- 286 Davey, M. & Geider, R. J. Impact of iron limitation on the photosynthetic apparatus of the diatom *Chaetoceros muelleri* (Bacillariophyceae). *Journal of Phycology* 37, 987-1000, doi:10.1046/j.1529-8817.2001.99169.x (2001).
- 287 Gao, Y., Smith, G. J. & Alberte, R. S. Nitrate Reductase from the Marine Diatom *Skeletonema costatum* (Biochemical and Immunological Characterization). *Plant physiology* 103, 1437-1445, doi:10.1104/pp.103.4.1437 (1993).
- 288 Timmermans, K. R. *et al.* Iron stress in the Pacific region of the Southern Ocean: evidence from enrichment bioassays. *Marine Ecology Progress Series* 166, 27-41 (1998).
- 289 Song, L. *et al.* Micronutrient Requirements for Growth and Hydrocarbon Production in the Oil Producing Green Alga *Botryococcus braunii* (Chlorophyta). *PLOS ONE* 7, e41459, doi:10.1371/journal.pone.0041459 (2012).
- 290 van Oijen, T., van Leeuwe, M. A., Gieskes, W. W. C. & de Baar, H. J. W. Effects of iron limitation on photosynthesis and carbohydrate metabolism in the Antarctic diatom *Chaetoceros brevis* (Bacillariophyceae). *European Journal of Phycology* 39, 161-171, doi:10.1080/0967026042000202127 (2004).
- 291 Tao, R., Bair, R., Lakaniemi, A.-M., van Hullebusch, E. D. & Rintala, J. A. Use of factorial experimental design to study the effects of iron and sulfur on growth of *Scenedesmus acuminatus* with different nitrogen sources. *Journal of Applied Phycology*, doi:10.1007/s10811-019-01915-5 (2019).
- 292 Croft, M. T., Lawrence, A. D., Raux-Deery, E., Warren, M. J. & Smith, A. G. Algae acquire vitamin B12 through a symbiotic relationship with bacteria. *Nature* 438, 90-93, doi:10.1038/nature04056 (2005).
- 293 Nef, C. *et al.* How haptophytes microalgae mitigate vitamin B12 limitation. *Scientific Reports* 9, 8417, doi:10.1038/s41598-019-44797-w (2019).
- 294 Gutowska, M. A. *et al.* Globally Important Haptophyte Algae Use Exogenous Pyrimidine Compounds More Efficiently than Thiamin. *mBio* 8, e01459-01417, doi:10.1128/mBio.01459-17 (2017).
- 295 Guihéneuf, F., Mimouni, V., Ulmann, L. & Tremblin, G. Combined effects of irradiance level and carbon source on fatty acid and lipid class composition in the microalga *Pavlova lutheri* commonly used in mariculture. *Journal of Experimental Marine Biology and Ecology* 369, 136-143, doi:https://doi.org/10.1016/j.jembe.2008.11.009 (2009).
- Guihéneuf, F., Ulmann, L., Tremblin, G. & Mimouni, V. Light-dependent utilization of two radiolabelled carbon sources, sodium bicarbonate and sodium acetate, and relationships with long chain polyunsaturated fatty acid synthesis in the microalga *Pavlova lutheri* (Haptophyta). *European Journal of Phycology* 46, 143-152, doi:10.1080/09670262.2011.577912 (2011).
- 297 Bashir, K. M. I. *et al.* Effect of organic carbon sources and environmental factors on cell growth and lipid content of *Pavlova lutheri. Annals of Microbiology* 69, 353-368, doi:10.1007/s13213-018-1423-2 (2019).
- 298 Converti, A., Casazza, A. A., Ortiz, E. Y., Perego, P. & Del Borghi, M. Effect of temperature and nitrogen concentration on the growth and lipid content of *Nannochloropsis oculata* and *Chlorella vulgaris* for biodiesel production. *Chemical Engineering and Processing:*

Process Intensification 48, 1146-1151, doi:https://doi.org/10.1016/j.cep.2009.03.006 (2009).

- Suen, Y., Hubbard, J. S., Holzer, G. & Tornabene, T. G. Total lipid production of the green alga *Nannochloropsis* sp. qii under different nitrogen regimes. *Journal of Phycology* 23, 289-296, doi:10.1111/j.1529-8817.1987.tb04137.x (1987).
- 300 Zhu, L. D., Li, Z. H. & Hiltunen, E. Strategies for Lipid Production Improvement in Microalgae as a Biodiesel Feedstock. *Biomed Res Int* 2016, 8792548-8792548, doi:10.1155/2016/8792548 (2016).
- 301 Guihéneuf, F. & Stengel, D. B. LC-PUFA-Enriched Oil Production by Microalgae: Accumulation of Lipid and Triacylglycerols Containing n-3 LC-PUFA Is Triggered by Nitrogen Limitation and Inorganic Carbon Availability in the Marine Haptophyte *Pavlova lutheri. Marine Drugs* 11, 4246-4266 (2013).
- 302 Li, X., Li, W., Zhai, J., Wei, H. & Wang, Q. Effect of ammonium nitrogen on microalgal growth, biochemical composition and photosynthetic performance in mixotrophic cultivation. *Bioresource technology* 273, 368-376, doi:https://doi.org/10.1016/j.biortech.2018.11.042 (2019).
- 303 Emdadi, D. & Berland, B. Variation in lipid class composition during batch growth of *Nannochloropsis salina* and *Pavlova lutheri. Marine Chemistry* 26, 215-225, doi:https://doi.org/10.1016/0304-4203(89)90004-2 (1989).
- 304 Li, J., Li, C., Lan, C. Q. & Liao, D. Effects of sodium bicarbonate on cell growth, lipid accumulation, and morphology of *Chlorella vulgaris*. *Microbial Cell Factories* 17, 111, doi:10.1186/s12934-018-0953-4 (2018).
- 305 Saruwatari, K., Satoh, M., Harada, N., Suzuki, I. & Shiraiwa, Y. Change in coccolith size and morphology due to response to temperature and salinity in coccolithophore *Emiliania huxleyi* (Haptophyta) isolated from the Bering and Chukchi seas. *Biogeosciences* 13, 2743-2755, doi:10.5194/bg-13-2743-2016 (2016).
- Liu, G. *et al.* Toxicity of copper, lead, and cadmium on the motility of two marine microalgae *Isochrysis galbana* and *Tetraselmis chui. Journal of Environmental Sciences* 23, 330-335, doi:https://doi.org/10.1016/S1001-0742(10)60410-X (2011).
- 307 Laws, E. A., Pei, S., Bienfang, P., Grant, S. & Sunda, W. G. Phosphate-limited growth of *Pavlova lutheri* (Prymnesiophyceae) in continuous culture: determination of growth-ratelimiting substrate concentrations with a sensitive bioassay procedure. *Journal of Phycology* 47, 1089-1097, doi:10.1111/j.1529-8817.2011.01040.x (2011).